## Reference Only

Ref label



ProQuest Number: 10183417

All rights reserved

#### INFORMATION TO ALL USERS

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 10183417

Published by ProQuest LLC (2017). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 – 1346

## CHARACTERISATION OF MHC CLASS I TUMOUR ANTIGENS

Jennie Rebecca Lill

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of The Nottingham Trent University for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

December 2000



### Dedication

To Mum and Dad, the best parents in the world, thank you for everything.

#### Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my supervisors, Professor Colin Creaser, Professor Robert Rees and Dr. Philip Bonner for their advice, support and encouragement during the course of this study.

I would like to thank the good friends I have made in the research team including Dan, Will, John, Sarah, Claire, Jim, David, James, Tony, Eileen, Jose and Simon. A special thanks to Dr. James Stygall for teaching me the practical side of HPLC and mass spectrometry and also to my Ph.D. partner Seran Hill for her participation in the project.

I thank Glen and my family for always loving me, supporting me and giving me encouragement over the last three years.

Finally I thank the Nottingham Trent University for financial support.

Sec. Series

This thesis is, to the best of my knowledge, original except where due reference is made.

Jennie Rebecca Lill December 2000.

#### Abbreviations

AGC Automatic Gain Control

APC Antigen Presenting Cell

**APCI** Atmospheric Pressure Chemical Ionisation

BCG Bacille Calmette Guerin

 $\beta_2 m \beta_2$ -microglobulin

CAD Collision Activated Dissociation

CD Cluster of Differentiation

CEA Carcinoembryonic Antigen

CI Chemical Ionisation

CID Collision Induced Dissociation

CML Chronic Myelocytic Leukemia

CTL Cytotoxic T Lymphocyte

DC Dendritic Cell

DNA Deoxyribonucleic Acid

DTH Delayed Type Hypersensitivity

**EI** Electron Ionisation

ESI Electrospray Ionisation

FAB Fast Atom Bombardment

GMCSF Granulocyte Macrophage Colony Stimulating Factor

HFBA Heptafluorobutyric acid

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus

HLA Human Leukocyte Antigen

HPLC High Performance Liquid Chromatography

HPV Human Papilloma Virus

HSV Herpes Simplex Virus

IEC Ion Exchange Chromatography

**IFN** Interferon

IL-2 Interleukin-2

**IWF** Injection Wave Form

KDa Kilo-Daltons

LCQ Liquid Chromatography Quadrupole Ion trap

Mab Monoclonal Antibody

MALDI-TOF Matrix assisted laser desorption ionisation – Time of flight

MCV Melanoma Cell Vaccine

MHC Major Histocompatibility Complex

mPC-CE-MS Membrane Pre-concentration capillary electrophoresis mass

spectrometry

QITMS Quadrupole Ion Trap Mass Spectrometry

**ODS** Octadecylsiloxane

PEG Polyethelyne Glycol

PI Isoelectric Point

**PSD** Post Source Decay

PTFE Polytetrafloroethene

**RP-HPLC** *Reverse Phase HPLC* 

TAA Tumour Associated Antigen

TCR T cell receptor

TFA Trifluoroacetic acid

TIL Tumour Infiltrating Lymphocytes

TMS Trimethylsilane

### CONTENTS

CHAPTER 1: Introduction	
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Tumour Immunology	1
1.2.1 MHC Class I	2
1.2.2 MHC Class II	5
1.2.3 The T cell Receptor and T cell activation	8
1.2.4 Tumour antigens	14
1.2.5 T cell epitopes	21
1.2.6 Immunotherapy	23
1.2.6.1 Active Immunisation	24
1.2.6.2 Adoptive Immunisation	29
1.2.7 Tumour escape mechanisms	30
1.3 Chromatography	32
1.3.1 Reverse phase-high performance liquid chromatography	32
1.3.2 HPLC theory	34
1.3.3 Ion exchange chromatography	36
1.4 Mass spectrometry	38
1.4.1 Ionisation	38
1.4.2 Mass analysers	42
1.4.3 Tandem mass spectrometry	49
1.5 Mass spectrometric analysis of peptides	52
1.6 Analytical procedures for the characterisation of MHC Class I bo	ound antigens
60	
1.7 Extraction of MHC class I and II bound peptides	61
1.8 MHC class I antigens characterised by mass spectrometry	66
1.8.1 T cell epitopes derived from infectious agents	69
1.8.2 T cell epitopes derived from malignancies	70
1.8.3 Self T cell epitopes	71
1.8.4 Identification of minor histocompatibility antigens	73
1.8.5 Post translational modifications of T cell epitopes	74

CHAPTER 2: Extraction, biochemical clean-up and optimisation of mass spectrometric parameters for the characterisation of MHC class I associated peptides. ちゃうく あいゆ いろうないないのか

- 3- 4 B -

きないいち とうろうた

1.4

「 日本に本 い 二日の時中 」を

2.1 Introduction	98
2.2 Experimental	98
2.2.1 Extraction and biochemical clean-up of cell surface	98
MHC class I associated peptides	
2.2.1.1 Mild acid elution of cellular material	99
2.2.1.2 TCA precipitation	99
2.2.1.3 Removal of elution buffer salts using RP-HPLC	101
2.2.1.4 Ion exchange chromatography	102
2.2.1.5 Cation exchange and RP-HPLC	102
2.2.1.6 Preconcentration	104
2.2.1.7 Microbore LC-MS	105
2.2.1.8 Recovery of model MHC class I and class II	108
restricted peptides	
2.2.2 Optimisation of mass spectrometric conditions	109
for the detection of MHC class I associated peptides	
2.2.2.1 Construction and optimisation of a nano-electrospray	109
ionisation source	
2.2.2.2 Investigation into the effects of mass spectrometric	115
parameters	
2.3 Results and discussion	117
2.3.1 Extraction and biochemical clean-up of cell surface	117
MHC class I associated peptides	
2.3.1.1 Mild acid elution of cellular peptides	117
2.3.1.2 Trichloroacetic acid protein precipitation	118
2.3.1.3 Ion exchange chromatography	121
2.3.1.4 Reverse phase-high performance liquid chromatography	123
2.3.1.5 Recovery of peptides through cation exchange	124
and reverse phase HPLC chromatography	
2.3.1.6 Concentration of cellular extracts	126

2.3.1.7 Introduction of microbore reverse phase chromatography			
employing a 6-port switching valve			
2.3.1.8 Recovery of model MHC peptides	129		
2.3.2 Construction of a nano-electrospray ionisation source	130		
2.3.2.1 Construction of a nano-electrospray ionisation source	130		
2.3.2.2 Sensitivity and stability	134		
2.3.2.3 Matrix effect	136		
2.3.3 Investigation into the effect of mass spectrometric parameters	138		
2.4 Conclusions	145		

# CHAPTER 3: Characterisation of cellular derived MHC class I associated tumour antigens.

3.1 Analysis of Chronic Myeloid Leukaemia patient white blood cells	151
3.1.1 Introduction	151
3.1.2 Experimental	152
3.1.3 Results and discussion	155
3.1.3.1 Patient A	155
3.1.3.2 Patient B	160
3.1.3.3 Patients C & D	169
3.2 Analysis of peptides derived from the HLA-A3 transfected cell line K562	170
3.2.1 Introduction	170
3.2.2 Method	170
3.2.3 Results and discussion	171
3.3 Adduct formation of cellular derived peptides in the presence	175
of a silylating reagent	
3.3.1 Introduction	175
3.3.2 Method	176
3.3.2.1 Silylation of synthetic MHC class I associated peptides	176
3.3.3 Results and discussion	177
3.3.3.1 Silylation of naturally derived cellular peptides	177
3.3.3.2 Silylation of synthetic MHC class I associated peptides	180
3.8 Conclusion	186

モノスのない Sector Sector Service Level

CHAPTER 4: Nano-electrospray and microbore liquid chromatography ion trap								
mass	spectrometry	studies	of	transition	metal	complexation	with	MHC
restricted peptides								

Ser Stranger

and house the second of the

520 22

an interested and a state of the state of the state of the state of the state of a state of a state of the state

4.1 Introduction	190
4.2 Experimental	191
4.2.1 Nano-electrospray	191
4.2.2 Copper/peptide complexation	192
4.2.3 Copper complexation with a peptide derived from a clinical cell eluate	192
4.2.4 Nickel/peptide complexation	192
4.2.5 Copper/nickel mixed metal complexation	193
4.2.6 Silver/peptide complexation	193
4.2.7 Copper/silver mixed metal complexation	194
4.2.8 Microbore LC/MS with post-column metal complexation	195
4.3 Results and discussion	197
4.3.1 Nano-electrospray ionisation studies of copper/peptide complexation	197
4.3.2 Copper complexation with a clinical cell eluate derived peptide	202
4.3.3 Nickel/peptide complexation	204
4.3.4 Mixed metal complexation studies- copper/nickel	206
4.3.5 Silver/peptide complexes	207
4.3.6 Mixed metal complexation studies copper/silver	213
4.3.7 Microbore LC/MS with post column metal complexation	218
4.4 Conclusion	226

#### Summary

A protocol has been developed and optimised for the isolation and mass spectrometric characterisation of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I tumour associated antigens. The procedure involves the use of mild acid elution for the isolation of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides, through destabilisation of the MHC  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin, and protein precipitation with trichloroacetic acid. A two-dimensional chromatographic procedure using cation exchange and microbore reverse-phase high performance liquid chromatography (RP-HPLC) is employed for sample clean-up prior to mass spectrometric analysis. A nano-electrospray ionisation source has been constructed, and mass spectrometric conditions optimised for the detection and characterisation of low concentrations (fmol  $\mu$ <sup>1</sup>) of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides. The protocol has been applied for the characterisation of peptides from transfected cell lines and cells derived from Chronic myeloid leukaemia patients. Peptides derived from the novel BCR-ABL fusion region of the Philadelphia chromosome have been characterised, which are specific to a translocation event unique to these haematopoietic malignancies. The mass spectrometric results correlate with T cell in vitro assays, suggesting that these peptides have potential for future tumour immunotherapeutics.

with APartle Beller

The formation of transition metal/peptide complex ions by nano-electrospray and microbore HPLC-electrospray mass spectrometry has been investigated for MHC class I and class II restricted peptides. Post-column addition of copper(II) acetate following microbore HPLC-MS separation was carried out using a mixing T-piece or *via* the sheath flow inlet of the electrospray source. Optimal analytical conditions for copper complex ion formation were determined by variation of copper concentration, pH, nebulization gas supply and spray voltage. Full scan mass spectrometry and tandem mass spectrometry of copper, silver, nickel, or a combination of these transition metals/peptide complex ions provides peptide sequence information and an insight into the peptide chelation sites.

## **CHAPTER ONE**

. . ... ...

**INTRODUCTION** 

#### **1.1 Introduction**

#### **1.2 Tumour Immunology**

Cancers are a major cause of death in the modern western world. Classical therapies for the treatment of malignancies include radiotherapy and chemotherapy, however "cancer vaccines" are being introduced as a more natural. method for the irradication of tumours. It was suggested that the immune system protects against tumour growth following studies by Coley in which he attempted to stimulate cancer patients' immune systems to eliminate tumour cells, by deliberately infecting the patients with viable, and then killed bacteria.<sup>1</sup> Although the results did not show a uniform rejection of all tumours, this work did however pave the way for further experiments that demonstrated that tumours could be eliminated by activation of the immune system. Bacille Calmette-Guerin (BCG) was used in vaccines to treat experimental animals against tumours, and more recently has been successfully applied to treat human bladder tumours and in therapies towards other tumours.<sup>1</sup> Tumour rejection following antigen-specific vaccination was demonstrated using synergic animal. tumours.<sup>2</sup> Antigens on tumours require both cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) and helper T cells for the recognition of tumour antigens and the destruction of the tumour.<sup>3</sup> The role of the immune system is to combat invading microorganisms, however it may also elude foreign tissue antigens such as those associated with malignancies via potential. reactions with tumour associated antigens. The different methods of immune surveillance are discussed below, and evidence of successful treatment of malignancies using "cancer vaccines" is demonstrated.

- all the section the address of a leader of

C. 2 . 2 .

1. 35 an - - - - -

the state is a submarily and the submarily and

Two of the main effector cells which recognize and kill tumour cells are cytotoxic T cells (CTLs) and natural. killer (NK) cells. The generation of adaptive immunity and memory is due to the processing and presentation of antigens by antigen presenting cells (APCs), for example dendritic cells, via the association of specific peptides with major histocompatibility complex (MHC) antigens. This complex system serves to distinguish 'self' from 'non-self' and al.lows the recognition of antigenic peptides resulting from necrotic cell death rather than apoptotic cell death.<sup>4</sup> MHC class I molecules are cell surface glycoproteins expressed on al.most all nucleated mammalian cells with the exception of those in immune privileged sites. MHC class I molecules consist of a 44-49 KDa polymorphic heavy chain that is non-covalently associated with the 12 KDa soluble light chain,  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin ( $\beta_2$ m) (Figure 1.1). The MHC class I molecules are 3 allelic series of peptide binding cell surface proteins Human Leukocyte Antigen (HLA) -A, -B &-C, the genes for which are located on chromosome 6. HLA-A are derived from 59 alleles, HLA- B from 118 and HLA – C from 36 alleles.<sup>5</sup> HLA-A2 is the most frequent class I allele being present in approximately 49% of the Caucasian population and HLA-A1 is the second most frequently expressed allele representing approximately 25%. The MHC class I molecule is composed of 4 domains, 3 domains are formed from the heavy chain and one from the  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin, the gene for which is located on chromosome 15, and which is non-covalently linked to the heavy chain. The  $\alpha$ domain of the heavy chain and  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin have a folded structure that is similar to that of immunoglobulin. The  $\alpha 1$  and  $\alpha 2$  domains of the heavy chain form  $2 \alpha$  helices that create a groove where peptides are presented, resting upon a sheet of

いっていますいいまいでは、いないない、いいない、いたいないのである、ことのないないないないないないでいい

8 β-strands. This groove is occupied by peptides derived from self-proteins in the absence of foreign peptides. The residues in the heavy chain are composed of variable amino acids and it is the side chains of these peptides that form pockets within the peptide-binding groove; there are six pockets, designated A-F which hold or "anchor" the predominant amino acid side chains from the peptide in place. Size, hydrophobicity and charge play an important role in determining the composition of the bound peptides in the groove of MHC class I molecules.<sup>3</sup> Transcription of MHC class I heavy gene is governed by conserved DNA sequences in the promoter region of the gene. These sequences include enhancer A (enh A), the IFN-stimulated response element (IRSE), site α and enhancer B (enh B) and these play a crucial role in both the constitutive and cytokine induced regulation of transcription.<sup>6</sup>

and the state ware a second second second second

and the second second

ad as in a la starte at the the to be the best and a starter and the as a second with the

Cluster of differentiation 8<sup>+</sup> (CD8<sup>+</sup>) Cytotoxic T cells are MHC class I dependent and only recognise peptides that are presented in the groove of a self MHC class I molecule.<sup>7</sup> Antigen is processed intracellularly by proteases in the proteasome and then presented to the MHC antigen. Precursor proteins for MHC class I molecules appear to reside primarily in the cytosol, and their rates of synthesis and degradation regulate the concentration of processed peptides, with proteasomes being the main degradation machines of the cell.<sup>8</sup> Proteasomes are required for the processing of oligopeptides containing antigenic epitopes from 21 amino acids upwards in length, to cytotoxic T cells. Fragments of the antigen (8-11 amino acids) rather than the whole protein are transported from the proteasome by chaperone molecules and become associated with MHC class I molecules in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) resulting in their expression on the cell surface. It is here that the MHC-peptide complex is recognized by antigen specific CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells *via* their T-cell receptor CD3 complex. Both the heavy chain and the  $\beta_2$ -microglubulin are equipped with cell signal sequences that allow entry to the ER. Molecular chaperones and accessory molecules assist with the formation of the complete MHC class I molecule prior to peptide binding. Transporter associated with antigen processing 1 & 2 (TAP -1 & -2) are dimeric proteins specializing in the transportation of oligomeric peptides present in the cytosol to the lumen of the ER.

Antigenic peptides bind to MHC class I molecules by three types of interaction. Firstly by van de waals interaction of anchor side chain atoms to residues comprising the binding pockets of the MHC molecule. Secondly by hydrogen bonding of N and C termini to residues at the end of the binding groove and thirdly by hydrogen bonding of peptide backbone atoms to residues lining the binding groove.<sup>9</sup> Post-transitional modifications can greatly affect antigen presentation and it has been shown that glycosylated epitopes can be highly immunogenic,<sup>10,11</sup> with mannosylation being shown to have a particularly pronounced effect.<sup>12,13</sup> These post-translational modifications may actually enhance antigen presenting cells' (APCs) uptake of antigenic material. Post-translational modifications are associated with problems in T cell recognition, in particular with cysteine residue modifications.<sup>14</sup> Although in general peptides presented by MHC class I molecules are derived exclusively from proteins synthesized by APCs themselves, it has been recently discovered that virally infected non-haematopoietic cells are unable to stimulate primary CTL-mediated immunity directly and instead bone marrow derived cells are required as the APCs. CTL immunity to virus infected nonhaematopoietic cells requires presentation of exogenous antigen, hence proving that presentation of MHC class I antigen is not exclusive to one pathway.<sup>15</sup> Also

ليك منافع منها والمراقبة والمراقبة والمراقبة والمراقب المواقع والمراقبة والمراق

dendritic cells (DCs) have been shown to have the capability of picking up antigen from apoptotic cells and presenting these peptides *via* MHC antigens.<sup>16</sup> the set of set the speed of the set of the

aller and aller and aller and a set and a set of a star and a start and a set and a set and a set and a set a manual set and and

machinetter ala

in the second

#### 1.2.2 MHC Class II

MHC class II molecules are 63 KDa heterodimeric glycoproteins (Figure 1.1). These molecules are composed of an intracellular and an extracellular domain,  $(\alpha 1, 2 \text{ and } \beta 1, 2)$  which are encoded by genes located on chromosome 6. Foreign bodies such as viruses and mutated or over expressed allo-proteins such as those derived from tumours may be presented by MHC class II molecules. Protein entering the endosomal. pathway is degraded by vesicular proteases into peptides. These peptides bind to MHC class II molecules that are then delivered to the cell surface for CD4<sup>+</sup> Helper T cell recognition. The environment for MHC class II assembly is of a much more acidic nature than that for class I, and assembly of MHC class II molecules is aided by the invariant chain (Ii) which trimerises with the  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  subunits. The newly synthesized MHC class II molecules travel to the cell surface in vesicles that then fuse with incoming endosomes that have an interior environment very similar to the MHC class II containing vesicles. Once within the endosome proteases cause the dissociation of Ii and it is at this stage that MHC class II molecules become competent to bind peptides.<sup>25</sup> The vesicle containing the degraded extracellular proteins fuses with the endosome and CLIP (class II associated invariant peptide bound to the peptide groove) is displaced from class II molecules by the binding peptide.

The class II molecules consist of the DP, DR and DQ al.leles and as with MHC class I antigens they are a highly polymorphic family of transmembrane

glycoproteins. Transcription of MHC class II, as for MHC class I, is controlled by a number of transcription factors which interact with a set of conserved *cis*-acting regulatory elements situated in the promoter region of the MHC class II genes. These sequences are important for both interferon  $\gamma$ - induced expression and constitutive expression and include the W/S, X1, X2 and Y-box elements.<sup>6</sup> The class I and class II genes are thought to be the most polymorphic gene families in the human genome.<sup>8</sup> Interferon  $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ ) and tumour necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ) are capable of inducing over expression of MHC antigen complexes on many cells.

ياري. 1944 - ماريند ماريند الماريني المارينيين المارينييني ماريني الماريني الماريني الماريني الماريني الماريني الماري 2017 - ماريني ماريني ماريني المارينييني المارينييني المارينييني الماريني الماريني الماريني المارينييني الماريني

No aver

Sec. 1

いたのです。



Figure 1.1: X-ray crystallographic structure of (a) MHC class I and (b) MHC class II antigens (Adapted from reference 25).

#### 1.2.3 The T cell Receptor and T cell Activation

The T cell receptor is analogous to immunoglobulins on B cells, however unlike B cell receptors, TCR effector functions are dependent upon cell-cell contact. T-cells express more than 30,000 antigen receptor molecules on their surface.<sup>17</sup> Migration of T cells to the thymus, a lymphoid organ in the upper anterior thorax, occurs at a very early age and it is here that T-cell differentiation is carried out,<sup>18</sup> the production of T cells mostly occurs before puberty after which the thymus shrinks. During their maturation in the thymus, T cells are selected firstly to have self-MHC restriction and secondly self-tolerance. After rearrangement of antigen receptor genes and expression of the receptor on the cell surface of the immature T cells (thymocytes), screening occurs *via* positive selection for self-MHC restriction and negative selection for elimination of cells specific for self-peptides bound to self-MHC molecules.<sup>19, 20</sup> This leads to the development of a T cell repertoire that is principally involved in recognition of foreign antigens.

الماسية مناقلة المراقبة المستعلية المستعلق والمستعلي المستعليات المستعليات المستعلمات المستعلقات المستعلق المستعلي والمستعليات والمستعلمات والم

and a star in allow and the part of the start and the start and the second start and a start

Thymocytes pass through discrete phenotypic stages as they proliferate and differentiate. The thymus consists of a cortex and medulla and different stages of maturation occur within distinct thymic compartments. The medulla consists of a dense population of mature thymocytes, dendritic cells and macrophages.<sup>21</sup> Figure 1.2 shows the development of a T cell and shows the changes in cell-surface antigens associated with the stages of maturation. On first entering the thymus progenitor cells lack most cell surface molecules commonly associated with mature T cells and have not yet rearranged their receptor genes.

#### DEVELOPMENT OF A MATURE T CELL

Earliest cell population to be seen in the thymus do not express CD4 or CD8 and are therefore termed 'double negative' cells.

During maturation of  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  T cells a stage occurs called 'double positive' where both CD4 and CD8 as well as the T cell receptor are expressed on the same cell

Most of these die due to becoming small double positive cells. Some, however, have receptors which bind to self MHC molecules, and lose expression of either CD4 or CD8 and undergo an increase in T cell receptor expression.

The result is the production of mature 'single positive' T cells that go on to be exported from the thymus





**Export to periphery** 

 $CD3^+ pT\alpha: \beta^+ 4^+ 8^+$  large active

"double positive" cells

 $CD3^{+}T\alpha:\beta^{+}4^{+}8^{+}$  small, resting

cells



>95%

 $\gamma:\delta^+$  CD3<sup>-</sup>

**CD4<sup>-</sup>8<sup>-</sup>** 

Apoptosis

Upon interaction with the thymic stroma the progenitor cells differentiate, proliferate and express the T cell specific surface antigen CD2. At this stage the thymocytes are "double negative" as they have not yet acquired CD4 and CD8 antigens and the immature T cells undergo positive and negative selection. These immature double negative cells form part of a small highly heterogeneous pool of cells of which 20% comprise cells that express genes encoding the  $\gamma$ :  $\delta$  receptor, differing from  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  T-cells in their specificity, pattern of expression of CD4 and CD8 and their anatomical distribution.  $\gamma$ : $\delta$  T-cells can develop in the absence of the thymus; they are present in athymic nude mice <sup>22</sup> and are the first population to appear in murine development. A further 20% of al.1 double negative T cells include cells bearing  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  TCR's that are limited in diversity. These are activated as part of the early response to microbial infections. The remaining 60% are committed to the  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  T cell lineage but have not yet rearranged their  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  TCR genes. and with a straight of the second a statement with the ideas to the second state and a second and the second s

ころ、「そうない」とういいないない、いたいない、ことの、ことのというないないでい

and the stand of the

Strate and a strate and appressed to a first for the contract of the strate of the str

Thymocytes then become positive for CD44 and also acquire expression of the IL-2 receptor  $\alpha$  chain CD25 and at this stage genes encoding the  $\beta$  chain of the TCR are not yet fully expressed. As expression of CD25 increases, CD44 expression is reduced and the cells become known as CD44<sup>low</sup>, CD25<sup>+</sup> cells; cells undergo rearrangement of their TCR  $\beta$  chain genes and begin to lose expression of CD25 once more. The  $\beta$  chain now pairs with a pre T cell  $\alpha$  chain (pT $\alpha$ ) during the CD44<sup>low</sup> CD25<sup>+</sup> stage of development and T cell receptors acquire the CD3 molecule. At this point cell proliferation occurs followed by arrest of further rearrangements of the  $\beta$  chain genes. The T-cells are now termed "double positive" since they also express CD4 and CD8 antigens.<sup>23</sup> As cells become small double

positive cells they cease to proliferate and the  $\alpha$  chain genes rearrange to produce a mature  $\alpha$ : $\beta$  T cell receptor; 98% of all thymocytes generated die during this process due to apoptosis, as a result of a strong selection process, the remaining cells are then rapidly exported from the thymus into the periphery.

Equilibrium of the T-cell repertoire is maintained keeping naive T cells alive and maintaining a low level of proliferation when required. Naive T cells may be kept alert due to low affinity interactions with self-peptide MHC, which is an ideal way for them to reaffirm their potential to respond to foreign peptides when higher affinity interactions occur. Following interaction with antigen some T cells differentiate into memory cells that respond rapidly upon subsequent encounter with specific antigen.<sup>24</sup>

のないないないないないです。そうれるないないではない、いいいないない、いいいなないないないないない、いいい、キャット・ション、いたいいない、かんにいたないないないないが、そうがないいいない

and a start in the add that and the is the addition of the

1 Strate of the hard the second second second to an extent

1. The shere where a state is a state of the second

Same as his an a

The T cell receptor (TCR) (Fig. 1.3) consists of two disulfide bound chains,  $\alpha\beta$ , and the CD3 antigen complex and resides on the surface of T cells. Both T cell receptor chains consist of an amino terminal. variable hinge region possessing a cysteine residue forming an interchain disulfide bond. The chains span the lipid bilayer by a hydrophobic transmembrane and end in a cytoplasmic tail. The amino acids at the transmembrane region are positively charged and play an important role in the interaction of the two T cell receptor chains with oppositely charged polypeptides of the CD3,  $\gamma$ ,  $\delta$  and  $\varepsilon$  chains. It is this molecular complex that the MHC: peptide complex binds in order to initiate a T cell response. There are three CDR loops within the TCR that have sequence diversity, which results in the generation of a repertoire of T cells.<sup>24</sup> The  $\gamma$ ,  $\delta$  and  $\varepsilon$  chains are associated with transmembrane kinase signaling to the interior of the cell upon association of the TCR with MHC:peptide.<sup>25</sup> The first signaling molecules in the T- cell activated cascade are two tyrosine kinases, ick and fyn. Fyn is associated with the  $\xi$  chains of the TCR:CD3, and ick with the CD4 (T helper cell) and 8 (cytotoxic T cell) molecules on the T cell surface. A signaling cascade is initiated *via* these two molecules and a CD45-linked kinase and leads to the production of kinase C and increases in intracellular calcium activating DNA binding proteins, which in turn activate transcription of the Interleukin-2 (IL-2) receptor. These series of events are essential. for promoting T-cell proliferation in an antigen-specific manner.



Figure 1.3: X-ray crystallographic structure of the T cell receptor.<sup>25</sup> C $\alpha$  and C  $\beta$  are the constant domains and V $\alpha$  and V $\beta$  the variable domains of the TCR.

T-cells require an additional signal to cause clonal expansion and antigen specific T cell activation, which occurs via the interaction of the B7 molecule on the antigenpresenting cell (APC) with CD28 present on the T-cell. This generates another phase of intracellular signaling leading to the transcription of the IL-2 gene (important for T cell proliferation and activation). The IL-2 produced by helper Tcells activates CTLs that express the IL-2 receptor (the co-stimulation is provided by the APC via T cell help). T cells are activated resulting in the proliferation of large numbers of antigen specific T cells that recognize and kill cells expressing the nominated peptide presented in a restricted manner by MHC class I antigen. When T cells fail to receive the co-stimulatory signal, they are unable to respond to antigen and a condition known as anergy results. CD4 and CD8 molecules are required for the generation of a T-cell response, and bind to the non-polymorphic regions of class II and class I MHC antigens respectively. More than 10<sup>4</sup> identical MHC: peptide complexes are required to activate CD4<sup>+</sup> and CD8<sup>+</sup> T cells, thus showing the important role each cell-surface marker plays in the activation of a T cell immune response.<sup>26</sup> The interaction of T-cells with specific peptide:MHC. costimulatory molecules and several. sets of adhesion molecules is necessary to induce immunity e.g. CD40 /CD40 ligand (CD40L)<sup>27</sup> and OX-40/OX-40L. OX-40 and OX-40L are thought to be associated with T-cell APC interactions. Their interactions act after initial. activation events to enhance cytokine secretion and prolong clonal expansion.<sup>28</sup> OX-40L is a cell surface glycoprotein belonging to the tumour necrosis factor family, and is expressed primarily on activated helper T cells and may be involved in promoting long lived CD4<sup>+</sup> responses.<sup>29</sup> Expression of the OX-40 receptor has been located in tumour infiltrating lymphocytes, draining lymph node

15 & French with the to a gue that

いいていたいであるとないないないないないないないないないであるいできょうできょう

and the barrents of the site where a bar a bar is a survey and

~う.う ~ ひいかいんてんでい

22.222 2 72.

and as any when the restricted to and a deal down and the stand and and and an المناشرين والموافقة والمنافع المنافع المستعملة والمتعامين الموافق الموافقة والمنافع والمعالم والمنافع لموافع فالمعامية والملقية والملقية والمعالمات المنافع الم Star Barris

cells but not peripheral blood lymphocytes. Figure 1.4 illustrates the immunocellular interactions associated with T cell activation.

#### 1.2.4 Tumour Antigens

The first indication that human tumour cells expressed antigens which induced an immune response in the host was demonstrated by Boon *et al.* <sup>1</sup> They demonstrated that some cancer patients, most notably those bearing a malignant melanoma, had cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTLs) which reacted specifically *in vitro* with autologous tumour cells. More recently autologous CTL clones were cultured *in vitro* from cancer patients and re-injected into the same cancer patient. These tumour reactive T cells were able to mediate tumour regression, thereby suggesting that CTLs have a potential role in controlling tumour growth *in vivo*.<sup>30</sup> It was shown that cancer cells show inflammatory infiltrates, and share a number of characteristics with pathogens which make them suitable candidates for elimination by the immune system.<sup>31</sup>

Human tumour antigens may be classified as tumour specific antigens (TSAs) or tumour associated antigens (TAAs). Tumour specific antigens are caused by a genetic change in the cell leading to the expression of a "new" antigen unique to that tumour, which may provoke an antibody or T cell response against the "new" protein in the host, depending on the cellular processing and presentation pathway utilized and the type of T-helper cell response (Th1 or Th2) generated. Point mutation of cell DNA occurs with reasonable frequency and can result in the aberrant expression of oncogenes or tumour suppresser genes which contribute to cell transformation to malignancy. One of the most common oncogenes, resulting from mutation, is the *ras* gene family which consists of three related genes: *ras H*, *ras K and ras N*, that encode intracellular membrane bound proteins (p21 ras). Mutations in tumour cells are commonly found at residues 12/13 or 61 of the ras protein, which represent critical regulatory positions.<sup>32</sup> Alternatively, human tumour antigens may be classified as tumour associated antigens (TAA).<sup>33</sup>

Different types of human tumour-associated antigens can act as potential targets for tumour specific T cells, and can be classified as mutated gene products (*ras*, p53), recombinant fusion protein (bcr-abl) or non-mutated self-proteins e.g. oncofetal proteins and tissue specific and amplified proteins e.g. Her-2 neu, GA733-2 which are over-expressed in these cells.<sup>34</sup> Much research into tumour antigens has focused on the antigens expressed in malignant melanoma, these include tumour associated testis-specific antigens (MAGE, BAGE, GAGE, NY-ESO-1 and PRAME), melanocyte differentiation antigens (tyrosinase, Melan-A/MART-1, gp100, TRP-1 and TRP-2) and mutated or aberrantly expressed antigens (MUM-1, CDK4, beta-catenin, gp100-in-4, p15 and N-acetylglucosaminyltransferase V).<sup>31</sup> Figure 1.4 shows the interaction of antigens with different molecules of the immune system.

mark an a the bar a share of the state of th

and a substantin Property and

martin and allow of the second second and a first on a second of

มนั้

#### **Other Cancer Associated Antigens**

Carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), carbohydrate antigens 15-3, 19-9 and 72-4 (CA15-3, CA19-9 and CA72-4), cytokeratin 19 fragments (CYFRA 21-1), neuron-specific enolase (NSE), squamous cell carcinoma antigen (SCC)<sup>35</sup> and BAG-1,<sup>36</sup> can be used as diagnostic markers to indicate if malignancy is present and if so how far it has progressed.<sup>37</sup> Different combinations of these markers may be indicative of a certain type of cancer, and can be used in combination to detect even tumours where some antigens are not being expressed.



Figure 1.4: Interactions of the immune system with tumour antigens (Adapted from reference 25).

Surrogate antigens, not normally expressed in malignant cells, are often employed in experimental immunotherapy studies, since the gene encoding the antigen can be transfected into tumour cells to present immunogenic epitopes that are unique to the tumour, thus eliminating the possibility of recognition by T cells specific for self peptides.  $\beta$ -galactosidase and oval.bumin<sup>26</sup> are examples of proteins which have been exploited as surrogate antigens in murine tumour models.

#### Viral associated cancer antigens

Many viruses/viral gene products are associated with cellular transformation leading to the development of malignancies, and include Hepatitis B and C, Human papilloma virus (HPV), Epstein Barr virus (EBV), SV40 virus and adenovirus. Hepatitis B and C viruses are causal agents of hepatocellular carcinoma and human papilloma viruses are associated with > 90% of all cancers of the cervix and with other genital malignancies. HPV are small DNA viruses and approximately 70 different types have been identified, with 8 members capable of infecting the lower genital tract of humans. The proteins E6 and E7 of HPV are potent oncogenes and are antigens found in HPV derived cancer.<sup>38</sup> EBV has a strong association with the formation of immunoblastic B-cell lymphoma, Burkitts lymphoma and nasopharangeal carcinoma. EBV derived peptides have been shown to illicit a class I restricted CD8<sup>+</sup> T cell immune response.<sup>39, 40</sup> Adenovirus induced tumours in mice have also been shown to be immunogenic in mice.<sup>41</sup>

a strate had a set and all a set with a low and in a low and the

242

#### Chronic Myeloid Leukemia

An example of a malignancy resulting from a chromosomal translocation is chronic myeloid leukemia (CML), a myeloproliferative disorder characterized by the occurrence of the Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome in greater than 95% of patients.<sup>42</sup> The Philadelphia chromosome is derived from the reciprocal translocation t(9;22)(q34;q11) whereby the downstream portion of the *ABL* protooncogene from chromosome 9 is fused with the upstream portion of the *BCR* gene on chromosome 22. This translocation event gives rise mainly to the chimeric *BCR-ABL* gene, although expression of the *ABL-BCR* variant protein occurs in approximately 40% of cases. The formation of the *BCR-ABL* gene product is one of the key events in the pathogenesis of CML, and is also present in other types of leukemia such as acute lymphoblastic leukemia and de novo acute myeloid leukemia<sup>43</sup> (Figure 1.5). CML patients may possess either a b3-a2 fusion or a b2-a2 fusion resulting from fusion of

different exons of the progenitor DNA between the BCR and ABL genes.<sup>43</sup> It is thought that the BCR-ABL fusion protein is involved in a defective \$1-intergrin function which might induce abnormal circulation and proliferation of the Philadelphia chromosome positive progenitor cells. This novel fusion gene product is also thought to be involved in a number of signal transduction pathways including the activation of the RAS oncogene.<sup>42</sup> The ABL-BCR gene is known to be transcriptionally active and is thought to dysregulate GTPase activating protein (GAP) activity.<sup>42</sup>As the disease progresses it enters a phase known as 'Blast crisis'. At this stage many other karyotypic changes may occur including trisomy of chromosome 8, isochromosome (i 17q), trisomy 19, and an additional. Philadelphia chromosome (a condition known as double Ph). Many gene mutations also occur during the evolution of this disease including mutations to p53, RBI, c-myc,  $p16^{INK4a}$ , ras and AML/EVI-1 a fusion protein resulting from translocation t(3;21)(q26;q22). P53 mutations are associated with apoptotic suppression and hence progression into the blast crisis.<sup>43</sup> CML has an incidence of 1-2 cases per 100 000 population, with incidences increasing with age; the male: female ratio is 1.3:1.43 The current methods of identification of this disease state are mainly through detecting karyotypic alterations by cytogenetic analyses. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) or reverse transcriptase PCR (RT-PCR) and Southern blot analysis are commonly used to determine the exact breakpoints of the fusion genes and Western blot analysis is employed to demonstrate the presence of the BCR-ABL fusion protein. Currently therapy of CML involves stem-cell transplantation or interferon- $\alpha$  therapy. Both of these treatments are associated with risk; stem-cell transplantation has a high procedure related mortality rate, and interferon-a can produce a high incidence of neurotoxicity and other dangerous side effects in more

atteries and the interaction of the second state of the second second state of the second second

elderly patients.<sup>43</sup> Symptoms of this disease include fatigue, weight loss, abdominal fullness, bleeding, sweats, purpura and splenomegaly, however some patients are assymptomatic<sup>43</sup> and new therapies are currently being developed. These include the use of the plant alkaloid homoharringtonine,<sup>44</sup> the potent hypomethylating cytidine analogue 5-aza-2'-deoxycytidine,<sup>45</sup> the coupling of polyethylene glycol to interferon- $\alpha$  to enhance the half life of this cytokine,<sup>46</sup> the use of antisense oligonucleotides directed against *BCR-ABL* gene products,<sup>47</sup> tyrosine kinase inhibitors<sup>48</sup> and the implementation of adoptive immunotherapy.<sup>49</sup>

and the state of the second of the size will be readed and the state of the had a the factor of the second state of the

With the successful identification of MHC class I and class II restricted epitopes from many tumour antigens, attention is now focused on identifying those associated with CML. Mice have been successfully vaccinated with synthetic junction peptides resulting in the generation of peptide specific CD4<sup>+</sup> cells.<sup>50</sup> B3a2 derived peptides have been investigated for their ability to elicit MHC class I restricted CTLs, where 50% of the HLA-A3 positive donors tested showed a cytolytic response.<sup>51</sup> Also dendritic cells pulsed with *BCR-ABL* HLA-A3 restricted peptides can generate potent CTLs against CML cells.<sup>52</sup> This was shown for MHC class II restricted b3a2 specific epitopes which stimulated a CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell response.<sup>53</sup> Figure 1.5 shows the different MHC class I associated peptides that can be derived from the BCR-ABL fusion protein of the Philadelphia chromosome from chronic myeloid leukemia.



Figure 1.5: The BCR-ABL gene fusions in Philadelphia chromosomes and the resulting amino acid sequence generated from the junction region (Adapted from reference 61).

#### Identification of tumour antigens

The first human tumour antigens were successfully identified employing molecular techniques, cosmids transfected with cleaved tumour derived DNA.<sup>54</sup> These cosmids also carried a drug resistance gene as a selection marker. Transfected cells were exposed to T lymphocytes specific for the antigen and generated *in vitro* by stimulation of the patient's PBMC with tumour cells. CTLs cytotoxic against the

autologous tumour cells allowed the identification of genes encoding the MAGE-1 tumour antigen.

repurphies and me wall I be and - a s with

and a lot and and all all a law all

Str. Str.

when we trie of sect as a set in a first when where is a fact

She Think when the war are shown in the she was a strain to

A more recent and alternative method for the identification of tumour antigens is *via* the use of SEREX (serological. identification of antigens by recombinant expression screening with autologous sera). Here a cDNA library is constructed from fresh tumour, tissues or cells and cloned into lambda phage expression vectors.<sup>55</sup>

Phages are used to transfect bacteria and the recombinant proteins expressed during lytic infection of the bacteria are transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes. These membranes are then reacted with diluted autologous patient sera. The clones reactive with high-titer IgG antibodies are identified with an enzyme conjugated to a secondary antibody specific for human IgG. The cDNA sequence can then be determined from single plaques derived from sub-cloning using reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR). SEREX has been highly successful in the identification of both known and new tumour antigens.<sup>56, 57</sup> Tumour antigens such as New York Esophageal. antigen (NY-ESO-1), Hom-MEL-40 and SSX2 have been identified using this technique.<sup>55</sup>

#### 1.2.5 T Cell Epitopes

T cell epitopes are immunogenic peptides presented by MHC class I and II antigens and recognized by CTL or helper T cells respectively. These have been successfully used as vaccines in immunotherapeutic trials of malignancies and the quest is now to identify tumour antigens and to characterize their MHC restricted epitopes. Experiments have been performed to determine whether the immunogenicity of
peptides presented naturally by MHC class I and class II antigens could be improved by substituting pre-defined amino acids. The ideal. situation is to generate high avidity CTLs and to induce a type I cytokine response, to heighten the antitumour immune response. This was demonstrated for the CAP-1 peptide YLSGAWLWC, an immunogenic HLA-A2<sup>+</sup> binding peptide derived from human carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA). By substituting amino acids at positions 8 and 9 to produce the sequence YLSGADLNL, Cap-1 specific CTLs are found to be sensitized 10<sup>2</sup>- 10<sup>3</sup> times more efficiently than the original. epitope.<sup>58</sup> This was also demonstrated for a murine mutant Ras CD8<sup>+</sup> CTL restricted peptide epitope, where the amino acids naturally residing at the anchor residue positions were substituted with more common anchor residues. Again, this modification was found to enhance both *in vitro* and *in vivo* immunogenicity.<sup>59</sup> T cell epitopes have been characterised using a variety of methods including CTL assays, and mass spectrometry (discussed in section 1.3).

and Show the mark share of a rate we and about a low a line

and the state of the second on a destration of the state of the state of the second

Linke a the factor of the state of the state of the section of the section of the state of the

A good example of a malignancy related recombinant protein suitable, as a target for immunotherapy is the bcr-abl fusion protein expressed in chronic myeloid leukemia. The T cell epitopes presented from this protein have been of great interest as potential. CTL target peptides and have been characterized using *in vitro* binding efficiency studies for several. MHC restriction elements. The autoantigen repertoire of this leukemia has also been investigated to define epitopes from other proteins, to enable a strategy for vaccine development for this hematopoietic malignancy to be developed.<sup>60</sup> Figure 1.5 shows the possible nonamer non-self peptides that can result from *BCR-ABL* gene fusions.<sup>61</sup> It is know that interferon  $\gamma$  upregulates MHC class I/peptide complex expression, and that some malignancies share peptide epitopes. This was demonstrated by Bernhard *et al.*. in that renal. cell carcinoma and malignant melanoma share an HLA-A2 restricted epitope.<sup>62</sup> T cell epitopes have also been identified for surrogate tumour antigens such as  $\beta$ -galactosidase where it was demonstrated that H2-k<sup>b</sup> restricted peptide epitopes were indeed presented on the cell surface (for example, amino acid sequence DAPIYTNV<sub>96-103</sub>). The H-2L<sup>d</sup> restricted peptide TPHPARIGL has also been identified from the  $\beta$ -gal. protein as a potent CTL cell target epitope.<sup>63</sup>

al ma any alt in war but man we we

and the state of the

1. Carlo 24 6 14

the name of the state of the

MHC class II restricted antigens have also been characterised and it has been demonstrated that the immune response against the tumour is far more potent if CD4<sup>+</sup> T cell help is available. These include a HLA-DR restricted T cell epitope from MAGE-3, LLKYRAREPVTKAE<sub>121-134</sub> which is a sequence also found in three other MAGE proteins, MAGE-1, -2 and -6, making this a potential candidate target peptide for anti-tumour immunotherapy.<sup>64</sup> When characterising epitopes from tumour antigens, it is important to define a range of HLA restrictions to cover the population.

### 1.2.6 Immunotherapy

The definition of a vaccine is "a preparation of micro-organisms or their antigenic components which can induce protective immunity against the appropriate pathogenic bacterium or virus but which does not itself cause disease".<sup>65</sup> Therefore vaccinations are classically a means of preventing disease rather than curing it. This strategy is feasible with many microorganisms because their genomes are relatively simple, so therefore they possess a limited number of defined antigens.<sup>66</sup> This is not

the case for cancer vaccines that have been implemented as a strategy to suppress cancers, since here the vaccine must induce an immune response at a late stage of the disease. It is generally agreed for immunotherapy to be successful the tumour load should first be reduced by surgery, irradiation or chemotherapy, since it is unlikely that the immune system will cope with and reject a large tumour mass. Cancer vaccines should therefore be targeted at residual metastases rather than the primary tumour.<sup>67</sup> Immunotherapy may include the use of monoclonal antibodies, various tumour vaccines (peptides, protein, DNA & anti-idiotype antibodies), adaptive transfer of lymphokine activation killer cells or tumour infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL).<sup>68</sup> There are two main types of immunotherapeutics currently under investigation for the treatment of malignant disease that involve the use of tumour antigens to stimulate a destructive anti-tumour response. Active immunization employs tumour antigens and T cell epitopes to stimulate an antitumour response in vivo, whereas adoptive immunization utilizes in vitro stimulation to aid destruction of the malignancy. Both active and adoptive immunization however, may be combined sequentially to achieve the best antitumour response.

### 1.2.6.1 Active Immunization

### **Cellular** vaccination

Many immunotherapeutic strategies using the vaccination of tumour patients with one or more malignant cell lines have been explored. Single and polyvalent "whole cell' vaccines have been used to treat cancer patients with mixed results. Autologous and genetically modified whole cells, can be engineered to secrete interleukins e.g. (IL-2, IL-12) or GM-CSF, IFN- $\gamma$  or IFN- $\alpha$  etc, thus helping the immune response by providing extra immune stimulation. Hapten-modified cells, irradiated and non-irradiated autologous cell vaccines have also been investigated as potential anti-tumour treatment and many of these have been used in conjunction with other immunotherapeutic strategies (e.g. with BCG) for the same reason as above.<sup>69</sup> Maraveyas *et al.*, used active specific immunotherapy on patients with stage IV AJCC melanoma using a melanoma cell vaccine (MCV) allogeneic vaccine to greatly reduce the number of metastases' showing this type of immunotherapy can be extremely successful.<sup>70</sup>

سافله الموسود مستميرة موتما الأمراق المحالة فالمحال المواقع مواقع مواسطة مواسطة معاصلا محاليا مالا محالية المحالية والمحالية والم

2. 2.2 Mar Mar Pra Marter Landard and Martin

Malignant melanoma patients were shown to produce an anti-tumour DTH and CTL response when vaccinated with autologous interleukin-2 secreting cells. Metastatic melanoma patients were vaccinated with irradiated autologous melanoma cells that had been genetically engineered to secrete IL-2.<sup>71</sup> Immunotherapy using autologous tumour cells engineered to express anti-tumour cytokines or immunostimulatory molecules shows great promise for the treatment of malignancies, particularly for secondary growths. Another innovative immunotherapeutic strategy was described by Kugler *et al.* whereby dendritic cells and renal carcinoma cells were fused to form a vaccine for the treatment of metastatic renal cancer. Cells were fused using PEG, an electrical pulse or other agents; they were then cultured, selected and used in the effective and non-toxic treatment of this renal mal.ignancy.<sup>72</sup>

## **Peptide vaccination**

Peptide vaccines have come about *via* the "reductionist" view.<sup>73</sup> It is now recognized that the immune response does not recognize the whole protein/foreign body/tumour cell, but instead recognizes a short peptide that is usually 8-11 amino

acids in length. T cells and B cells recognize these short amino acid sequences. However, B cells recognize and elicit an antibody response against different epitopes whilst T cells recognise peptides presented in the groove of self-MHC molecules. Peptide vaccines representing T cell epitopes have been used for the treatment of a variety of pathogens and are now being investigated for use in tumour immunotherapy. Synthetic peptides representing MHC class I or class II presented peptides are safe, but there are some non-toxicological problems. For example peptides if administered on their own, do not cause a sufficient level of immunity in most cases, to irradicate tumours or viral infections. They are poor immunogens due to their small molecular size and have a very short half-life in the serum. Another problem seen with MHC class I peptide vaccines is that once parentally administered, they become internalized in endosomal compartments where they are prone to be extensively degraded or will fail to intersect with the MHC class I pathway. However, by coupling these peptides to other carrier molecules or by addition of an adjuvant to the vaccination protocol these problems can be overcome. Successful approaches include the use of recombinant foreign proteins expressing microbial. T cell epitopes, Chimeric viruses expressing T-cell epitopes, self-proteins expressing T cell epitopes, receptor linked peptide delivery systems and heat shock protein-peptide complexes.<sup>74</sup> Bacterial vectors expressing T cell epitopes from malignancies are currently proving successful, for example Listeria, and as well as being an ideal delivery system they may also provide a "danger" signal to activate APCs.75

in a second of the second of the second second second of the second of the second of the second se

and the second s

Dendritic cells (DCs) have been shown to be the first cells of the immune system to respond to endogenous stress signals.<sup>4</sup> They are potent antigen presenting cells that

can be loaded with autologous or synthetic CTL specific tumour associated peptides to generate activated helper and cytotoxic T cells.<sup>76</sup> These are proving invaluable as immunotherapeutic tools.

Experimental validation has shown successful results in the use of peptide vaccines for MART-1 and Tyrosinase in malignant melanoma,<sup>77</sup> HER 2/neu antigens in ovarian and breast cancer<sup>78</sup> and also for a variety of antigens associated with hematopoietic malignancies.<sup>79</sup> T cell epitopes for the tumour suppresser p53 have been characterised and peptide pulsed dendritic cells (DCs) can induce a very effective CTL response.<sup>80, 81</sup> Peptide vaccines have the advantage economically over other vaccine preparations in that they are relatively cheap to produce and easy to transport. It has been suggested that protein/whole cell vaccines might be of preference for immunization over preselected peptides, because they offer a wider range of epitopes available to the immune system. However, Disis *et al.* <sup>82</sup> showed that by using both predefined peptides and whole proteins when immunizing rats against the HER-2/neu antigen that antigen specific cellular and humoral immunity was elicited when the rats were vaccinated with immunogenic peptides, but not when whole protein was administered. This also seems to be the case for MAGE peptides versus proteins in the latest clinical trials.

### Adjuvants

An adjuvant is any substance that enhances the immunogenicity of antigens, and traditionally the best adjuvants in tumour immunotherapy are bacterial adjuvants such as BCG or *Corynebacterium parvum*, used in conjunction with reintroduction of surgically removed tumours. This approach was used mainly in the treatment of

melanoma, however the overall results were generally poor.<sup>25</sup> One of the most promising new adjuvants are heat shock proteins (Hsp) and a direct correlation between the Hsp expression in a malignancy and the patients' survival. has been shown. The prognosis of Osteosarcoma patients naturally over-expressing Hsp 72 is better after neoadjuvant chemotherapy than Hsp 72 negative cases,<sup>83</sup> also Hsp 90- $\alpha$  is usually associated with poor prognosis in breast cancer<sup>84</sup> and Hsp 25 is often associated with a strong down regulation of cellular proliferation of mal.ignancies.<sup>84</sup>

in the second of the

Marine and a water of

The child State 201

· · N' . 3.5

Wartel Test when a marte

all all all and

Heat shock proteins belong to a family of ubiquitous and abundant proteins that have now been used successfully in prophylactic and therapeutic vaccination against tumours.<sup>85</sup> They are naturally expressed in response to environmental stress factors such as pH, temperature, glucose starvation and chemical stress. Hypothermia and various types of chemotherapy are good examples of where chaperone hsp expression is induced; they were first discovered in Drosophila in response to elevated temperatures.<sup>86</sup> Hsp-peptide complexes have been shown to induce a potent antigen –specific immune response to both primary and metastatic tumours.<sup>84</sup> In vivo these Hsps are molecular chaperones which help damaged proteins to refold to their native conformation. They are particularly prevalent in tumours as malignant cells are in a particularly "stressful" environment, for example hypoxia, and are therefore susceptible to damage. Hsp 90 is necessary for stabilizing src and raf and other proto-oncogenic protein kinases and other Hsps are responsible for the folding of oncogenic viral proteins, e.g. Hepatitis B. Over expression of these chaperones protects the tumour and renders the cells more resistant against apoptosis. However, because of this over expression chaperone-peptide vaccination proves a very powerful technique.<sup>84</sup>

# 1.2.6.2 Adoptive Immunotherapy

## Tumour infiltrating lymphocytes

Tumour infiltrating lymphocytes (TILs) are a source of tumour specific T cells and these may be cultured with IL-2 *in vitro*, and used to induce anti-tumour activity. TILs have been used therapeutically and also for the identification and characterization of several melanoma associated antigens.<sup>87, 88</sup> r 10. All and a second of the second second

a man a far i to to a water a state that the second and the second

Cellular therapy can involve the modification of a patient's own tumour cells or CTLs *in vitro* and their replacement into the patient, or used *in vitro* to induce CTL by using appropriate cytokines (see below). Another approach is to non-specifically activate T-lymphocytes *via* the T cell receptor and re-introduce these back into the patient undergoing treatment.<sup>89</sup> Many cancer vaccination strategies have employed autologous and allogeneic tumour cells genetically modified to express a range of immunomodulatory genes including cytokines, tumour antigens and costimulatory molecules.<sup>3</sup>

### Cytokines and other Immunostimulatory Molecules

One of the most successful experimental strategies to date is to engineer tumour cells that secrete granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF), hence attracting hematopoietic precursors to the tumour site, inducing their differentiation into the powerful APCs, dendritic cells (DCs). Co-stimulatory molecules such as B7 can also be engineered to be expressed in tumour cells to increase their immunogenicity<sup>25</sup> and up-regulation of immunostimulatory cytokines such as IL-2 and IL-12 rather than depletion of tumour enhancing cytokines is required as an immunotherapeutic strategy, preferentially inducing a Th1 response

to aid the development of CTLs. Inoculation/immunization with tumour cells engineered to express IL-2, IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-4, TNF- $\alpha$ , IL-7 or IL-6 have been shown in mice to enhance anti-tumour activity, increasing the rejection of tumours and in some cases inducing a memory response.<sup>90-96</sup>

No. 2 x B.W. C. C. W. W.

and a section of the section of the section of the

. Individ ta the Same in a shi shi want & and a said

and the second

126 March & B. S. amore in the Direction that but in the

## Gene therapy

Gene therapy has utilized a number of strategies to introduce cytokines, IFN- $\gamma$  and other co-stimulatory molecules to the malignancy in order to promote tumour rejection. Gene therapy can also be used to introduce a tumour antigen for over expression, and many different gene delivery systems have been implemented. These include cationic and anionic liposome vector and viral gene delivery systems including the use of adenoviruses, retroviruses and vaccinia virus. Multi-epitope DNA vaccines are being investigated for their potential use against both pathogens and malignancies, with melanoma being the prime target for experimentation.<sup>97</sup>

### **1.2.7 Tumour Escape Mechanisms**

One of the major hurdles still to be overcome in the field of tumour immunology is that of tumour escape from the immune response. Many mechanisms are now recognized that prevent tumours responding to immunotherapy. The tumour micro-environment has been shown to induce negative effects on the cells of the immune system, for example defects in T cell signals *via* down regulation of the  $\xi$  chain of the T cell receptor, possibly due to activation of intracellular peptidases activated by the tumour.<sup>87</sup> Often anergy is induced in T cells, especially CD4<sup>+</sup> cells, due to tumour induced cytokines such as IL-10, which can also have inhibitory effects on dendritic cell function.<sup>97</sup> T cells may also become naturally resistant to blockade by

the tumour and may therefore go on to reach replicative senescence without having served their purpose.<sup>98</sup> MHC or antigen down regulation may also influence the use of immunotherapeutics and strategies are being developed to transfect MHC and antigen processing machinery genes into tumour cells to overcome this defect.<sup>99</sup> One of the major concerns in the field of tumour immunology is the emergence of immunologically resistant tumour variants, which evolve under the selective pressure of vaccine immunization.<sup>100</sup>

#### 1.3 Chromatography

## 1.3.1 Reverse phase -- high performance liquid chromatography

Reverse-phase chromatography uses a polar mobile phase for elution of a column containing a non-polar stationary phase. The stationary phase is composed of silica particles (3-10  $\mu$ m) with surface bonded groups, for example ocatadecylsiloxane (ODS). HPLC has the advantage over gas chromatography in that it is not limited in applicability by component volatility or thermal stability. This makes it an ideal analytical tool for the analysis of polymers, polar, ionic and thermally unstable materials.

5

and a the address that the second second the

ىدىكى كەندىمىكە كەكلافىلىق مۇدىمىنا كەكىك مەمىد ، ئەكلىكى مەمىكە مەمەكىمىكە مەردە مەردە مەنكە ئىلە مە

A HPLC system consists of a set of pumps for the mobile phase, an injection loop, a column and a detector (Figure 1.6). There are several sizes of columns available, including the widely used 3 - 4.6 mm i.d. columns, small-bore 1mm i.d. columns and also microcapillary columns that can have internal diameters as small as  $50\mu$ m. As a general rule, smaller columns are cheaper to run as they consume less solvent due to the low mobile phase flow rates and give an increase in sensitivity if a concentration sensitive detector such as electrospray is used. Several groups have emphasized that in such cases, the sensitivity of liquid chromatographic methods is a quadratic function of the LC column diameter. It can therefore be concluded that the replacement of a conventional 4.6 mm i.d. column by a 0.1 mm i.d. column can yield a theoretical increase in sensitivity by a factor of  $(4.6/0.1)^2 = 2116$ , providing equal sample volumes are injected when using micro and nanobore LC systems, limiting factors such as sample injection volume and injection speed apply.



Figure 1.6 Schematic diagram of a HPLC system.

The simplest method of performing a separation by HPLC is using a single solvent to transport the analytes through the column. This is termed isocratic elution. However a gradient elution profile is more common practice, where two solvents that differ greatly in polarity are employed (e.g. acetonitrile and water). The reciprocating positive displacement design is the most commonly employed HPLC pump. It is composed of a piston situated in a low chamber, which alternatively draws up mobile phase from a reservoir and then flushes the pump volume into the column. The HPLC sample is injected in solution *via* an injection loop that is fitted to an injection valve. The injection loop is filled with analyte when in the load position, and the contents of the loop are flushed onto the analytical column when

an o'shiddle a tes

a liter to an

and the second back the same of the second strands with and

Construction Salas Salas Salas Salas

the valve is switched to the inject position. The LC eluant may be detected by a variety of methods including UV and fluorescence detection. However for the characterisation of peptides, mass spectrometers have become the detectors of choice with full scan or tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS and LC-MS/MS) being performed on-line.

### 1.3.2 HPLC theory

#### Partition coefficient

The retention characteristics for a solute are dependent upon its distribution between the mobile and stationary phase and the relative affinity towards each. The relative affinity of the solute for each phase is given by the partition coefficient K.

$$K = Cs/Cm$$
 Eq. 1.1

" start was " top . We a straw cash, with a second

and a start and a start and a start a start of the set of the start of the start of the start of the

Cs = Concentration in stationary phase.

Cm = Concentration in mobile phase.

## • Efficiency

The efficiency of a column is defined by the number of theoretical plates (N) which relates chromatographic separation to the theory of distillation. Theoretical plates can be envisaged as a series of hypothetical layers situated in the column within which a solute is in an equilibrium process of adsorption-desorption between the two relevant phases. The number of theoretical plates is given by

$$N=16(t_r/W)^2$$
 Eq. 1.2

 $t_r$  = Retention time

W= Peak width at baseline (time)

## Capacity Factor

The capacity factor (k`) is a measure of the degree to which that component is retained by the column relative to an unretained component.

$$k' = (t_R - t_o)/t_o$$
 Eq. 1.3

 $t_R$  is the elution time of retained component and  $t_o$  is the elution time of the unretained component.

## Separation Factor

The selectivity parameter is denoted by  $\alpha$  and is a measure of peak spacing and is expressed by:

$$\alpha = k_2 / k_1 = K_2 / K_1$$
 Eq. 1.4

ability and sitt anothe these too

### Resolution

Resolution (Rs) is a measure of the ability of a column to separate two adjacent peaks:

Rs=
$$\sqrt{N/4} (\alpha - 1/\alpha) (k'/1+k') = 2(t_{r2}-t_{r1})/W_2+W_1$$
 Eq. 1.5

Where k is the average value for the two peaks.

## 1.3.3 Ion exchange chromatography

Chromatography is dependent upon interactions of different types of solute molecules with ligands immobilized on a chromatographic support. Ion exchange chromatography is one of the basic types of chromatography that works on the principle of reversible interaction of charged solute molecules with immobilized ion exchange groups of opposite charge. In addition to the main ion exchange effect, other weaker types of binding may also occur, for example van der Waals forces and non-polar interactions. Ion exchange columns can be categorized as anion exchangers that attract negatively charged ions, and cation exchangers that attract positively charged ions. Anion exchangers are typically composed of a gel with functional groups such as diethylaminoethyl (DEAE) or quaternary ammonium (Q), whereas cation exchange resins usually contain functional groups such as carboxymethyl (CM) or methyl sulphonate (S).

ልስት ለማቆቆጠ የደም ነዋን እና እና በሚያንድም ለድም ሽላት በመለም አንሺት የዲታ የጃጀም ለተውስዮ ነው ነው እንዲሰላት እና የሚያንድ እና የምንግ እና በቀም ነው በቀም እና

1.5 × 1. + 1. 1. 1.

Carles and a second when a mark that the state of the second second

Ion exchange is a frequently used chromatographic technique for the separation and purification of proteins, polypeptides, nucleic acids, polynucleotides and other charged biomolecules. An attractive feature of ion exchange is that biological activity is often preserved.<sup>31</sup> Ion exchange is therefore the ideal method for the purification of peptides, since virtually all these macromolecules have charged sites at an appropriate pH that allow their adsorption onto the solid ion exchanger. Ion exchange columns are composed of an insoluble polymeric matrix to which charged groups have been covalently bound. Peptides are positively charged at pH values below their pI and negatively charged at pH values above their pI. Ion exchange chromatography exploits this occurrence and allows the separation of peptides from other charged solutes (e.g. salts) by enabling the manipulation of pH, so the peptide

can stick to either type of ion-exchange column. If the pI of the peptide for analysis is known, the type of ion-exchanger, as well as the useful range of mobile phase pH can be predetermined. Ion exchange in conjunction with reverse-phase HPLC offers an orthogonal separation method for complex mixtures.

## **1.4 MASS SPECTROMETRY**

Mass spectrometry has become one of the key techniques for the analysis of chemical and biochemical samples offering important information on the structure, composition and purity of analytes.<sup>162</sup> The first mass spectrometer was developed in 1912 by J.J.Thomson, the purpose of which was to demonstrate the existence of stable isotopes in elements such as neon.<sup>163</sup>

A mass spectrometer is an instrument that produces ions from a sample, separates them according to their mass-to-charge (m/z) ratio and records the relative abundance of each of the ions to obtain a mass spectrum. The component features of a mass spectrometer are discussed below.

### 1.4.1 Ionisation

### • Electrospray:

Electrospray was first proposed as a source of gas-phase ions by Dole<sup>165</sup> and has proved to be one of the best methods for the ionization of macromolecular biochemical structures such as nucleotides, proteins and peptides.<sup>164</sup> In electrospray ionization (Figure. 1.7) a solution of analyte is delivered to the tip of a metal or metal coated glass capillary, which is maintained at a high potential (1-5kV). It is this field at the capillary tip that charges the surface of the emerging solvent/analyte flow producing a fine aerosol of charged droplets. As the droplets reduce in size through evaporation they reach the Rayleigh limit, which occurs when droplet surface charge density reaches the point when ion repulsion equals the liquid surface tension.<sup>165</sup> At this point the droplet breaks up as a result of electrostatic forces and smaller droplets are produced. The process is repeated until a further decrease in the

an of a have also and a lot a lot a set and a set of a set of the set of and and the set of a lot a set in a lot

size of the droplets results in the formation of highly charged protonated or cationised molecular ion species. It is this desolvation at the molecular level that is essential to obtain high quality spectra when utilising the electrospray process.

One of the characteristics of an electrospray spectra is that multiply charged ions of the type  $[M+nH]^{n+}$  can be produced as well as the  $[M+H]^+$  species. This is an advantage when analysing the spectra of large biomolecules such as proteins, since multiply charged ions have m/z ratios which fall within the range of simple analysers such as quadrupoles (generally m/z < 2000). There are two conflicting hypotheses on the mechanisms by which charged droplets produced by electrospray lead to gas phase ions; the ion evaporation model (IEM) and the charge residue model (CRM). The CRM proposes that after the Rayleigh limit has been reached, the molecule becomes a free gas phase ion, after several generations of droplet fission, by retaining some of its droplet's charge as the last of its solvent evaporates. The IEM however, suggests that before a droplet reaches the ultimate stage as described above, the field on its surface becomes strong enough to overcome solvation forces and lifts a solute ion from the droplet surface into the ambient gas.<sup>166</sup>

Part the rate of a part of a particulation

10566 Carelinan Minister 200

Parta Part

#### Nanospray

A nanospray source is composed of a thin gold-coated glass capillary drawn to a fine tip  $(1-30\mu m)$  that is positioned about 0.5 - 2 mm away from the heated inlet orifice of the mass spectrometer. The main advantages of nanospray are the greater sensitivity that can be achieved compared to conventional electrospray, and the low flow rates (20-100 nl/min) that are possible with this ionization system.



Figure 1.7: Droplet and ion formation in the electrospray interface.

The reduced sample consumption allows for longer analysis time for small samples, which can often prove important when performing tandem mass spectrometry in trace analysis. The higher sensitivity of nanospray is due partly to the size of the droplet formed, which is small in comparison to those produced in conventional electrospray.<sup>167 168</sup> The finer droplets produced have a larger effective surface area, which aids ionization. In addition, the nanospray tip can be positioned closer to the sampling orifice, because desolvation occurs rapidly for the smaller droplets allowing a greater proportion of the ions produced to be transferred into the mass spectrometer vacuum region. Nanospray therefore offers a more sensitive alternative to the conventional electrospray ionisation.<sup>169</sup>

## Microspray

Microspray is a term used to describe miniaturized electrospray where flow rates are generally low microlitre – high nanolitre per minute and spray voltages are between 2 - 3kV. Many microspray devices have been described generally based on the use of narrow fused silica capillaries as the electrospray emitter.<sup>170</sup>

and the far in a we have the week with the week we have been a week the to the

5

the hard of the way of a show after the hard the board the same and the same as

### Fast Atom Bombardment

Fast atom bombardment (FAB), also known as liquid secondary ion mass spectrometry (LSIMS) is a technique in which ionization is achieved by focusing a beam of neutral atoms, or ions onto a sample. The sample is dissolved in a nonvolatile liquid matrix such as glycerol. A neutral atom beam may be produced by the ionization of an inert gas, usually argon or xenon. The ions formed are accelerated under the influence of an electric field (2-10kV) and are converted to fast neutrals by charge exchange with the inert gas. The resulting neutral ion beam is directed towards the surface of the sample, inducing a shock that ejects ions and molecules from the solution.<sup>171</sup>

### Matrix Assisted Laser Desorption Ionization

MALDI is an efficient ionization process in which the analyte is mixed with an excess of an organic matrix. The matrix is chosen to have a strong absorption at the laser wavelength (usually a pulsed nitrogen laser with emission at 337nm). Examples of common matrix materials are 2,5-dihydroxybenzoic acid, sinapinic acid and nicotinic acid. A solid solution of the sample is formed after the solvent has evaporated off, and it is the irradiation of this mixture by the laser which induces the

accumulation of a large amount of energy in the condensed phase through electronic excitation of the matrix molecules. A pulse of ablated sample is formed and proton transfer occurs between the photoexcited matrix and the analyte leading to the formation of [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ions that go on to be detected by the mass spectrometer.<sup>172</sup> The pulsed nature of the MALDI process makes it particularly suited to being combined with time-of-flight and ion trap analysers.

### 1.3.2 Mass Analysers

# 1.3.2.1 Linear Quadrupole and Quadrupole Ion Trap Mass Spectrometry

Ions formed in the ion source are separated according to their mass-to-charge ratio (m/z) in a mass analyser. There are three important characteristics of a mass analyser; the upper mass limit, which dictates the highest m/z that may be separated, the resolution, which is indicative of how effective the analyser is at yielding distinct signals for two ions that have a small mass difference, and the transmission which determines the sensitivity of the spectrometer. There are several types of mass analyzer including magnetic sector, time-of-flight, FT-ICR, linear quadrupole and quadrupole ion trap. The quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometer was employed in the work reported here, and a detailed description of this instrument and the related quadrupole analyzer are given below.

and a second of the second

Street in State Lines



Figure 1.8: Schematic of a quadrupole mass filter.

The linear quadrupole mass filter, invented at the University of Bonn in 1956 by Paul and Steinwedel, gave rise to modern day quadrupole and quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometers.<sup>173</sup> This device has been applied to a wide range of analytical problems<sup>174</sup> and consists of four metal rods of hyperbolic or circular cross section, which are arranged as shown in Figure 1.8. The quadrupole rods are connected electrically in diagonally opposite pairs and superimposed DC and radiofrequency (RF) voltage components are applied to the rods creating a quadrupolar field within the analyser. The DC and RF potentials applied to each pair of rods are of equal magnitude, but the DC components are opposite in sign, and the RF component is shifted by 180°. Ions within the quadrupole mass spectrometer have complex trajectories, some of which are stable allowing ions to be transmitted through the device to the ion detection system. The equations for the movement of these ions can be derived from Newton's second law (Force = mass x acceleration) to give second order differential equations similar to the Mathieu equation.

$$d^{2}u/d\xi^{2} + (a_{u} - 2q \cos 2\xi)u = 0$$
 Eq. 1.6

Where:

u = x or y

 $\xi = \pi ft$  (f = frequency, t = time)

and a and q are dimensionless constants, which for ions in a quadrupolar field are:

$$a_x = -a_y = 8eU/mr_0^2 \Omega^2$$
  $q_x = -q_y = 4eV/mr_0^2 \Omega^2$  Eq. 1.7

Where m is the mass of a singly charged ion (e) traveling through a quadrupole of radius  $r_0$ , operating with RF and DC potentials V and U respectively and an RF drive angular frequency  $\Omega$  (=2 $\pi$ f). When ions are assumed to have stable trajectories, and all experimental parameters remain constant, u depends only on **a** and **q** and conditions where ions are stable can therefore be represented on a stability diagram. The Mathieu stability diagram for linear quadrupole mass spectrometers is shown in Figure 1.9. Ions must be stable in both x and y directions in order to pass along a linear quadrupole, and thus be detected. That is to say that they must lie within the boundaries of the stability diagram.

The start of a start of the start was a survey of the start and all and a survey of the start as the start was



Figure 1.9: The stability diagram for the linear quadrupole.

The ions in this stable region are said to posses fundamental frequencies,  $\Omega_0$ , where

$$\Omega_0 = \beta \Omega/2$$
 Eq. 1.8

and an and a second of the second sec

 $\beta$  can take values between 0 and 1, and is a parameter directly related to the ion frequency. The same fundamental or "secular" frequency is possessed by all ions that lie on the marked iso- $\beta$  lines. When the quadrupole voltages are scanned at a constant DC/RF voltage ratio, the working point of ions of increasing m/z ratio will in time have **a** and **q** values inside the top apex of the stability diagram. These ions will have stable trajectories, and will therefore pass along the analyser to the mass spectrometric detector, whilst ions with adjacent m/z ratios will have unstable trajectories and will not be transmitted to the detector. The quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometer (QITMS) (Figure 1.10) is a threedimensional analogue of the quadrupole mass filter. The ion trap consists of a central circular ring electrode and two end cap electrodes.



Figure 1.10: Generalized diagram of a quadrupole ion trap.



Figure 1.11: The ion trap stability diagram.



Figure 1.12: Simplified stability diagram of an ion trap operating in RF only mode  $(a_z=0)$  at three *rf* voltage amplitudes.<sup>175</sup>

The stability diagram for the ion trap is shown in Figure 1.11. The area next to the origin of the stability diagram is where r and z stability regions overlap; here ions will have stable trajectories in all directions and are therefore trapped inside the device. The device is operated typically with a helium pressure of approximately 1 mTorr and collisions with the helium reduce the kinetic energy of the ions which serves to quickly contract trajectories of trapped ions towards the center of the ion trap.  $^{174}$  Ions have secular frequencies in r or z directions which are determined by  $\beta_r$ and  $\beta_z$  at the working point of the ion. The simplest method for obtaining a spectrum is the mass-selective instability scan, devised by Stafford et al. where an RF voltage only is applied to the ring electrode and the end caps are earthed.<sup>176</sup> Under these conditions az is always equal to zero and all trapped ions have working points that lie along the qz axis. High mass ions have a lower q value than low mass ions, and hence have working points to the left of the stability diagram. Figure 1.12. represents a simplified stability diagram of a trap operated in rf only mode, where qz is a parameter derived from the Mathieu equation that for ion traps is defined as follows;

મારા કેલે. ઉર્દ્ધ જેવામાદ હોય જિલ્લા કોઈના કેલિકોની મળેલ્લની પ્લેન્ડિંગ જાણકોની પ્રચાલ છે. આ ગામ માં કે છેલીને ઈન્પી પૈ

いちち ちんな きったい あい ち

$$q_z = -2q_r = 4eV / mr_0^2 \Omega^2$$
 Eq. 1.9

e = charge of an electron

m = mass of an ion

- $r_0 = radius of ring electrode$
- $\Omega$  = angular frequency of the fundamental rf

V = rf voltage amplitude

An ion therefore has a working point on the  $q_z$  line determined by its mass to charge ratio and the trap operating conditions (Figure 1.12).<sup>175</sup> Ions that have  $q_z$  values less than 0.908 are stable, whereas those with higher  $q_z$  values fall outside the stability region and are ejected from the trap along the z axis (i.e. towards the end caps). Increasing the amplitude of the rf voltage leads to the ejection of ions of increasing mass-to-charge ratio from the trap through a small aperture in the end cap electrode towards the detector, allowing a mass spectrum to be obtained. window a second of the second

and the standard and be and a said be and the state

- Signa Single

A problem with the ion trap is that peak broadening can sometimes occur due to overloading of the trap. The ions repel each other so that ions of the same m/z occupy different working points on the stability diagram and are ejected at slightly different times during the analytical scan. To overcome this problem a software modification known as "Automatic Gain Control" (AGC) was devised which performs a short "pre-scan" before the main scan thus measuring the number of ions being allowed into the trap. The ionization time can therefore be calculated so that an overload of ions does not occur, preventing this space-charging effect.

## 1.4.3 Tandem mass spectrometry

The technique of tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) may be used to obtain structural information about a selected precursor ion retained in the ion trap. In the case of peptide analysis, tandem mass spectrometry allows the full or partial constituent amino acid sequence of the sample to be determined. MS/MS may be performed easily using a QITMS, and can even be extended to multistage tandem experiments (MS<sup>n</sup>). The sample is first ionized, or ions are introduced from an external source, and then all ions except for those of a selected m/z ratio, are ejected from the trap. The selected precursor ion is excited by the application of an auxiliary rf voltage to the end caps, which is tuned to the secular frequency of the trapped ion. This leads to increased collisions with the helium buffer gas, fragmentation and product ion formation. The product ions may then be ejected and mass analysed using a mass-selective instability scan, or a product ion may be selectivity retained in the trap for further stages of tandem mass spectrometry.

Collision activated dissociation (CAD) was the first and remains the most popular ion dissociation method used in tandem mass spectrometry.<sup>177, 178</sup> High energy CAD is possible in magnetic sector instruments where  $E_{lab}$  (the laboratory frame of reference energy) is in the KeV range and usually the ion undergoing CAD will only experience a single collision. Low energy CAD occurs in quadrupole and ion trap instruments where  $E_{lab}$  values are in the low eV range (<100 eV) and multiple collisions can be experienced by the ion. Tandem mass spectrometry not only gives sequence information but also lowers the limit of detection by enhancing the signal: noise ratio.

CAD in tandem mass spectrometry can be described by the following process:

$$M_1^+ + N \rightarrow M_1^* + N$$
 Eq. 1.10

Ion dissociation:

 $M_1^* \rightarrow M_2^+ + M_3$ 

Where;

 $M_1^+$  is the accelerated precursor ion with high translational energy N is the neutral target gas (e.g. helium, nitrogen or argon)  $M_1^*$  is the activated ion (E>E<sub>0</sub>) and

 $M_2^+$  is the resultant fragment ion.

Collision complexes are not favoured because of the high relative velocities of the ion and the neutral target gas. The internal energy of an activated ion leads to fragmentation and the maximum kinetic energy converted to internal energy per collision is given by the collision energy in the centre of mass frame of reference,  $E_{cm}$ .

$$E_{cm} = E_{lab} mt/(mt + mp)$$
 Eq. 1.11

aptho Whater Care Con

Where;

mt = mass of target gas

mp = mass of precursor ion

 $E_{lab}$  = energy in laboratory frame of reference

# 1.5 Mass spectrometric analysis of peptides

Many different techniques have been employed for the sequencing of peptides and proteins over the past thirty years. Edman degradation was first employed<sup>179</sup> to sequence peptides by removing one amino acid at a time from the amino terminus using chemical reagents, followed by the analysis of the released amino acid derivative. The use of mass spectrometric methods for the sequencing of peptides can be traced back over 30 years. Vilkas et al. developed a procedure for the derivatization of peptides to allow them to be stable, both in terms of thermicity and volatility, thus enabling their introduction into an electron impact source of a mass spectrometer using a solid probe. Unfortunately using this technique high nmol quantities of peptide were required for any sequence information to be obtained.<sup>182</sup> Following the development of appropriate ionization techniques, mass spectrometry began to be used for the sequencing of unidentified peptides. Sequences were identified from the mass-to-charge ratios (m/z) of enzymatically cleaved peptide fragment ions. The m/z ratios of the peptides detected were used to search a protein database to match a set of peptide masses predicted for this enzymatic digestion<sup>180</sup>. However, problems commonly arose when using both of these two sequencing techniques due to a lack of homogeneity in peptide content and ambiguity in assigning correct amino acid sequences, so these approaches are not well suited to the sequencing of peptides derived from complex mixtures.

ట్రా ప్రత్యుత్తు. ఇంటా సార్యత్తు ఇంటాల్ సింగా కి. సింగా సింగా కి. సింగా కారా సింగా కారా సింగా కారా సింగా కారా క

are with the of the the fight of the state of a time a with the state of the state of the

Tandem mass spectrometry (1.4.3) differs from the above techniques in that a mixture of peptides can be analysed, the reason for this being that the first stage of MS/MS acts as a separation technique to select the peptide ion of choice from a mixture of ions. After selection, the precursor ion is activated. This is done typically

via collisions with gas molecules (collisionaly activated dissociation), by collisions with surfaces (surface activation) by absorption of a photon or (photodissociation).<sup>181</sup> By performing tandem mass spectrometry detection limits have now been lowered to sub-femtomole/µl levels<sup>183</sup>. Tandem mass spectrometry can be used on both linear and cyclic peptides (such as gramicidin S) to elucidate the amino acid sequence. When peptides are subjected to CAD, the precursor peptide ions mostly fragment at the amide bonds along the backbone, generating a ladder of sequence ions.<sup>184</sup> The most frequently observed ions are the N-terminal type b acylium ions (NH<sub>2</sub>-CHR<sub>1</sub>-CO.....NHCHR<sub>1</sub>CO<sup>+</sup>) or the C terminal ions, y ions, (NH<sub>3</sub><sup>+</sup>-CHR<sub>n</sub>-CO.....NHCHR<sub>1</sub>-CO<sub>2</sub>H) formed by H rearrangement on the carboxyl terminus (Figure 1.13) A series of one type of fragment ion allows the amino acid sequence to be determined by the differences in the masses of adjacent sequence ions.<sup>180</sup> Other fragment ions arise from dissociation of the peptide at bonds other than the amide bond. If the break occurs one carbon towards the N or C terminus of the amide bond, and the charge is retained on the amino terminus, an a or c ion is formed. Similarly, x and z ions can be formed in this way too when the charge is retained on the carboxy terminus.<sup>185, 186</sup> Low m/z ions that correspond to the structure (R)CH= $NH_2^+$  (immonium ions) are also common in the MS/MS spectra of peptides and convey important information about the amino acid content of the peptide. Immonium ions are frequently observed when the amino acids Met, His, Trp, Tyr or Phe are present in the peptide<sup>185</sup>. All these fragmentation events may occur under both high and low energy, although immonium and internal fragment ions are more commonly seen with high energy CAD. Figure 1.13 shows the different types of ions resulting from cleavage of the various bonds within a peptide sequence after it has undergone CAD. Table 1 lists the common types of and and the same of the strengt a decided and a strengther and at the second strengther and the second as

in the section of the

1 24 Bart

Mercheller Strate in State Carded ..... Beller

internal fragment ions that can be observed under low mass collision activated dissociation. Table 1.2 shows the less common fragment ions resulting from highenergy collision activated dissociation. These d, v and w ions are more readily seen on dissociation of peptides in mass spectrometers such as magnetic sector instruments.

[a]  
$$\begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{a} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{R} & \mathbf{R} \\ \mathbf{H}_{2}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{O} \cdot (\mathbf{N}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H} - \mathbf{C}\mathbf{O})_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{O} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{O} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{C}\mathbf{O} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{N} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{2}\mathbf{H} \cdot \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \\ \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n} \end{bmatrix} \end{bmatrix} \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{h}_{n} & \mathbf{h}_{n$$

 $[b] + R \\ H_2N = CH$ 

immonium ion

and the second second and a second a second se

[c] 
$$H_2N$$
-CH-(CO-NH-CH)-C=O internal fragment ion  
 $m \le n$ 

Figure 1.13: The different fragment ions that can be produced when peptide ions are subjected to collision activated dissociation; (a) a peptide containing three amino acids and the typical fragment ions produced as a result of low energy collision activated dissociation, (b) an immonium ion and (c) an internal fragment ion.

Table 1.1: Common peptide fragment ions resulting from low energy collision activated dissociation.

Fragment ion type	Structure of Fragment Ion
a <sub>n</sub>	$\begin{array}{c} R & + R_n \\ H-(HN-CH-CO)_{n-1}-NH=CH \end{array}$
bn	R I H-(HN-CH-CO) <sub>n-1</sub> -NH-CH-C=O
c <sub>n</sub>	R R I H-(HN-CH-CO) <sub>n-1</sub> -NH-CH-CO-NH <sub>3</sub>
Xn	R R <sup>1</sup> <sup>+</sup> CO-HN-CH-CO-(NH-CH-CO) <sub>n-1</sub> -OH
Уn	R R + I H <sub>3</sub> N-CH-CO-(NH-CH-CO) <sub>n-1</sub> -OH
Zn	R <sub>n</sub> R i CH-CO-(NH-CH-CO) <sub>n-1</sub> -OH

Table 1.2: Fragment ions observed more commonly in high energy peptide ion fragmentation.



Low energy fragmentation of doubly protonated peptides that incorporate arginine and cysteic acid residues has been investigated by Summerfield *et al.*<sup>187</sup> These studies revealed that unexpected product ions corresponding to *d* type ions are produced due to cleavage of the side chain of cysteic acid. When a high energy system is employed new fragments that require the cleavage of the peptidic chain and of the amino acid lateral chain can be seen, which can allow the isomers Leu and Ile to be distinguished<sup>188</sup>. Due to the difficulty in determining whether a set of ions correspond to *b* or *y* fragments, Qin *et al.* devised a method for distinguishing between these two types of fragment ion by using <sup>18</sup>O labeling of the C-terminus of tryptic peptides using 50% <sup>18</sup>O water during trypsin digestion. C-terminal ions are

and the trade hours of the

readily identified by the presence of  $O^{18}$  incorporated into the isotope distribution, whilst *b* ions are recognised by their normal isotope distribution.<sup>189</sup> This makes the characterisation of peptides derived from enzymatically cleaved proteins easier, it does not however aid the simplification of sequencing peptides from naturally derived short length peptides (e.g. cellular epitopes).

Strate and

and the standing of the stand have a static to a

Problems can arise in detecting useful fragment ions depending on which constituent amino acids are present in the peptide and where these are situated in the sequence. For example, it has been shown that the position of basic amino acid residues, such as arginine and lysine, on the peptide backbone dictates which type of sequence ion will form. b type ions dominate MS/MS spectra of peptides containing arginine or lysine at the N-terminus, and y ions if these amino acids are positioned at the C-terminus. The spectrum can increase in complexity if these basic amino acids are situated in the middle of the peptide backbone.<sup>190</sup> One approach to overcoming problems associated with basic amino acids has been reported by Wang et al. in which Arg was converted to ornithine (Orn), thus lowering the gas-phase basicity, leading to a lower charge state (i.e. doubly rather than triply charged species).<sup>191</sup> It has also been observed that protons can attach to the side chains of the amino acids in a peptide in preference to the back bone, therefore occasionally no structural information can be gained through tandem mass spectrometric analysis.<sup>192</sup> One group has proposed that the fragment ion abundance and product ion spectral reproducibility can be increased by altering the acidity of collision gas when employing hybrid tandem mass spectrometry such as in triple quadrupole mass spectrometry.<sup>193</sup>
One major obstacle in the assignment of amino acids within a peptide sequence is the capacity to distinguish between the isomers leucine (L) and isoleucine (I), and the isobaric lysine (K) and glutamine (Q). Several methods have been reported that overcome this problem including high energy CAD to generate C-terminal w and vions, allowing L and I to be distinguished, and chemical derivatization.<sup>194</sup> Common derivatization procedures include N-succunimidyl-2 (3-pyridyl) acetate (SPA) derivatization,<sup>195, 196</sup> acetylacetone condensation of Arg<sup>197</sup> and esterification of acidic residues<sup>198</sup>. SPA reacts in aqueous media with N-terminal amino acid groups and with the side chain amino group of lysine. Alternatively K can be distinguished from Q by acetylation, where a mass shift of 84 Da is observed. Hydrogen/deuterium (H/D) exchange has been employed to distinguish between isobaric K/Q residues when using post source decay (PSD) to sequence peptides, using a Q-TOF analyser. Other modifications can be applied to aid the characterisation of MS/MS spectra such as the incorporation of pyridylacetate (PA) group to promote the formation of b-type ions, thus allowing full sequence information to be obtained.

2 44. 6. 1 4. 6 8 4 44. W. C.

In a lat good : 44 often - 13. " To good, but a Barles

Land Strand with a fatter of

To determine where along the peptide chain different fragment ions are derived, Vachet *et al.* used stored waveform inverse Fourier transform (SWIFT) and double resonance techniques in combination with a quadrupole ion trap. An arbitrary waveform generator output was applied to the endcaps at frequencies corresponding to the secular frequency of a selected product ion. This was applied simultaneously to the application of the resonance excitation signal in the trap and had the effect of resonantly ejecting the product ion as it was formed. The product ions could

and the should a state of the second state of the second ation and the state and the same that the state of the second second states The see by a strike with a set of 

therefore be individually selected and ejected from the trap and the intensities of the remaining ions measured.<sup>199</sup>

Multiply charged species are formed when using ESI and the application of MS/MS on doubly, triply and quadruply charged peptides has also been investigated extensively.<sup>200, 201</sup> Downard and Biemann <sup>201</sup> performed a systematic comparison of the high-energy CAD spectra of the singly and doubly charged ions for several basic peptides of similar primary structure. Their studies demonstrated that the dissociation behavior of doubly charged ions is strongly influenced by the location of the basic residues within the peptide. Also they showed that the type of fragment ions produced might differ from the dissociation of the corresponding singly charged precursor ion, although this is not always the case.

Once tandem mass spectrometric analysis has been performed, computerized search algorithms can be employed for data analysis, e.g. Sequest<sup>189</sup> and Genpept<sup>180</sup>. It is now possible to identify peptides that contain post-translational modifications, such as acetylation and phosphorylation and also non-standard amino acid residues such as hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine.<sup>202</sup> With hundreds of gene products being discovered and entered into databases daily, the characterization of peptides through tandem mass spectrometry has become an invaluable analytical tool.

# 1.6 Analytical procedures for the Characterisation of MHC class I bound antigens.

Characterisation of peptides binding to MHC class I and class II allows the identification of CTL and helper T cell epitopes for developing synthetic peptidebased T cell vaccines, MHC binding prediction confirmation and a better understanding of the mechanisms of processing pathways<sup>119, 140-160, 194</sup> and and the same than the of the more invition to a little and a

Human antigen presenting cells (APCs) are thought to bear  $10^5$  to  $10^6$  gene products of each MHC class I or II loci on their surfaces. With peptide binding being essential for cell surface expression, it is estimated that the peptide density on an individual APC is  $10^{-19}$  to  $10^{-18}$  per MHC type. Each MHC type is estimated to comprise over 10,000 different peptides with the copy rate for individual peptides being estimated at 10-100 complexes per cell.<sup>119</sup> Abundant peptides (i.e. from infected/transfected or over expressing cell lines) are thought to present > 1,000 to 10,000 copies per cell. It is estimated that generally between 100-500 copies of an individual peptide are required for T cell recognition although cases of one peptide/MHC complex per target cell have recently been reported. The peptide repertoire from MHC class II elution samples are thought to be even more complicated than those from class I elutions. Quantitatively, a single copy of antigen peptide eluted from  $10^9$  cells will yield 1.6 fmol.<sup>194</sup>

# and a set of the second of the second second second second second second as a second second second second second and the state of the second of the second of and a water & 11 at 2 a warrant of a fact of the state of a fact of a f

## 1.7 Extraction of MHC class I & II bound peptides

There are three methods for the extraction of MHC class I molecules from cells;

- Acid extraction of total cellular peptides with TFA
- Acid elution of peptides from immunoaffinity purified class I or class II complexes
- Elution with mild bufffer.

The first two methods above both require a high number of cells to obtain a sufficient amount of MHC class I bound peptides for detection by RP-HPLC and mass spectrometric analysis  $(10^9 - 10^{11} \text{ cells} \text{ as compared} \approx 10^9 \text{ for the citrate phosphate buffer elution}).^{101}$  There are several problems associated with using TFA for the extraction of total cellular peptides. Firstly, treatment with TFA at pH 2 results in total cell cytolysis and the release of all cytosolic peptides. This cytosolic material contains proteolytic peptidases that can alter or destroy peptides of potential interest. To overcome this problem protease inhibitors have to be added to minimize peptide degradation. Also, because of the total cell lysis, only a small percentage of the peptides released are actually those bound to MHC class I molecules, which presents difficulties for the extraction of MHC class I bound peptides.

Isolation of MHC class I or class II bound peptides by immunoaffinity is a more efficient method than TFA cell lysis. Monoclonal antibodies (mabs) are raised against individual class I allotypes and these can then be used to immunopurify class I complexes. Again the cell has to be lysed either by employing a detergent or by lowering the pH, revealing total cellular content and, as above, protease inhibitors have to be added to minimize the degradation and damage of cellular components. However, by using specific mabs, the MHC class I molecule of choice can be selected, and the peptide bound to this molecule can be dissociated by acid elution. There are two main ways of exploiting mabs for the isolation of MHC class I (and indeed class II) bound peptides. The first is to construct an immunoaffinity column packed with mabs bound to a suitable support. The alternative method is to use immunoprecitation, where the materials are essentially the same, but the procedure is performed in an eppendorf, instead of elution through a column.<sup>102-160</sup> Although specific, one of the main problems with this technique is that MHC molecules may also bind to peptides released from within the cell interior by cytolysis, which would not normally go on to be expressed at the cell surface. These peptides are therefore not presented to the immune system, and CTL responses do not occur against these particular peptides. Hence it would be not be useful to concentrate on these peptides as CTL targets for immunotherapy.

a historia a series and the series of the

and the second of a second state of the second s

いるいであるので

action and a stand a stand a serie of a serie of the the the serie of the series of the series of the Series

dir an haranden the mittig wat the date and

For class II bound peptides the method of immunoaffinity purification is the only currently employed method for isolation of MHC class II peptide complexes.<sup>161</sup> After the collection of MHC class I or class II peptides, the eluates are subjected to biochemical clean-up, separation using RP-HPLC followed by sequencing using mass spectrometric analysis.

In 1993 Storkus *et al.*<sup>101</sup> described a new method for the extraction of MHC class I bound peptides, which involved treating cells with pH 3.3 citrate phosphate buffer for periods as short as 15 seconds. After this treatment cells were found to become phenotypically class I deficient and this was confirmed by serological tests and also

by the incapacity of acid-treated cells to be lysed by cytotoxic T lymphocytes. An experiment using flow cytometry revealed the absence of the  $\beta_2$ - microglobulin light chain, but the class I heavy chain was shown to still be associated with the cell membrane. This loss of the  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin suggested that the MHC class I bound peptide was also released. The other advantage of this method was that class II antigen serological reactivity was unaffected by pH 3.3 treatment allowing repeated harvesting of MHC class I bound peptides from the same cell culture. This method is the only one currently that can ensure that only cell surface MHC bound peptides are detectable.

had the star of dist Call and

ىلىلىغان بالمالية المالية المالي

in the shire

Configuration 1. 1

Traditionally MHC class I bound peptides were characterised using CTL recognition assays of targets expressing exogenously added synthetic peptides.<sup>140-147</sup> In this case synthetic peptides are constructed and allowed to bind in culture with MHC processing deficient mutant cell lines such as T2, which is HLA-A2 positive, but may be transfected with other HLA genes of choice. In order for a MHC molecule to become stable it is necessary for it to have a peptide bound within its groove. By cell lysis, usually using a detergent, followed by immunoprecipitation it is possible to isolate and characterize these MHC class I bound peptides. One method is to derive a cell eluate, fractionate by RP-HPLC and test the resulting fractions to determine whether they are capable of stimulating a cytotoxic T cell response. The sequence of the peptides from this fraction can then be obtained *via* Edman degradation, overlapping synthetic peptide HPLC and CTL studies, or characterized by tandem mass spectrometry. Parallel analysis of MHC eluates permits a much more precise selection of the sensitizing peptide, as this may co-elute with hundreds of other peptides. Many groups practice this method of parallel

CTL/LC-MS studies,<sup>119</sup> by using a post-column in-line splitter to direct one part of the HPLC eluant into the ESI source and the remaining part into small wells for CTL analysis. The ratio of the split is dependent on the sensitivity of the mass spectrometer. Usually the majority of the sample is directed to the mass spectrometer as CTL assays are generally more sensitive. يني. 1935 - ماليان ماليان ماليان ماليان معاليات المحاكمة المحاكمين ماليان ماليان معالماتها المحالية المحالية المحالي 1937 - ماليان معاليات المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية المحالية

12 + 661 SO

and where we are a the second shirt where

- 1 20 Mar -

Laws - a day of the state

「ない」のないないない

5. N. 10 9

ころのとうないない ひとう ちょうちょう

Many groups have adopted methodologies to elucidate the sequences of naturally expressed peptides bound to MHC class I molecules (i.e. those that have been produced by the proteasome of the cell). In the majority of studies peptides are obtained following cell lysis and immunoprecipitation although an alternative approach is to use cell surface eluted MHC class I presented peptides such as that described by Storkus et al. 203, 204, 215 (see section 1.6). Denaturation followed by fractionation according to molecular weight, using either centrifugation or a molecular sieve is then used and the low molecular weight material is subjected to RP-HPLC.<sup>147</sup> This method is ideal for studies involving infected/transfected cell lines versus non-infected/transfected cells. The difference between RP-HPLC chromatographic profiles are identified and, by making sequentially overlapping synthetic peptides from the epitope/ protein of interest, it is possible to compare these to the CTL and HPLC profiles of the naturally eluted peptides. This technique has proved popular when examining the CTL epitopes of viruses that have relatively simple genomes compared to eukaryotic systems. Subtractive analysis is an attractive solution to identifying unknown MHC class I presented peptides when CTLs are not available for immunological assays. It can however be rather time consuming, especially using electrospray ionization as all charge states have to be taken into consideration. Also retention times from RP-HPLC have to be very reproducible as even a small shift can cause ambiguity in deciphering results. Other groups<sup>141</sup> have adopted a similar technique, but employing Edman degradation to sequence the eluted peptides rather than the more complex overlapping synthetic peptide technique. This allows peptides of unknown origin to be identified. Peptide analysis has been used in conjunction with amino acid prediction assays to assess which epitope of the protein will be expressed and recognized by CTLs.<sup>205, 206</sup> These predictions rely on peptide sequences being dictated by dominant amino acids located at key anchor residues that facilitate peptide binding to the MHC class I groove.

00) Andrew and the second strategies and the second second second second second second second second second second

Autor 2 a 20. and a dama " ( Sure rate 200 at an factor of a factories 200 and 200 at a sub a sub of the dama

In the early 1990's mass spectrometry became a more reliable method for determining the sequence MHC bound peptides. After peptide of extraction/immunoprecipitation and separation of high and low molecular weight material, RP-HPLC on a 4.6-mm reverse phase column was employed to produce crude fractions. These fractions were then either tested for their capability to produce a CTL response in vitro as in the previously described assays, lyophilized, or subjected to further rounds of HPLC on narrower diameter columns to concentrate the MHC class I peptides into smaller more manageable fractions. These fractions were then analysed using mass spectrometry and the peptides characterized by performing tandem mass spectrometry to gain fragment ions and sequence information (see section 1.4.3). These fragment ions can then be entered into a peptide database and the protein of origin identified. One group of researchers pre-concentration-capillary electrophoresis has adopted membrane mass spectrometry (mPC-CE-MS) as a clean up and concentration strategy and have successfully identified several T cell epitopes.<sup>132-134, 207-209</sup> MHC class II peptides

65

are of a much longer chain length than class I peptides and are more difficult to sequence with CAD alone, although several groups have been successful in identifying MHC class II associated peptides using mass spectrometric analysis.<sup>210-212</sup> Some of these MHC class II restricted epitopes<sup>213</sup> were found to be tumour specific whereas others have been identified as self-peptides which are over expressed on tumour cells.

The of a fact that the sease and the as a bar and the sease of the

and the second the second state and the second s

たんというないいろうないいないい

Caller And a set and

an internet in the stand of the state of the state of the state of a state of a state

# 1.8 MHC class I antigens characterised by mass spectrometry.

Two main ionization and detection techniques are employed for the analysis and identification of MHC bound peptides. Many groups employ MALDI-TOF as their primary analytical technique, often followed by ESI-with tandem mass spectrometry to obtain sequence information.<sup>150-159</sup> Other groups have employed electrospray ionization tandem quadrupole mass spectrometry without prior MALDI analysis.<sup>102-124, 214</sup> Nanospray is becoming increasingly popular as an ionisation technique for the mass spectrometric analysis of MHC class I and class II derived peptides due to its enhanced sensitivity and extended analysis time compared to conventional electrospray ionisation.<sup>128, 136, 215</sup>

The MALDI-TOF/MS spectrum produced during these analyses is generally less complicated because the ionization process favours the formation of singly charged ions. This can be advantageous when performing a comparison of spectra from complicated samples such as MHC eluted peptides. ESI-MS however can be easily interfaced to separation techniques such as HPLC and CE-MS. Fast Atom Bombardment (FAB) is also a suitable ionization technique for the analysis of peptides, however only one group has employed this as their technique of choice for the analysis of MHC presented antigens.<sup>149</sup> A novel design of ionization interface to analyze the functional expression and recognition of the nonclassical MHC class IT10<sup>b</sup> has been described using a triple quadrupole mass spectrometer equipped with an APCI source interfaced to a polyimide-coated fused silica microcapillary HPLC column.<sup>216</sup>

It is necessary to determine the individual amino acids and the order in which they are linked to gain peptide sequence information (see section 1.5). Reflectron MALDI-TOF can be employed to identify fragment ions by a technique known as post-source decay (PSD). PSD analysis is capable of presenting complete sequence information generated from daughter ion fragmentation patterns. These PSD fragmentation patterns are, however, different to those obtained when using other tandem mass spectrometric techniques with collision activated dissociation. Low energy CAD is performed in triple quadrupole and ion trap mass spectrometers to form a series of characteristic fragmentation ions. When choosing an instrument for molecular ion fragmentation, the ion trap has many advantageous characteristics for analysing and characterizing MHC bound peptides, such as ion accumulation storage and to achieve high sensitivity. The main advantages of the ion trap are its capability to isolate a given ion of interest while ejecting all nonselected ions from the instrument thus allowing multiple fragmentation experiments (MS<sup>n</sup>) to be performed on a given ion and also its high sensitivity.<sup>217</sup>

20 En werding him an Sou 2.20

and the second second and the with

A unique method for determining MHC class I peptide sequence information has been conducted by Woods *et al.*<sup>218</sup> Here the sequence of a murine MHC class I restricted peptide derived from the NP protein of influenza virus was deduced by performing MALDI on an on-slide exopeptidase digested peptide. By using carboxy- and amino- peptidases, sequence information could be deduced.

water to a we to the

an second but any the same factory marthaute and a to

Shan Charles Change

and the lister of the for the the

al the sale with the subset of a standard as

The first group to employ mass spectrometry for the analysis of MHC class I bound peptides was Rotzscheke *et al.*<sup>137</sup> who compared the HPLC profiles of virally infected and non-infected murine cells. Those fractions showing a difference in HPLC profile were investigated for their CTL inducing properties. Synthetic peptides representing overlapping regions of the viral protein under investigation were selected and compared with the results obtained from natural peptides HPLC profiles and CTL inducing properties. These peptides were then characterized by ion spray tandem mass spectrometry. The first peptides to be characterised in this way were found not to have natural T cell responses against them, and were therefore described as ligands rather than epitopes as they may be immunologically irrelevant.

Hunt *et al.*<sup>214</sup> used LC-ESI with a triple quadrupole mass spectrometer to identify intracellular epitopes presented as peptides by HLA-A2.1. They adopted an approach involving fractionation on a 4.6 mm RP-HPLC column followed by narrow bore and microcapillary LC-ESI MS, with consecutive HPLC runs used to concentrate the peptides with minimum sample loss. This procedure was employed to overcome the problems that were previously encountered with the use of HPLC and Edman degradation. HPLC was unable to completely resolve the complex mixture, therefore this technique could only be applied to the few fractions that contained one or two dominant peptides. Edman degradation is also confined to picomole amounts of peptide whereas sub-femtomole amounts have been sequenced using tandem mass spectrometry. Immunoprecipitation was used to isolate HLA- A2.1 bound peptides from the human B lymphoblastoid cell line CIR-A2.1 and these were compared to a mock extract that contained an equal number of HLA-A or -B negative cells. Hunt used 10<sup>8</sup> cells that gave approximately 20 pmol of These results provided an insight into the benefits of using mass material. spectrometric analysis over conventional methods. It was shown that the peptides characterized were nonamers and had certain dominant amino acid residues at position 2. This correlated with Ramensees<sup>137</sup> MHC class I anchor residue binding prediction method for the determination of MHC class I peptides. Synthetic versions of the peptides were obtained to confirm that HPLC elution properties and mass spectrometric fragmentation patterns were similar to those obtained from the MHC class I molecules. More recently this group has modified their analytical approach by employing nanoflow liquid chromatography ESI on a FTMS, to identify peptides present in biologically active fractions from second dimension HPLC fractions, with sequence information being derived using CAD on an ion trap mass spectrometer.<sup>219</sup> This approach was used successfully to identify a new source of HY epitopes and also provided an insight into the influence of post-translational modifications on MHC class I peptides on T cell recognition. This paper also describes the use of a marker peptide used to determine where the peptides elute during RP-HPLC analysis.

And the state of the second

ad the set of the set of the set of the set of the

in March State 23. and and a march at the at Stand War at at a lot

Schille 2

### 1.8.1 T Cell epitopes derived from infectious agents

Viral epitopes have been identified using the methods previously described.<sup>151, 214, 220, 221</sup> HIV-1 epitope sequences from HLA-A2.1 were found by adopting subtractive analysis of peptides using narrow bore and microcapillary HPLC in conjunction with ESI-MS.<sup>220</sup> Other T cell epitopes of infectious origin identified

include sequences from Listeria monocytogenes in mice, using ESI-MS,<sup>108</sup> Human T lymphotrophic leukemia virus -1 (HTLV-1) epitopes detected using MALDI-MS<sup>150</sup> and Influenza-A epitopes using MALDI-MS.<sup>151, 221</sup> Protozoan T cell epitopes have also been characterized from the intracellular protozoan parasite *Trypanosoma cruzi*, using ESI-MS on a triple quadrupole mass spectrometer. For this analysis, hearts from infected mice were subjected to acid extraction followed by hydrophobic interaction chromatography clean up, HPLC and mass spectrometric analysis.<sup>222</sup> Some viruses integrate into the genome of the diseased individual (see section 1.1.4), and are the causal agents of the malignancy. Characterising T cell epitopes from such transformed cells therefore offers a clear insight into immunotherapeutic strategies for the irradication of such virally induced tumours.

がっ、 大学があるためで、それで、それでは、それでは、それでは、大学など、ためにはないないないで、「たまたない」、これではないで、これでは、ないないないないではない。またないは、また、

The sector of the sector of the

~ いちょう ひろう

### 1.8.2 T Cell epitopes derived from malignancies

T cell epitopes from malignant disease have also been characterized by mass spectrometry. These include melanoma antigens discovered employing both ESI-MS<sup>119</sup> and narrow bore and capillary RP-HPLC with subsequent spotting on polyvinylidene difluoride for MALDI-MS membranes and Edman microsequencing.<sup>160</sup> The CTL epitopes displayed by murine colon tumour cells were investigated<sup>111</sup> by collecting HPLC fractions and testing their capability to produce a CTL response in vitro. The bioactive fractions were then rechromatographed and subjected to separation by microcapillary chromatography and analysis on-line by MS<sup>2</sup> using ESI-triple quadrupole mass spectrometry. The peptide identified was derived from an endogenous ecotropic murine leukemia provirus glycoprotein called gp70.

70

Fisk *et al.* determined the sequence of ovarian derived tumour-associated CD8<sup>+</sup> CTL epitopes. A HLA-A2.1 transfected ovarian tumour cell line over expressing HER-2 was used and the peptides derived compared to CIR.A2 cells that had also been transfected in an identical manner.<sup>129</sup> One of the most recent uses of mass spectrometry to determine the MHC class I bound peptides was that associated with mutant p53, a protein which is either mutated or over-expressed in over 50% of malignancies. Citrate phosphate buffer was used to extract cell surface MHC class I bound peptides, which were then subjected to RP-HPLC, followed by ESI-MS/MS and the identified sequences were compared to synthetic analogues of these peptides.<sup>215</sup>

and the second s

a grade of a gard the same of the state of the same of the same

and the second second

このこの いいののの いたいこうしい 前部 こうち

and a state of the state of the

A colon cancer cell line of human origin was investigated by Sovoie *et al.*<sup>126</sup> The primary purpose of their studies was not to determine the epitope for use as a vaccine, as outlined above, but to demonstrate different MHC class I presented peptide profiles expressed by different human cell lines. The data from this analysis confirmed large differences in the natural peptide repertoires from colon cancer cells compared to B cells. Immunoaffinity precipitation was used to extract the MHC class I bound peptides, which were characterized by LC-ESI-MS in a triple quadrupole mass spectrometer.

### 1.8.3 Self T cell epitopes

Mass spectrometry has been used not only for the identification or confirmation of tumour/infectious agent antigens, but also to explore the repertoire of peptides presented amongst the highly polymorphic MHC class I molecules. Prilliman *et al.*<sup>215</sup> used nanospray on RP-HPLC fractions to investigate alpha-2 domain

alt as a method so we have a low to some we have a the of a so a contained and a file of the one we and the other and the second as a so the h 241 12 20 20

polymorphism and HLA class I peptide loading. Their studies confirmed that polymorphisms in  $\alpha$ -2 vary from subtle to extreme in the way in which they moderate ligand presentation. Zappacosta *et al.* <sup>130</sup> have also used mass spectrometry in this manner to explore the functions of different amino acids as anchor/auxiliary anchor residues.

Some HLA-B27 alleles are thought to have a strong association with susceptibility to spondoarthropathies (AS) and are also associated to other diseases. Through mass spectrometric analysis of self-peptides expressed by different HLA-B27 isoforms, it was determined that some C-terminal residues are more prominent than others. All B-27 subtypes were found to have a strongly conserved preference for peptides having an Arg residue at position 2. The C-terminal however displays a much broader specificity. Some isotypes (e.g. B2705) seem to be largely restricted to a Tyr C-terminus, whereas B2709 molecules appear to accept only hydrophobic Cterminal residues. Investigative analyses such as these may offer a better understanding into the mechanisms involved in susceptibility to disease.<sup>104, 223</sup> Other related MHC queries have been answered through mass spectrometric analysis including evidence that positive selection generates a repertoire of T cells that are weakly self-reactive and cross-reactive. Wang et al. 224 found that the MHC class I self expressed epitope YLDPAQQNL, which is derived from an unknown member of the zinc finger protein family, is presented by HLA-A\*0201. This data suggests that allogeneic responses are directed against epitopes that are present even at low abundance.

One interesting observation made by Luckey *et al.* <sup>225</sup>was that proteasomes may actually destroy epitopes that may otherwise be presented by MHC class I molecules, suggesting that some epitopes must be generated by nonproteosomal proteases in the cytosol. By using two different proteasome inhibitors to investigate the role of proteasomes in the generation of peptides associated with HLA-A\*0201, mass spectrometric analysis was performed on aliquots of proteasome digests which were separated on-line with a microcapillary column and introduced into an ESI source fitted to a triple quadrupole mass spectrometer. A synthetic nonamer peptide was spiked into each aliquot for standardization. Mass spectrometric techniques may therefore be employed not only to identify T cell epitopes for malignant and infectious disease, but also to gain a better understanding of the cellular machinery.

See a second of the second of the

### 1.8.4 Identification of minor histocompatibility antigens

When HLA identical individuals undergo organ grafts, minor histocompatibility antigens can still cause rejection. After a graft has been performed, immunocompetent T cells may launch a response that is usually weaker than alloreactivity against MHC-incompatibility due to a reaction against MHC presented peptides derived from polymorphic gene products that differ between donor and recipient. These are termed minor histocompatibility antigens (MiHag) and they may act as "transplantation barriers" between HLA matched individuals.<sup>226</sup> The male specific minor histocompatibility complex antigens that cause rejection of organs in females after transplantation have been investigated using mass spectrometry in both human and murine cell lines.<sup>135, 136, 150, 227</sup> Human H-Y antigens were first discovered using mass spectrometry by de Haan *et al.* in collaboration with Hunt,<sup>227</sup> the analysis being performed using parallel LC/MS and

LC/CTL assays. An 11mer human MiHag SPSVDKARAEC, derived from SMCY bound by HLA-B7, was found using a variety of analytical techniques including 2-D HPLC fractionation with CTL prescreening, followed by parallel LC-ESI/MS and LC-CTL assay of positive fractions using an on-line post-column splitting device (80% going to the mass spectrometer).<sup>191</sup> Chemical derivatization (see section 1.5) for the conversion of Arg to Orn for ease of analysis was followed by CAD MS/MS to characterize these peptides, which were estimated to be at a level of approximately 20 fmol. H-Y antigens have also been characterized by Gaskell *et al.* <sup>136</sup> using a Q-TOF. HLA-B27 presented antigens were collected by immunoprecipitation, subjected to RP-HPLC followed by CTL screening, and RP-HPLC MS. Sequencing was performed using a Q-TOF fitted with a low flow ESI source and acetylation was employed to distinguish between K and Q.

The start of the for the start where a start we wanted

. A increise albeite franken seiter sighten armen setter in strate and setter in the start of a rest of a marken and set

### 1.8.5 Post translational modifications of T cell epitopes

It is now recognized that post translational modifications have a significant effect on T cell recognition (see section 1.1.5).<sup>228</sup> Pierce *et al.* identified an antigen containing a cysteinylated cysteine residue derived from a HLA-A\*0101 restricted HY minor histocompatibility antigen which originates from DFFRY. Care was taken during the biochemical clean up to avoid *in vitro* modifications to the amino acid residues. Iodoacetamide was omitted from their protease inhibitor mix in order to avoid amidocarboxymethylation of free cysteine residues. The peptide of interest represented by the A1-YY epitope was XVDC\*XTEM<sup>OXY</sup> (X = Ile or Leu), where C\* is a cysteine residue covalently modified by the attachment of a cysteine residue *via* a disulfide linkage and M<sup>OXY</sup> is representative of methionine which has had the sulfur oxidized to a sulfoxide.<sup>219</sup> Several peptides with different combinations of

oxydation and cysteinylation have been synthesized and evaluated for their ability to represent the T cell epitope.<sup>219</sup> This was found to be a variation of the peptide where the cysteine was cysteinylated, but with a non-oxidized methionine. The analysis by tandem mass spectra of peptides carrying post-translational modifications is not an easy task and this is one area of mass spectrometric analysis of T cell epitopes that has only recently been explored.

a Sand and a Ball a shall a hard a shirt a a first man a shirt

and a start

an the survey

at and the second state as the side of the second state of the sec

In a publication by Hunt *et al* on the mass spectrometric evaluation of HLA-A\*0201-associated peptides from MART-1 and gp100, the authors employed citrate phosphate buffer for the elution of cell surface peptides.<sup>203</sup> They highlighted the possibilities of amino acid/peptide structural modifications that may occur due to the experimental conditions. Acidic conditions used during peptide extraction may cause modifications of amino acid residues in naturally processed peptides, resulting in changes in the mass of the target peptide, hence causing difficulty in mass spectrometric interpretations. For example glutamine (Q) and glutamic acid (E) are both prone to cyclization, especially when located at the amino terminus. Under conditions such as those imposed by citrate phosphate buffer, the side chain of glutamine or glutamic acid reacts with the NH<sub>3</sub> group on the amino terminus and forms a ring. This cyclization event could have important effects on the mass spectrometric interpretation of cell surface eluted MHC class I peptides.<sup>203</sup>

Although much work has been performed on the isolation and characterization of MHC class I and class II restricted peptides, there are still many HLA haplotypes in malignancy and disease conditions for which T cell epitopes are not known. Refinements such as nanospray, microspray, nanoscale liquid chromatography,

capillary electrophoresis and capillary zone electrophoresis have made the analysis of MHC class I antigens by mass spectrometry far more sensitive and routine. The science of characterising T cell epitopes is at an early stage and deserves further research in order to gain a fuller understanding of the behavior of MHC associated antigens and the immune response. strate all be supported to

ことの、ころうない、そうとうのないなんないと、いたい、こという

- 54" K. 28 . 461 1 1 1 24.

Shirt -

### REFERENCES

[1] Boon T, Cerrottini J.C, Van den Eynde B, Van der Bruggen P & Van Pel A, Ann Rev Immunol 12, 337-365, (1994).

[2] Srivastava, P.K & Old, L.J., Immunology Today, 9, 74-83, (1988).

[3] Ali, S.A., McLean, C.S., Boursnell, M.E.G., Martin, G., Holmes, C.L., Reeder,
S., Entwisle, C., Blakeley, D.M., Shields, J.G., Todryk, S., Vile, R., Robbins, R.A.
& Rees, R.C., *Cancer Research*, 60, 1663-1670 (2000).

[4] Gallucci S, Lolkema M Matzinger P, Nature medicine 11, 1249-1255, (1999).

[5] Maffei A. & Harris P.E, Peptides, 19, 179-198, (1998).

- [6] van den Elsen, P.J., Peijenberg, Ad.,., van Eggermond, Marja. C.J.A. and Gobin,S.J.P., *Immunology Today*, 19, 308-312, (1998).
- [7] Bjorkman, P.J., Saper, M.A., Samraoui, B., Bennett, W.S., Strominger, J.L & Wiley, D.C., *Nature*, **329**, 8, (1987).
- [8] Urban R.G, Chicz R.M & Hedley M.L, Critical Reviews<sup>™</sup> in Immunology 17, 387-397, (1997).
- [9] Saito, N.G. and Paterson, Y. Molecular Immunology, 34, 1133-1145, (1997).

[10] Haurum, J.S., Tan, L., Arsequell, G., Frodsham, P., Lellouch, A.C., Moss,
P.A.H., Dwek, R.A., McMichael, A.J. and Elliot, T. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 25, 3270-3276, (1995).

[11] Dudler, T., Altmann, F., Carballido, J.M. and Blaser, K., *Eur. J. Immunol*, **25**, 538-542, (1995).

- [12] Engering, A.J., et al, Eur. J. Immunol, 27, 2417-2425, (1997).
- [13] Tan, M.C.A.A. et al, Eur. J. Immunol, 27, 2426-2435, (1997).

[14] Meadows, L., Wang, W., den Haan, J.M.M., Blokland, E., Reinhardus, C.,Drijfhout, J.W., Shabanowitz, J., Pierce, R., Agulnik, A.I., Bishop, C.E., Hunt, D.F.,Goulmy, E. and Engelhard, V.H. *Immunity*, 6, 273-281 (1997).

- [15] Sigal, L.J., Crotty, S., Andino, R, & Rock, K.L, Nature, 398, 77-80, (1999).
- [16] Albert, M., Sauter, B. and Bhardwaj, N., Nature, 392, 86-89, (1998).
- [17] Cordier, A.C., and Haumont, S.M., Am. J.Ana. 157, 227, (1980).
- [18] Anderson, G., Moore, N.C., Owen, J.J.T., Jenkinson, E.J., *Ann Rev. Immunol.*14, 73-99, (1996).
- [19] Fink, P.J., and Bevan, M.J., J. Exp. Med., 148, 766-775, (1978).
- [20] Malissen, M., Trucy., J., Jouvin-Marche, E., Cazenave, P.A., Scollay, R and Malissen, B., *Immunol. Today.* **13**, 315-322, (1992).
- [21] Picker, L.J., and Siegelman, M.H., Lymphoid Tissues and Organs. In: *Fundamental Immunology*, 1993, 3<sup>rd</sup> Edn. Raven Press Ltd., New York, pp152-161.
- [22] Padovan, E., Casorati, G., Dellabona, P., Meyer, S., Brockhaus, M and Lanzavecchia., A. *Science*, **262**, 422-424, (1993).
- [23] Kaye, J., Hsu, M.L., Sauvon, M.E., Jameson, S.C., Gasgoine, N.R.J.and Hedrick, S.M., *Nature*, **341**, 746-748, (1989).
- [24] Goldwaite, A.W. and Bevan, M.J., Nature, 402, 255-263, (1999).

[25] Janeway Jr C.A & Travers P. Immunobiology. Blackwells Scientific Publishers. Oxford UK. 1994.

[26] Janeway, C., Annual Reviews in Immunology, 10, 645-674 (1992).

[27] Schoenberger, S.P., Toes, R.E.M., van der Voort, E.I.H., Offringa, R., and Melief, C.J.M., *Nature*, **393**, 480-483 (1998).

[28] Gramaglia, I., Weinberg, A.D., Lemon, M. and Croft, M., J. Immunol., 161, 6510-7, (1998).

[29] Vetto, J.T., Lum, S., Morris, A., Sicotte, M., Davis, J., Lemon, M. and Weinberg, A., *American Journal of Surgery*, **174**, 258-65, (1997).

[30] Rosenberg S.A, Packard B.S, Aebersola P.M, Solomon P, Topalian SL, Tay

S.T, Simon P, Latze M.T, Yang J.C, Seipp C.A, et al, N. Engl. J. Med. 319, 1676-1680, (1988).

[31] Pawelec, G., Baxevanis, C., Rees, R.C., Zeuthen, J., et al, Critical Reviews in Oncogensis, 10, 83-127, (1999).

[32] Cooper, G.M., Elements of human cancer. Chapter 8. Oncogenes 123-144, (1992).

[33] Franks, L.M & Teich, N.M. Introduction to the cellular & molecular biology of cancer. Second Edition. 1995. Oxford University Press.

[34] Tuttle, T.M., Cancer Immunol Immunother. 43, 135-141, (1996).

[35] Miedouge, M., Rouzaud, P., Salama, G., Pujazon, M-C., Vincent, C., Mauduyt,

M-A., Reyre, J., Carles, P. and Serre, G., British Journal of Cancer, 81, 1059-1065, (1999).

[36] Brimmell, M., Burns, J.S., Munson, P., McDonald, L., O'Hare, M.J., Lakhani,S.R. and Packham, G., *British Journal of Cancer*, 81, 1042-1051, (1999).

[37] Molina, R., Jo, J., Zanon, G., Filella, X., Farrus, X., Munoz, M., Latre, M. L., Pahisa, J., Velasco, M., Fernandez, P., Estape, J. and Ballesta, A.M., *British Journal of Cancer*, **74**, 1126-1131, (1996).

- [38] Chen, L.P., Thomas E.K., Hu, S.L., Hellstrom, I. and Hellstrom, K.E, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA., 88, 110-114, (1991).
- [39] Masucci, M.G., Curr. Opin. Immunol., 5, 693-700, (1993).
- [40] Murray, R., Kurilla, M., Brooks, J., Thomas, W., Rowe, M., Kieffe, E. and Rikson, A., *J. Exp. Med.*, **176**, 157-168, (1992).
- [41] Kast, W.M., Offringa, R., Peters, P.J., Voordouw, A.C., Meleon, R.H., van derEb, A.J., and Melief, C.J., *Cell*, **59**, 603-614, (1989).
- [42] Uphoff, C.C., Habig, S., Fombonne, S., Matsuo, Y. and Drexler, H.G., Leukemia Research, 23, 1055-1060, (1999).
- [43] Fardel, S., Talpez, M., Estrov, Z. and Kantarjian, H.M., Ann. Intern. Med. 131, 207-219, (1999).
- [44] O'Brien, S.M., Kantarjian, H., Keating, M., Beran, M., Koller, C., Robertson,L.E. *Blood*, 86, 3322-6, (1995).
- [45] Issa, J.P., Baylin, S.G. and Herman, J.G. Leukemia, 11, Suppl 1:S7-11, (1997).
- [46] Talpaz, M., Cortes, J., O'Brien, S.M., Keating, M., Giles, F., Rose, E., *Blood*,92 Suppl 1:251a, (1998).
- [47] Ratajczak, M.Z., Kant, J.A., Luger, S.M., Hijya, N., Zhang, J. and Zon, G., Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 89, 11823-7 (1992)
- [48] Levitzki, A. and Gazit, A., Science, 267, 1782-8 (1995).
- [49] Smit, W.M., Rijnbeek, M., van Bergen, C.A., de Paus, R.A., Vervenne H.A., van de Keur, M., *Hum. Immunol.* 53, 216-23 (1997).

[50] Chen, W., Peace, D.J., You, S., Cheever, M.A., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, 89, 1468-74 (1992).

[51] Bocchia M., Korontsvit, T., Xu, Q., Mackinnon, S., Yang, S.Y., Sette, A., Scheinberg, D.A., *Blood*, 87, 3587-92 (1996).

[52] Nieda, M., Nicol, A., Kikuchi, A., Kashiwase, K., Taylor, K., Suzuki, K., Tadokoro, K. and Juji, T. *Blood*, 91, 977-983 (1998).

[53] Mannering, S.I., McKenzie, J.L., Fearnley, D.B. and Hart, D.N., *Blood*, 90, 290-297 (1997).

[54] Van der Bruggen., P., Traversari, C., Chomez, P., Lurquin, C., DePlaen, E., van den Eynde, B., Knuth, A., & Boon, T., *Science*, **254**, 1643-47, (1991).

[55] Chen, Y.T., Scanlan, M.J., Sahin, Y., Tureci, O., Gure, A.O., Tsang, S., Williamson, B., Stockert, E., Pfreundschuh, M. and Old, L.J., *PNAS*, **94**, 1914-8, (1997).

[56] Sahin, U., Tureci, O., Schmitt, H., Cocjlovius, B., Johannes, T., Schmitts, R., Stenner, F., Luo, G., Schobert, I. And Pfreundschuh. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 92, 11810-11813, (1995).

[57] Tureci, O., Sahin, U. and Pfreundschuh, M., *Molecular Medicine Today.*, August, 342- 349 (1997).

[58] Zaremba, S., Barzaga, E., Zhu, M., Soares, N., Tsang, K-Y, and Schlom, J., Cancer Research, 57, 4570-4577 (1997).

[59] Bristol, J.A., Schlom, J. and Abrams, S.I., *Journal of Immunology*, **160**, 2433-2441, (1998).

[60] Papadopoulos, K.P., Suciu-Foca, N., Hesdorffer, C.S., Tugulea, S., Maffei, A. and Harris P.E., *Blood*, **90**, 4938-4946 (1997).

[61] Richiardi P.M., Tosi, R., Martinelli, G., Saglio, G., Conte, R., Barbanti, M., Dall'Omo, A., Farabegoli, P., Favoino, B., Gambelunghe, C., Gandini, A.R., Marceno, R., Misefari, V., Mulargi, M., Practico, L. and Zaccaria, A., *Leukemia*, 8, 2134-37, (1994).

[62] Bernhard, H., Maeurer, M.J., Jager, E., Wolfel, T., Schneider, J., Karbach, J., Seliger, B., Huber, C., Storkus, W.S., Lotze, M.T., Meyer, K.H., Buschenfelde, Z. and Knuth, A., *Scand. J. Immunol.* **44**, 285-292, (1996).

[63] Overwijk, W.W., Surman, D.R, Tsung, K. and Restifo, N.P., A companion to Methods in Enzymology. 12, 117-123, (1997).

[64] Chaux, P., Vantomme, V., Stroobant, V., Thielemans, K., Corthals, J., Luiten,
R., Eggermont, A.M.M., Boon, T. and van der Bruggen, P., *J. Exp. Med.* 189, 767-777, (1999).

[65] Henderson's Dictionary of Biological Terms. 10<sup>th</sup> edition. 1989. Eleanor Lawrence Pub. Longman Scientific & Technical. England.

[66] Pardoll, D.M., TIPS, 14, 202-208, (1993).

[67] Roitt, I. Essential Immunology. Eight Edition. 1988. Blackwell Scientific Publications.

[68] Tuttle T.M Cancer Immunol. Immunother. 43, 135-141, (1996).

[69] Diederichsen, A.C.P., et al., Oncol. Rep., 5, 823-844, (1998)

[70] Maraveys, A., Compton, L., Dunleavy, R., Szlosarek, P., Sage, D., Nicholson,

S., Navarette, C., Powell, B., Morton, D. & Dalgleish, A. British Journal of Cancer, **150**, 67, (1999).

[71] Palmer, K., Moore, J., Everard, M., Harris, J.D., Rodgers, S., Rees R.C., Murray, A.K., Mascari, R., Kirkwood, J., Riches, P.G., Fisher, C., Thomas, J.M., Harries, M., Johnston, S.R.D., Collins, M.K.L, & Gore, M.E., *Human Gene Therapy*, **10**, 1261-1268, (1999).

[72] Kugler., a., Gernot, S., Walden, P., Zoller, G., Zobywalski, A., Brossart, P.,
Trefzer, U., Ullrich, S., Muller, C.A., Becker, V., Gross, A.J., Hemmerlein, B.,
Kanz, I., Muller, G.A., & Ringert, R.H., *Nature Medicine*, 6, 332-336 (2000).

- [73] Kawakami Y, Eliyahu S, Sakaguchi R, Robbins P.F, Rivoltini L, Yanelli J.R, Appella E & Rosemberg S.A. J. Exp. Med. 180 347-352 (1994).
- [74] Bona, C.A., Casares, S.,& Brumeanu, T.D., *Immunology Toda.y*, **19**, 126-133, (1998).
- [75] Palia, P. and Guzman, C.A., Cancer Immunol. Immunother., 46, 88-92, (1998).
- [76] Chattapadhyay, U., Trends in Immunology Today, 20, 480, (1999).
- [77] Brichard V, Van Pel A, Wolfel T, Wolfel C, De Plaen E, Lether B, Coulie P & Boon T. J. Exp. Med. 178, 489 (1993).
- [78] Cheever M.A, Disis M.C, Benhard H, Gralow J.R, Hand S.L, Huseby E.S, Qin H.L, Takakashi M & Chen W. *Immunol. Rev.* 145, 33 (1995).
- [79] Molldrem J, Dermime S, Parker K, Jiang Y, Mavroudis P, Hensel N, Fukushima P & Barret J. *Blood.* 88, 2450 (1996).
- [80] Mayordomo, J.I., Loftus, D.J., Sakamoto, H., Decresare, C.M., Appasamy,
  P.M., Lotze, M.T., Storkus, W.J., Apella, E., DeLea, A.B., *J. Exp. Med.* 183, 1357-1365, (1996).
- [81] Theobald, M. et al, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA., 92, 11993-11997, (1995).
- [82] Disis, M.L., Garlow, J.R., Berhard, H., Land, S.L., Robin, W.D. & Cheever,
  M.A., J. Immunol. 156, 3151-3158, (1996).

124

[83] Trieb, K., Lechleitner, T., Lang, S., Windhager, R., Kotz, R. and Dirhofer, S., Human Pathology, 29, 1050-1055 (1998).

- [84] Soti, C. and Csermely, P., Pathology Oncology Research, 4, 316-321, (1988).
- [85] Menoret, A. and Chandawarkar, R., Semin Oncol. 25, 654-660, (1998).
- [86] Przepiorka, D. and Srivastava, P.K., *Molecular Medicine Today*, November, 478-485, (1998).
- [87] Whiteside, T.L., Cancer Immunol. Immunother, 48, 346-352 (1999).
- [88] Fuller, K.J., Issels, R.D., Slosman, D.O., Guillet, J-G., Soussi, T. and Polla,B.S., *European Journal of Cancer*, 30A, 1884-1891, (1994).
- [89] Gold, J.E., Malamud, S.C., Larosa, F., Seder, R., & Osband, M.E., J. Immunother, 13, 213-221, (1993).
- [90] Fearon, E.R., Pardoll, D.M., Itaya, T., Golumbek, H.I., Levistky, J.W., Simons,
- H., Karasuyama, B., Vogelstein, Frost, P. Cell, 60, 397-403,(1990).
- [91] Gansbacher, B., Zier, K., Daniels, B., Cronin, K., Bannerji, R and Gilboa, E., J. Exp. Med., 172, 1217-1224, (1990).
- [92] Watanabe, Y., Kuribayashi, K., Miyatake, S., Nishihara, K., Nakayama, E.I., Taniyama, T and Sakata, T. A., *Proc. Natl, Acad. Sci.*, **86**, 9456-9460 (1989).
- [93] Li, W., Daimantstein, T. and Blankestein, T., Mol. Immunol. 27, 1331-1337 (1990).
- [94] Asher, A.L., Mule, J.J., Kasid, A., Restifo, N.P., Salo, J.C., Reiher, C.M., Jaffee, G., Fendly, b., Kriegler, M and Rosenberg, A.S., *J. Immunol.*, **146**, 3227-3234 (1991).
- [95] Porgador, A., Tzehoval, E., Katz, A., Vadia, E., Revel, M., Feldman, M and Eisenbach, L., *Cancer Research*, **52**, 3679-3686 (1992).
- [96] Suhrbier, A., Immunology and Cell Biology, 75, 402-408 (1997).

[97] Kiessling, R., Wasserman, K., Horiguchi, S., Kono, K., Sjorberg, J., Pisa, P. & Peterson, M., *Cancer Immuno., Immunother.* 48, 353-362, (1999).

[98] thor Straten, P., Becker, J. C., Guldberg, P, & Zeuthen, J., *Cancer Immunol. Immunother.*, **34**, 386-395 (1999).

[99] Rees, R.C., & Mian S., Cancer Immunol. Immunother, 48, 374-382, (1999).
[100] Slingluff, C.L., Cancer Immunol. Immunother., 48, 371-373 (1999).

[101] Storkus W.J, Zeh III H.J, Salter R.D & Lotze M.T J. Immunother. 14 94-103 (1993).

[102] Henderson R.A, Michel H, Sakaguchi K, Shabanowitz J, Apella E, Hunt D.F & Engelhard V.H. Science, 255, 1264-1266 (1992).

[103] Hunt D.F, Michel H, Dickinson T.A, Shabonawitz J, Cox, A.L, Sakaguchi K, Apella E, Grey H.M & Sette A. Science, 256, 1817-1820 (1992).

[104] Huckzo E.L, Bodnar W.M, Benjimin D, Sakaguchi K, Zhu N.Z, Shabanowitz J, Henderson R.A, Apella E, Hunt D.F & Engelhard V.H. *J.Immunol.* **151**, 2572-2587 (1993).

[105] Henderson R.A, Cox A.L, Sakaguchi K, Apella E, Shabanowitz J, Hunt D.F
& Engelhard V.H. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 90, 10275-10279 (1993).

[106] Kubo R.T, Sette A, Grey H.M, Apella E, Sakaguchi K, Zhu N.Z, Arnott D, Sherman N, Shabanowitz J, Michel H, Bodnar W.M, Davis T.A & Hunt D.F. J. *Immunol.* **152**, 3913-3923, (1994).

[107] Marzo Veronese, F, Arnott D, Barnaba V, Loftus D.J, Sakaguchi K, Thompson C.B, Salemi S, Mastroianni C, Sette A, Shabonowitz J, Hunt D.F & Apella E. *J.Exp. Med.* **183** 2509-2516 (1996).

[108] Gulden P.H, Fischer III P, Sherman N.E, Wang W, Engelhard V.H, Shabonaowitz J, Hunt D.F & Pamers E.G. *Immunity.* **5**,73-79. (1996).

[109] Appella E, Padlan E.A & Hunt D.F. Interfaces Chem. Biochem. 73 105-119 (1995).

[110] Niedermann G, King G, Butz S, Birsner U, Grimm, R Shabanowitz J, HuntD.F & Eichmann K. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 93, 8572-8577, (1996).

[111] Huang A.Y.C, Gulden P.H, Woods, A.S, Thomas, M.C, Tong C.D, Wang W, Engelhard V.H, Pasternack G, Cotter R, Hunt D.F, Pardoll D.M & Jaffee E.M. *Proc.Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 93, 9730-9735, (1996).

[112] Stevanovic S, Wiesmuller K.H, Metzger J, Beck-Sickinger A.G & Jung G. Bioorganic & Medicinal. Chem. Letters. 3 (3) 431-436, (1993).

[113] Sudo T, Kamikawaji N, Kimura A, Date Y, Sovoie C.J, Nakashima H, Furuichi E, Kuhara S & Sasazuki T. *J. Immunol* **155** 4749-4756, (1995).

[114] Ehring B, Meyer T.H, Eckerskorn C, Lottspeich F & Tampe R. Eur. J. Biochem. 235 404-415, (1996).

[115] McCormack A.L, Eng J.K, DeRoos P.C, Rudensky A.Y & Yates III J.R. American Chem. Soc.619 207-225, (1996).

[116] Yates III J R. J. Mass. Spec 33 1-19, (1998).

[117] Kaliyaperumal A, Falchetto R, Cox A, Dick II R, Shabanowitz J, Chien Y, Matis L, Hunt, D.F & Bluestone J.A. *J.Immunol.* 155, 2379-2386, (1995).

[118] Jonscher K.R & Yates J.R, Anal. Biochem. 244, 1-15, (1997)

[119] Cox A.L, Skipper J, Chen Y, Henderson R.A, Darrow T.L, Shabonowitz J,Engelhard V.H, Hunt D.F & Slingluff Jr C.L. Science. 264, 716-719, (1994).

[120] Halder T, Pawalec G, Kirkin, A.F, Zeuthen J, Meyer H.E, Kun L & KalbacherH. Cancer Research 57 3238-3244, (1997).

[121] Hogan K.T, Eisinger D.P, Cupp III S.B, Lekstrom K.J, Deacon D.D, Shabanowitz J, Hunt D.F, Engelhard V.H, Slingluff Jr C.L & Ross M.M. *Cancer Research.* **58** 5144-5150, (1998).

[122] Ayyoub M, Monsarrat B, Mazarguil H & Gairin J.E. Rapid. Comms. Mass. Spec. 12557-564, (1998).

[123] Zhou M, Sayad A, Simmons W.A, Jones R.C, Maika S.D, Satamtira N, Dorris M.L, Gaskell S.J, Bordoli R.S, Sartor R.B, Slaughter C.A, Richardson J.A, Hammer R.E & Taurog J.D. *J. Exp. Med.* 188 (5) 877-886, (1998).

[124] Van der Heeft E, Hove J.T, Herberts C.A, Meiring H.D, Van Els C.A.C.M & de Jong A.P.J.M. Anal. Chem. 70 3742-3751, (1998).

[125] Luckey C.J, King G.M, Marto J.A, Veneteswaran S, Maier B, Crotzer V.L,
Colella T.A, Shabanowitz J, Hunt D.F & Engelhard V.H. *J. Immunol.* 161 112-121,
(1998).

[126] Sovoie C.J, Kamakawaji N, Sudo T, Furuse M, Shirasawa S, Tana T & Sasazuki T. *Cancer Letters*. **123** 193-197, (1998).

[127] Christie J.F, Dunbar B & Kenedy M.W. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 92 125-132, (1993).

Maker M. W. C. C.

Carrie The add to we have

[128] Marina A, Garcia M.A, Albar J.P, Yague J, Lopez de Castro J.A & Vasquez J.J. Mass. Spec. 34 17-27, (1999).

[129] Fisk B, Duague B, Seifert Jr W.E, Kudelka A.P, Wharton J.T, Murray J.L & Ioannides C.G. Int. J. Oncology. 10 159-169, (1997).

[130] Zappacosta F, Borrego F, Brooks A.G, Parker K.C & Coligan J.E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 94 6313-6318, (1997).

[131] Morris H.R, Raxton T, Panico M, McDowell R & Dell A. J. Protein. Chem.
16 (5) 469-479, (1997).

[132] Naylor S, Ji Q, Johnson K.L, Tomlinson A.J, Kieper W.C & Jameson S.C. *Electrophoresis*. **19** 2207-2212, (1998).

[133] Tomlinson A.J, Jameson S & Naylor S. J. Chromatography. 744 273-278, (1996).

[134] Tomlinson A.J, Benson L.M, Jameson S & Naylor S. *Electrophoresis*. 171801-1807, (1996).

[135] Wang W, Meadows L.R, den Hann J.M.M, Sherman N.E, Chen Y, Blokland
E, Shabanowitz J, Agulnick A.I, Henderson R.G, Bishop C.E, Hunt D.F, Goulmy E
& Engelhard V.H. Science. 269 1588-1590, (1995).

[136] Simmons W.A, Summerfield S.G, Roopenian D.C, Slaughter C.A, Zuberi A.R, Gaskell S.J, Bordoli R.S, Hoyes J, Moomaw C.R, Colbert R.A, Leong L.Y.W, Butcher G.W, Hammer r.e & Taurog J.D. *J. Immunol.* 159 2750-2759, (1997).

[137] Rotzechke O, Falk K, Deres K, Schild H, Norda M, Metzger J, Jung G & Rammensee H. *Nature*. **348**, 252-254, (1990).

[138] Parker K.C, Bednarek M.A & Coligan J.E. J.Immunol. 152, 163, (1994).

[139] Gulukota K, Sidney J, Sette A & DeLisi C. J. Mol. Biol. 267, 1258-1267, (1997).

[140] Rudensky A, Preston-Hurlburt P, Hang S.C, Barlow A & Janeway Jr. C. Nature. 353, 622-627, (1991).

[141] Jardetzky T.S, Lane W.S, Robinson R.A, Madden D.R & Wiley D.C. *Nature*.353,326-329, (1991).

[142] Max H, Halder T, Kalbus M, Gnaw V, Jung G & Kalbacher H. Human Immunology. 41, 39-45, (1994).

[143] Papadopoulos K.P, Suciu-Foca N, Hesdorffer C.S, Tugulea S, Maffei A & Harris P.E. *Blood.* 90, 4938-4946, (1997).

[144] Shimojo N, Maloy W.L, Anderson R.W, Biddson W.E & Coligan J.E. J. Immunol. 143 (9) 2939-2947, (1989).

[145] Sette A, Adorini L, Appella E, Colon S.M, Miles C, Tanaka S, Enrhardt C, Doria G, Nagy Z.A, Buus S & Grey H.M. J. Immunol. 143 (10) 3289-3294, (1989).

de la

[146] Sette A, Buus S, Colon S, Miles C & Grey H.M. J. Immunol. 141 (1) 45-48, (1988).

[147] Van Bleek G.M & Nathenson S.G. Nature, 348, 213-216, (1990)

[149] Dick L.R, Aldrich C, Jameson S.C, Moomaw C.R, Pramamick B.C, Doyle C.K, DeMartino G.N, Bevan M.J, Forman J.M & Slaughter C.A. J. Immunol. 152 3884, (1994).

[150] Simmons W.A, Roopenian D.C, Summerfield S.G, Jones R.C, Galocha B, Christianson G,J, Naika S.D, Zhou M, Gaskell S.J, Bordoli R.S, Ploegh H.L, Slaughter C.A, Lindahl K.F, Hammer R.E & Taurog J.D. *Immunity*. 7 641-651, (1997).

[151] Lairmore M.D, DiGeorge A.M, Conrad S.F, Trevino A.V, Lal R.B & Kaumaya P.T.P. J.Virology. 69, 6077-6089, (1995).

[152] Svensson K, Levy F. Sundberg U, Boman H.G, Hendil K.B & Kvist S. Int.Immunol. 8, 467-478, (1996).

[153] Chicz R.M, Lane W.S, Robinson R.A, Trucco M, Strominger J.L & Gorga J.C. Int. Immunol. 6, 1639-1649, (1994).

[154] Tuchscherer G. Servis C. Corradin G. Blum U. Rivier J & Mutter M. Protein Science. 1 1377-1386, (1992).

[155] Urban R.G, Chicz R.M, Lane W.S, Strominger J.L, Rehm A, Uchanska-Ziegler B & Ziegler A. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* **91** 1534-1538, (1994). [156] Woods A.S, Huang A.Y.C, Cotter R.J, Pasternack G.R, Pardoll D.M & JaffeeE.M. Anal. Biochem. 226 15-25, (1995).

[157] Cotteril L.A, Stauss H.J, Millrain M.M, Pappin D.J.C, Rahman D, Canas B, Chandler P, Stackpole A, Simpson E, Robinson P.J & Dyson P.J. *Eur. J. Immunol.*27 2123-2132, (1997).

[158] Lindquist J.A, Jensen O.N, Mann M & Hammerling G.J. *EMBO* 17 (8) 2186-2195, (1998).

[159] Yague J, Vasquez J & Lopez de Castro J.A. Tissue Antigens. 52 416-421,(1998).

[160] Halder T, Pawlec G, Kirkin A.F, Zeuthen J, Meyer H.E, Kun L & Kalbacher. Cancer Research 57 (15) 3238-3244, (1997).

[161] Nag B, Mukku P.V, Arimilli S, Phan D, Deshpande S.V & Winkelhake J.L.Molecular Immunology. 31 (15) 1161-1168, (1994).

[162] Hofstadler, S.A, Bakhatiar, R. and Smith, R.D J. Chem. Ed. 73 (4), A82-A88, (1996).

[163] Thompson J.J. Rays of positive electricity and their application to chemical analyses, Longman Green and Co. Ltd., London (1913).

[164] Cole, R.B. Electrospray Ionization Mass Spectrometry. Fundamentals, Instrumentation and Applications. Wiley & Sons, INC. USA 1997.

[165] Rayleigh J.W. Philos. Mag. 14, 182-188, (1882).

[166] Kebarle, P. and Peschke, M., Analytic Chimica Acta, 406, 11-35, (2000).

[167] Wilm M, Scevchenko A, Houthaeve T, Breit S, Schweigerer L, Fotsis T & Mann M. *Nature* 379, 466-469, (1996).

[168] Wilm M, Neubauer G & Mann M. Anal Chem. 68, 527-533, (1996).

[169] Wilm M & Mann M. Anal. Chem 68, 1-8, (1996).

[170] Marina, A., Garcia, M.A., Albar, J.P., Yague, J., Lopez de Castro, A. and Vasquez, J., J. Mass. Spectrom. 34, 17-27, (1999).

[171] Barber, M., Bardoli, R.S., Sedgwick, R.D. and Tyler, A.H., J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun., 325, (1981).

[172] Karas M, Buchmann D & Hillkamp F.H Anal. Chem. 57, 2935, (1985).

[173] Paul, W., and Steinwedel, H., German Patent number 944, 099 (1956).

[174] Jonscher K.R & Yates J.R. Anal. Biochem. 244, 1-15, (1997).

[175] Vachet, R.W. & Glish, G.L. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom., 9, 175-177, (1998).

[176] Kelly, P.E., Stafford, G.C., Jr. and Stephens, D.R., US patent number 4,540, 884, (1985).

[177] Yost, R.A., Anal. Chem., 51, 1251A, (1979).

[178] McLuckey, S.A., J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom., 3, 599, (1992).

[179] Edman P & Begg G, Eur. J. Biochem. 1, 80-91, (1967).

[180] Eng J.K, McCormack A.L & Yates J.R III, J. Am. Soc. Mass. Spectrom 5 976-989, (1994).

[181] Vilkas, E. and Leder, E., Tetrahedron Lett, 3089, (1968).

[182] Lin T & Glish G.L, Anal. Chem. 70, 5162-5165, (1998).

[183] Figeys D & Aebersold R. Electrophoresis. 18 360-368, (1997).

[184] Gaskell S.J, Reilly M.H, and Porter C.J, *Rapid Commum Mass Spectrom.* 2, 142 (1988).

[185] Hunt D.F. et al., Science. 255, 1261-1263, (1992).

[186] Hunt D.F et al., Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. 84, 620, (1986).

[187] Summerfield, S.G., Cox, K.A. and Gaskell, S.J, J Am Soc. Mass. Spectrom. 8, 25-31, (1997).

[188] Johnson R.S, Martin S.A, Biemann K, Stults J.T and Watson J.T. Anal. Chem.59, 2621, (1987).

[189] Qin J, Herring C.J & Zhang X. Rapid Commun in Mass Spectrom. 12, 209-216, (1998).

[190] Dongre A.R, Eng J.K & Yates J.R III. TIBTECH 15. 418-425, (1997).

[191] Wang, W., Meadows, L.R., den Haan, J.M., Sherman, N.E., Chen, y., Blockland, E., Shabanowitz, J., Agulnik, A.I., Hendrickson, R.C. and Bishop, C.E., *Science*, **269**, 1588, (1995).

[192] Summerfield S.G, Buzy A, Jennings K.R & Green B. Eur. Mass. Spectrom. 2, 305-322, (1996).

[193] Naylor S & Lamb J.H, Analytic Chimica Acta, 241, 201-208, (1990).

[194] De Jong, A., Mass Spectrom. Reviews. 17, 311-335, (1998).

[195] Sherman, N.E., Yates, J.R.III, Shabanowitz, J. and Pappin, D.J.C., Proc of 43<sup>rd</sup> Ann ASMS Conf Mass Spectrom Allied Topics, Atlanta, 21-26 May 1995 .626.

[196] Cardenas, M.S., van der Heeft, E. and de Jong, A.P.J.M., Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom., 11, 1271, (1997).

[197] Honegger, A., Hughes, G.J. and Wilson, K.J., Biochem., 199, 53 (1981).

[198] Hopper, S., Johnson, R.S., Vath, J.E. and Biemann, K., Biol. Chem. 264, 20438, (1989).

93
[199] Vachet R.W, Ray K.L & Glish G.L. J. Am. Soc. Mass. Spectrom. 9 341-344,(1998).

[200] Tang X.J, Thibault P & Boyd R.K. Anal. Chem .65 2824-2834, (1993).

[201] Downard K.M & Biemann K. J. Am. Soc. Mass. Spectrom. 5, 966-975, (1994).

[202] Pappin D.J, Hojrup P and Blaesby A.J, Curr. Biol. 3 327-332, (1993).

[203] Skipper, J.A.C, Gulden, P.H., Hendrickson, R.C., Harthun, N., Caldwell, J.A., Shabanowitz, J., Engelhard, V.H., Hunt, D.F. and Slingluff, Jr., C.L., *Int. J. Cancer*, 82, 669-677, (1999).

[204] Herr, W., Ranieri, E., Gambotto, A., Kierstead, L.S., Amoscato, A.A., Gesualdo, L. and Storkus, W.J., *PNAS*, **96**, 12033-12038, (1999).

[205] Parker K.C, Bednarek M.A & Coligan J.E. J.Immunol. 152, 163, (1994).

[206] Gulukota K, Sidney J, Sette A & DeLisi C. J. Mol. Biol. 267, 1258-1267, (1997).

[207] Hogquist, K.A., Tomlinson, A.J., Kieper, W.C., McGargill, M.A., Hart, M.C., Naylor, S. and Jameson, S.C., *Immunity*, **6**, 389-399, (1997).

[208] Naylor, S. and Tomlinson, A.J., Talanta, 45, 603-612, (1998).

[209] Tomlinson, A.J., Benson, L.M., Jameson, S., Johnson, D.H. and Naylor, S., J Am Soc Mass Spectrom, 8, 15-24, (1997). [210] Pieper, R., Christian, R.E., Gonzales, M.I., Nishimura, M.I., Gupta, G., Settlage, R.E., Shabanowitz, J., Rosenberg, S.A., Hunt, D.F. and Topalian, S.L., *J. Exp. Med.*, **189**, 757-765, (1999).

[211] Sette, A., Ceman, S., Kubo, R.T., Sakaguchi, K., Appella, E., Hunt, D.F., Davis, T.A., Michel, H., Shabanowitz, J., Rudersdorf, R., Grey, H.M, and DeMars, R., Science, 258, 1801-1804, (1992).

[212] Rudensky, A.Y., Dongre, A.R., Kovats, S., deRoos, P., Nakagawa, T., McCormack, A.L., Eng, J., Yates, III J.R. and Caldwell, H., *FASEB Journal*.12, 3428, (1998).

[213] Topalian, S.L., Gonzales, M.I. and Parkhurst, M,. J. Exp. Med., 183, 1965, (1996).

[214] Hunt D.F, Henderson R.A, Shabanowitz J, Sakaguchi K, Michel H, Sevilir N, Cox, A.L, Apella E & Engelhard V.H. *Science*, **255**, 1261-1263, (1992).

[215] Theobald M, Ruppert T, Kcukelkorn U, Hernandez J, Haussler A, Ferreira E, Liewer U, Biggs J, Levine A.J, Huber C, Koszinowski U.H, Kloetzel P.M & Sherman L.A. *J. Exp. Med.* **188**, 1017-1029, (1998).

[216] Kaliyaperumal A, Falchetto R, Cox A, Dick II R, Shabanowitz J, Chien Y, Matis L, Hunt, D.F & Bluestone J.A. *J.Immunol.* 155, 2379-2386, (1995).

[217] Cooks R.G, Glish G.L & McLuckey R.E. C&EN. 25 March, 26-41, (1991).

[218] Woods A.S, Huang A.Y.C, Cotter R.J, Pasternack G.R, Pardoll D.M & JaffeeE.M. Anal. Biochem. 226 15-25, (1995).

[219] Pierce, R.A., Field, E.D., den Haan, J.M.M., Caldwell, J.A., White, F.M.,
Marto, J.A., Wang, W., Frost, L.M., Blokland, E., Reinhardus, C., Shabanowitz, J.,
Hunt, D.F., Goulmy, E. and Englehard, V.H., *J. Immunol.*, 163, 6360-6364, 1999.

[220] Marzo Veronese, F, Arnott D, Barnaba V, Loftus D.J, Sakaguchi K, Thompson C.B, Salemi S, Mastroianni C, Sette A, Shabonowitz J, Hunt D.F & Apella E. *J.Exp. Med.* **183**, 2509-2516, (1996).

[221] Urban R.G, Chicz R.M, Lane W.S, Strominger J.L, Rehm A, Uchanska-Ziegler B & Ziegler A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 91 1534-1538, (1994). [221] Urban R.G, Chicz R.M, Lane W.S, Strominger J.L, Rehm A, Uchanska-Ziegler B & Ziegler A. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 91 1534-1538, (1994).

[222] Brockman, A.H., Orlando, R. and Tarleton, R.L., Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13, 1024-1030, (1999).

[223] Fiorillo, M.T., Meadows, L, D'Amato, M., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D.F., Appella, E., Sorrentino, R., J. Immunol., 368, 27, (1997).

[224] Wang, W., Gulden, P.H., Pierce, R.A., Shabanowitz, J.A., Man, S.T., Hunt,D.F. and Engelhard, V.H. J. Immunol., 158, 5797-5804, (1997).

[225] Luckey CJ, King GM, Marto JA, Venketeswaran S, Maier BF, Crotzer VL, Colella TA, Shabanowitz J, Hunt DF and Engelhard VH, *J. Immunol*, **161**, 112-121, (1998).

[226] Goelmy, E., Immnol. Rev. 157, 125, (1997).

[227] De Haan, J.M.M., Sherman, N.E., Blokland, E., Huckzo, E., Koning, F., Drijfhout, J.W., Skipper, J., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D.F., Engelhard, V.H. and Goulmy, E., *Science*, **268**, 1476-1480, (1995).

[228] Haurum, J.S., Hoier, I.B., Arsequell, G., Neisig, A., Valencia, G., Zeuthen, J., Neefjes, J. and Elliott, T., J. Exp. Med., 190, 145-150, (1999).

# **CHAPTER TWO**

# EXTRACTION, BIOCHEMICAL CLEAN-UP AND OPTIMISATION OF MASS SPECTROMETRIC PARAMETERS FOR THE CHARACTERISATION OF MHC CLASS I ASSOCIATED PEPTIDES

# 2.1 Introduction

Many different methods have been reported for the isolation, separation and detection of MHC class I and class II associated peptides including the use of affinity chromatography,<sup>1</sup> ion exchange chromatography,<sup>2</sup> size exclusion chromatography<sup>3</sup>, and reverse-phase high performance liquid chromatography.<sup>14</sup> These are discussed in detail in section 1.3. The objective of the research reported in this chapter was to develop a novel strategy for the isolation and biochemical clean-up of cell-surface MHC class I associated peptides. The method developed includes the use of mild acid elution, trichloroacetic acid protein precipitation, cation exchange chromatography and RP-HPLC, offering an orthogonal chromatographic separation. Nano-electrospray ion trap/tandem mass spectrometric analysis was performed for the characterisation of the eluted peptides. This chapter also describes the development of the nano-electrospray ionisation source, and the optimization of mass spectrometric parameters to allow detection of low level (fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ ) cell surface eluted peptides.

なないとない

いたい ~~~ やいかいない いいのないないない

### 2.2 Experimental

# 2.2.1 Extraction and biochemical clean-up of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides

For all the experimental procedures described below the glassware was prepared by acid washing (chromic acid, 1M) or by washing in organic solvents, including dichloromethane, hexane, acetonitrile, water + 5% v/v acetic acid. After washing the glass-wear was treated with a silanizing agent (Sigmacote, Sigma, UK) and then rinsed twice in with water.

# 2.2.1.1 Mild acid elution of cellular material

Adherent cell lines were maintained in ISCOVES medium at 37°c with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. When confluent they were passaged using EDTA + trypsin twice each week. Mild acid elution was performed according to the method of Storkus *et al*<sup>5</sup> to destabilize the  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin and release the MHC class I bound peptide with the following modifications. Citrate phosphate buffer was prepared from 0.131 M citric acid (2.52g in 100 ml dd H<sub>2</sub>O) + 0.066 M sodium phosphate (0.94 g in 100 ml dd H<sub>2</sub>O) adjusted to pH 3.3 with sodium hydroxide (1 M). The cells were washed with the buffer (20 ml) for four minutes and trypsinized, spun and re-suspended and a cell count was performed using a haemocytometer. FACS<sup>6</sup> was carried out on approximately 5x10<sup>5</sup> cells using monoclonal antibodies raised against the  $\beta_2$ -m and the HLA groups -A, -B and -C to estimate the destabilization of the  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin, which leads to the release of the MHC class I bound peptide. Acid eluted and non-acid treated cells were subjected to FACS analysis. A slot blot<sup>7</sup> was carried out to determine whether  $\beta_2$ -m from the cell surface was present in the eluate.

#### 2.2.1.2 TCA precipitation

Trichloroacetic acid (TCA) precipitation was carried out to separate high molecular weight proteins, such as the  $\beta_2$ - microglobulin, from the MHC class I bound peptides. A TCA solution (72% w/v) was added to the acid elution buffer extract in a ratio of 1:10. Three experiments were performed in triplicate: (a) the TCA was added and the eluant was spun at 15,000g 10 min<sup>-1</sup> at 4°C, after which the supernatant was collected. (b) The procedure was repeated, but the sample was

placed in the ultrasonic bath for ten minutes prior to centrifugation, followed by collection of the supernatant and (c) two ultrasonication steps (10 minutes each) were introduced into the procedure, one prior to and the other after centrifugation, before the supernatant was removed carefully without disturbing the pellet. The whole procedure was kept on ice and the sample stored at 4°C until cation exchange or further experimentation was performed.

and have a server - and add and a war

An experiment was performed to determine the recovery of peptides through the TCA protein precipitation process. A standard was prepared consisting of 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid: water (800 µl), that contained gp70 (184 pmol µl<sup>-1</sup>), A3, (250 pmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) and  $\beta$ -gal (87 pmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) peptides. A sample of the above peptides was also prepared to which bovine serum albumin (200 µg) was added. These samples were subjected to the protocol outlined above. The recovered supernatants had volumes of ≈ 400 µl, to which acetonitrile was added to a final volume of 800 µl. The mass spectrometric response following TCA precipitation were compared to the standard by injecting 5 µl, in triplicate, into a flow of 200 µl min<sup>-1</sup> of 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid using the LCQ injection port. For analysis in full scan MS, the capillary temperature was set at 250°C, sheath gas flow at 80 (arb units), auxiliary flow at 30 (arb units), total microscans at 3 and maximum injection time at 200 ms.

The suppression effect of trichloroacetic acid on the peptide response during the electrospray ionization mass spectrometric analysis was investigated. Two mixtures were prepared composed of (i) 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid: water (800

 $\mu$ l) and (ii) trichloroacetic acid (72% w/v), that each contained a standard mixture of peptides (gp70, 184 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>; A3, 250 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>; and  $\beta$ -gal, 87 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>). The mixtures were injected (5  $\mu$ l) in triplicate, into the LCQ injection port into a flow of 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid (200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>).

يۇر. 1930-يەر ئور ئەر ئەر ئەر يارە ئىر دىرى ، ئەشرىمە يەرى ، يەر ئەر ، مەر يىر ، مەر يەر ، ئەر بەر ، ئەر بەر يەر مەر

and the second with the second second

たいち あんいち ない きまたい いんない まち いいのい いいない

# 2.2.1.3 Removal of elution buffer salts using RP-HPLC

The removal of elution buffer salts was investigated initially using RP-HPLC, with the HPLC eluate tested for sodium ion concentration by flame photometry. Citrate phosphate buffer (20 ml) was loaded onto an ODS guard column or ODS guard column + analytical column (Beckman Ultrasphere 4.6 mm x 150mm) *via* the HPLC pump at 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup>. The standard salt solution (citrate phosphate buffer,  $10\mu$ I) was diluted to 10 ml with water. Samples of the HPLC eluate (10  $\mu$ I) were collected at five minute intervals and diluted to 10 ml. The sodium ion concentration of the samples was measured using emission from the flame photometer (Coring Flame Photometer 410). The 1/1000 original sample was used to prepare a calibration curve by making up 1/10 serial dilutions for emission measurement. The same procedure was performed for measuring the salt concentration eluting from the combined guard column and analytical column after cation exchange eluates were washed through following adjustment to pH 8 with HCl (0.1M). These experiments were performed with NaOH (0.1M) as the eluting buffer for the cation exchange chromatography. Ion exchange chromatography was investigated using both anion and cation exchange resins. For cation chromatography a 1 ml Econo S cartridge (Bio-Rad, Hemel Hempstead, UK) was conditioned by injecting NaOH (0.1 M, 10ml) followed by HCl (0.1M, 15 ml). Citrate phosphate buffer (20ml; pH 1-2) spiked with the A3 peptide (500 nmol) was then injected on to the column. The column was washed with 0.1 M HCl (30ml, 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) and the peptide eluted with NaOH (0.1M, 6ml). Fractions (1 ml) were collected into 3 ml silanized glass bottles. For anion chromatography a 1 ml Econo Q cartridge (Bio-Rad, Hemel Hempstead, UK) was conditioned by injecting HCl (0.1 M, 10ml) followed by NaOH (0.1M, 15 ml). Citrate phosphate buffer (20ml; pH 11-12) spiked with the A3 peptide (500 nmol) was then injected on to the column. The column was washed with 0.1 M NaOH (30ml, 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup>) and the peptide eluted with 0.1M HCl (6 ml). Fractions (1 ml) were collected into 3 ml silanized glass bottles. The pH of each of the anion and cation eluate fractions was measured using a pH meter (HANNA-Instruments, UK). The 1 ml fractions for both the cation and anion exchange eluates were place into quartz cuvettes. A blank was prepared using NaOH (0.1M) for the cation eluates or HCl (0.1M) for the anion eluates respectively. The absorbance of each fraction was then measured at 214 nm with a deuteranium lamp using spectrophotometry (Perkin Elmer 5515 UV/VIS spectrophotometer, UK).

## 2.2.1.5 Cation Exchange and RP-HPLC

A 1 ml Econo S cartridge (Bio-Rad, Hemel Hempstead, UK) was conditioned by injecting NaOH (0.1 M, 10ml) followed by HCl (0.1M, 15 ml). Citrate phosphate

buffer (20ml; pH 1-2) spiked with the A3 peptide (500 nmol) and the β-gal peptide (65 nmol) was then loaded onto the column. The column was washed with 0.1 M HCl (30 ml) and the peptide eluted with 0.1M NaOH (8 ml). Fractions (2 ml) were collected into 3 ml silanized glass bottles. The pH of each fraction was measured using a pH meter (HANNA-Instruments, UK). Fractions above pH 12 were adjusted to pH 8 and introduced onto the Beckman Ultrapshere (4.6 x 150 mm I.D.) column. The RP-HPLC column was then washed with water (pH 8, 20 ml at 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup>). Elution of the peptides was performed by introducing a gradient from 0-100% acetonitrile (HiPersolv, BDH, UK) +5% v/v glacial acetic acid (Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK) and 0.01% TFA (Aldrich, Milwaukee, WI, USA) over 40 minutes. HPLC eluate fractions (2ml) were collected into 3 ml silanized glass bottles from 19% acetonitrile onwards.

A standard was prepared by adding A3 peptide (500 nmol) and  $\beta$ -gal peptide (65 nmol) to 25:75 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid (2 ml). The peptides were analysed by injecting 5 µl of each sample in triplicate into the LCQ injection port into 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid (200 µl min<sup>-1</sup>). A blank consisting of mobile phase was also injected in triplicate in between each sample. Mass spectrometric analysis of the peptide ions was performed under the following conditions; heated capillary 250°C, sheath gas flow 80 (arb units), auxiliary gas flow 30 (arb units), total microscans = 3 and maximum injection time 200 ms. For MS/MS the [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ion for the A3 peptide, m/z 1045.6 and for the β-gal peptide m/z 961.2 were selected with an isolation width of 3 u and CAD was performed with a relative collision energy of 35%.

### 2.2.1.6 Preconcentration

The effect of lyophilization was determined by subjecting peptides (A3, 72 nmol; p18, 2.86 nmol;  $\beta$ -gal, 22.8 nmol and gramicidin S, 3.7 nmol) to cation exchange and reverse phase chromatography as described previously (section 2.2.1.5). RP-HPLC fractions (2 ml) were collected into 3 ml silanised glass bottles and stored at 4°C until needed. An aliquot from each sample (1 ml) was placed into a 1.1 ml silanised tapered glass vial with a teflon seal. These were then frozen in liquid nitrogen and placed in the freeze dryer for 3 hr or until near dryness. The remaining 1 ml of HPLC eluate was added and the drying down process repeated. The residue was made up to 60 µl with 50:50 acetonitrile 5% v/v acetic acid: water. The samples were vortexed for 1 min and then placed in the ultrasonic bath for five minutes before injection into the mass spectrometer. A standard was made up in 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% acetic: water (60  $\mu$ l) containing the same peptide mixture (A3, 72) nmol; p18, 2.86 nmol;  $\beta$ -gal, 22.8 nmol and Gram S, 3.7 nmol). Three samples were also made up with the same amount of added peptide but to 2ml of 50:50 acetonitrile 5% v/v acetic: water. These three samples were lyophilized in the same manner as described above.

Loop injections (5  $\mu$ l) of the standard and samples were performed in triplicate with a blank consisting of mobile phase ran between each sample. These were injected into a flow of 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% acetic: water (200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>). The analysis was performed by mass spectrometry using the same mass spectrometric conditions as described in section 2.2.1.4.

## 2.2.1.7 Microbore LC-MS

A microbore LC system consisting of a pre-column and an analytical column connected by a 6-port switching valve was constructed to allow on-line sample preconcentration and switching between the two columns (Figure 2.1). Peptides were loaded via an injection loop (3 ml, Rheodyne 7010) onto a RP-HPLC microbore pre-column (Jupiter, Phenomonex, ODS, 1 x 30mm; 200 µl min<sup>-1</sup>) connected on-line to an analytical RP-HPLC microbore column (Jupiter, Phenomonex, ODS, 1 x 150mm) via a six port switching valve. (The pre-column was washed with 0.1% v/v TFA (200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>) and the column effluent, containing the ion exchange salts, was directed to waste. After 20 minutes washing the 6-port valve was switched and the peptide fraction eluted onto the analytical column using 20:80% solvent B (acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid + 0.01% v/v TFA): solvent C (water + 5% v/v acetic acid + 0.01% v/v TFA) at 200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>. The analytical column was eluted using a gradient of 20-90% B:C over 45 minutes at a reduced flow rate of 20 µl min<sup>-1</sup> via a microflow splitter (SGE, UK). Mass spectrometric analysis of the eluant was either performed on-line using the LCQ ESI-MS source or RP-HPLC fractions were collected every 20 seconds (1-4 µl) after 35 % solvent B for analysis by nano-electrospray MS and MS<sup>n</sup>. For the analysis of mock or cellular derived eluates containing MHC class I eluted peptides, the cation exchange eluate had an ion pairing reagent (TFA 70  $\mu$ l) added to adjust the pH to < 2 to encourage efficient binding of the peptides to the reversed phase packing.



Figure 2.1: RP-HPLC configuration with 6-port switching valve for the biochemical clean-up of MHC class I cell eluates.



Figure 2.2 Flow diagram summarising the proposed analytical protocol for the extraction and biochemical clean-up of cellular derived MHC class I peptides.

# 2.2.1.8 Recovery of model MHC class I and class II restricted peptides

The proposed analytical protocol for the extraction and clean-up of cellular derived peptides developed from the experiments described above are summarised in Figure 2.2. The efficiency of the proposed protocol for the isolation, biochemical clean-up, separation and analysis of cell surface MHC associated peptides was tested using synthetic peptides. Synthetic MHC class II Hep B peptide (5.25 nmol) was added to citrate phosphate buffer (20 ml), which was then subjected to the methodology outlined below. Trichloroacetic acid (2 ml) was added to the buffer, and the resulting suspension was placed in an ultrasonic bath for 10 mins, centrifuged (15,000g, 10 min, 4°C) and then returned to the ultrasonic bath for a further 10 minutes. The supernatant was removed and loaded onto a cation exchange column (1 ml Econo S catridge, BioRad, UK) pre-equilibriated in HCl (0.1 M, 20 ml), at a rate of 1ml min<sup>-1</sup>. The column was washed with HCl (30 ml) and the peptide was eluted using NaOH (0.1 M) with the eluant (2.5 ml) collected into a 10 ml silanized glass bottle after the pH had risen to > pH 2. Triflouroacetic acid (TFA, 70 µl) was added and the eluant was loaded on to the HPLC system described in section 2.2.1.7 (Figure 2.1) with RP-HPLC fractions collected every 5 minutes. The volume of these fractions was made up to 130  $\mu$ l with acetonitrile + 5% v/v acetic acid. A standard was then prepared consisting of Hep B (5.25 nmol) in an equal volume of mobile phase (130  $\mu$ l, 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid + 0.01 TFA). Loop injections into a flow of 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid + 0.01% v/v TFA (200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>) were performed in triplicate with a blank run in between each sample. The analysis was performed in full scan MS under the following mass spectrometric conditions; heated capillary 200 °C, capillary voltage

39V, tube lens offset 30 V, spray voltage 4.2 kV, sheath gas 80 arb units and the auxiliary gas 20 arb units.

# 2.2.2 Optimisation of mass spectrometric conditions for the detection of MHC class I associated peptides.

Mass spectrometric conditions must be optimized if low concentrations (fmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) of peptides such as those derived from MHC class I molecules are to be detected and sequenced. This section describes the steps taken to enhance ionisation and detection procedures for the ion trap mass spectrometer used in this work. To gain ultimate sensitivity for the detection of MHC class I derived tumour antigens a miniaturized electrospray ionization source offering lower flow rates and higher sensitivity than conventional ESI sources was constructed and optimized, and the effect on the transmission of ions of several mass spectrometric parameters were investigated. These include the voltage and temperatures applied to the heated capillary, the voltages applied to the skimmers and octopolar lenses, ionization times and a close monitoring of the number ions entering the ion trap for all types of scan routine functions.

# 2.2.2.1 Construction and Optimization of a nano-electrospray ionization source.

All experiments were performed on a Finnigan LCQ ion trap mass spectrometer (Finnigan, Hemel Hempstead, UK). The nano-electrospray ionization source was constructed by holding a commercial nanospray tip in a low dead volume fitting (SGE, UK) using a graphite ferrule which was supported in a PTFE holder. This PTFE was mounted on a X, Y, Z adjustable platform to allow precise movement of the nanospray tip with respect to the mass spectrometer heated capillary. The conventional ESI source was removed from the LCQ spectrometer and the nanoelectrospray platform was attached to the front plate of the instrument. The high voltage power connector from the LCQ was used to apply a voltage (0.9-1.3 kV) to the nanospray tip *via* connection to a piece of teflon coated conductive wire.

The following synthetic human or murine derived MHC associated peptides were supplied by the Queens Medical Centre, Nottingham: HLA-A3 restricted *bcr-abl* fusion peptide, KQSSKALQR<sub>33-41</sub> (A3); Tumour antigen p53, LLGRNSFEV<sub>264-272</sub> (P53); H2-kd restricted murine glycoprotein, SPSYVYHQF<sub>454-463</sub> (gp70); H2-kd restricted murine  $\beta$ -galactosidase, TPHPARIGL<sub>377-386</sub> ( $\beta$ -gal) and the MHC class II restricted Hepatitis B HBVc, TPPAYRPPNAPIL <sub>128-140</sub>, (Hep B).

Two different brands of nanospray tips were compared in this investigation; fused silica gold coated  $5\pm1 \ \mu\text{m}$  I.D picotips<sup>TM</sup> (New Objective, Inc., MA, USA) (Figure 2.3) and borosilicate Au/Pd coated nanospray tips (Protana, Denmark) (Figure 2.4). The stability of ion signal, sensitivity, flow rate and droplet sizes were all compared for the two types of tip.



Figure 2.3: SEM of a 10  $\mu$ m ID PicoTip fabricated from 360  $\mu$ m diameter Fused-silica tubing.





#### Scanning electron microscopy

Scanning electron microscopy (SEM) was performed to measure the diameter of the spraying orifice of both the New Objective  $5 \pm 1 \mu m$  i.d. tips and the Protana tips after breaking. Three tips an unbroken tip, a tip which gave rise to high flow rates, and one which gave rise to low flow rates were taken and examined under SEM. The tips were mounted onto a carbon disk and the uncoated silica was painted with carbon paint to allow conductivity.

#### Ion stability

The stability of the nanospray signal for each type of tip was investigated by monitoring the TIC observed for a run time of > 1 hour. The signal intensities of the ions in the MS/MS spectra of the selected test peptides were investigated to ensure that signal quality was not deteriorating after prolonged analysis time.

#### Sensitivity

Standard solutions of three peptides, A3 (KQSSKALQR), gp70 (SPSYVYHQF) and Hep B (TPPAYRPPNAPIL) were prepared at sub pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup> concentrations in 50:50 water: acetonitrile + 5% acetic acid. Limits of detection were determined by performing MS/MS under optimized conditions for each particular peptide. CAD was performed on the [M+3H]<sup>3+</sup> ion, m/z 349.5, for the A3 peptide, the [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ion, m/z 1127.5 for gp70 and the [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> ion, m/z 481, for Hep B. For MS/MS experiments the spray voltage was held at 1.3 kV, an isolation width of 3u was selected and between 35 and 40% relative collision energy was applied. The automatic gain control (AGC) was turned off and the injection wave form (IWF) set at 1500 msec.

#### Flow rate/ droplet size

The Protana tips were loaded with 1  $\mu$ l of peptide solution using a gas chromatography syringe (SGE, UK). The tips were broken and the peptide sample allowed to run to completion. The effect of spray voltage on flow rate was also investigated for the Protana tips by applying voltages in the range of 1.1 to 1.3 kV, which is the optimum voltage for the New Objective tips.

# The Matrix Effect

A bovine serum albumin (BSA) tryptic digest was performed by incubating BSA  $(1x10^{-7} \text{ mol})$  in water  $(10 \text{ ml}) + \text{trypsin} (500 \text{ }\mu\text{g})$  for 14 hours at 37°C. TCA precipitation was carried out by placing the digest in the ultrasonic bath for 10 min, followed by the addition of trichloroacetic acid (0.5 ml, 72% v/v). The solution was centrifuged at 4°C at 15,000g for 10 min. The digest was then placed in the ultrasonic bath for a further ten minutes and the supernatant removed.

Cation exchange was performed on an S type catridge (1 ml) (Bio Rad, Alfred Nobel, CA). This was conditioned with 0.1 M HCl (10 ml). The supernatant was then added to the column at a rate of approximately 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup>, followed by 0.1 M HCl (30 ml). The peptides were eluted with 0.1 M NaOH at 1 ml min<sup>-1</sup> and 2 ml fractions were collected. The pH of these fractions was adjusted to pH 8 with 0.1 M HCl, and 100  $\mu$ l of the second fraction was loaded at 50  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup> onto an ODS

reverse phase column (Jupiter, Phenomonex 1x150 mm). The elution program at 50  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup> consisted of 5 min water (pH 8) followed by 0-100% acetonitrile (BDH, UK) + 5% glacial acetic acid (Fisher, Loughborough, UK) + 0.01 % TFA (Sigma, UK) over 60 min. Fractions (5 min) were collected between 25 and 45 minutes, and these were analysed by nano-electrospray ionisation using the Protana tips. The fraction collected between 30 and 35 minutes contained peptides recognised by a database as being derived from a BSA tryptic digest.

1.2 1. Ja 24 4.

A. 1. "24. 00 . 00" " . . .

An MHC peptide mixture was prepared at the following concentrations in 50:50 acetonitrile + 5% acetic acid: water; p53, 160 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ ; gp70, 188 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ ; A2, 240 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$  and  $\beta$ -gal, 208 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ . 10  $\mu$ l of the 30-35 minute HPLC fraction of the BSA digest was mixed with 10  $\mu$ l of the peptide spike to give a 2 fold dilution of the MHC peptides in the BSA digest. Concentrations of 0, 0.05, 0.5, 5, and 50 pmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$  of BSA digest were also prepared each spiked with a final concentration of p53, 80 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ ; gp70, 94 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ ; A3, 120 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$  and  $\beta$ -gal, 104 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$ . These samples were analysed by nanospray using the Protana tips with a spray voltage of 1.1 kV, heated capillary temperature of 100°C, tube lens offset voltage at -30 V, and an ion injection time of 1500 ms. After performing tandem mass spectrometry on the [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> of each of the four peptides, the signal to noise ratios for selected fragment ions were measured and compared.

#### 2.2.2.2 Investigation into the effect of mass spectrometric parameters.

All experiments were performed on a Finnigan LCQ ion trap mass spectrometer (Finnigan, Hemel Hempstead, UK) with the automatic gain control set at 5x10<sup>7</sup> ions. For the nano-electrospray experiments the standard electrospray source was removed and replaced with the in-house constructed nano-electrospray source using Au/Pd coated nanospray tip (Nano-ES tip, Protana, Denmark). The nano-electrospray tip was maintained at voltages in the range of 0.9-1.1 kV by connection to the instrumental high voltage power supply.

The MHC class I restricted peptide A3 was chosen because it contains a high number of basic residues and readily forms an  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  species. The A3 peptide (5  $\mu$ l, 72 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup> in 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% acetic acid + 0.01% TFA) was analysed by nano-electrospray in full scan mode with the heated capillary set at temperatures ranging from 50-300°C and the tube lens offset voltage set at -24 volts. The effect of tube lens offset voltage was investigated by maintaining the heated capillary temperature at either 100 or 200 °C, and adjusting the offset voltage to values ranging from -80 to +120 volts. This experimental procedure was repeated for another two synthetic MHC associated peptides, using both nano-electrospray, and conventional electrospray with a spray voltage of 4.2 kV, the sheath gas at 30 (arb units) and a flow rate of 5  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>. A solution of the protein cytochrome C (20 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup> 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% acetic acid) was also investigated using the conventional electrospray source under the above conditions. The temperature of the

heated capillary was set at either 100 or  $250^{\circ}$ C and the tube lens offset voltage varied between -60 and +40 V.

HPLC fractions (10µl) were collected in regions where common contaminant ions corresponding to plastisicers and other polymeric materials are typically observed during a LC-MS chromatographic run of a cell eluate. These were spiked with gp70 to a final concentration of 61 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>. The samples were then subjected to variations in tube lens offset voltage at capillary temperatures of 100°C and 200°C.

#### 2.3 Results & Discussion

2.3.1 Extraction and biochemical clean-up of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides.

The objective of the investigations described in this chapter was to develop a robust and sensitive method for the extraction and identification of MHC class I bound cell surface peptides. In order to achieve the required sensitivity and selectivity a multistage clean-up procedure was developed involving mild acid elution of peptides from the cell surface, TCA precipitation of co-extracted proteins, removal of buffer salts by cation exchange and separation of peptides by RP-HPLC. The method is summarised in Figure 2.2. The following sections describe the optimization and efficiency of each of these stages.

### 2.3.1.1 Mild-acid elution of cellular peptides

Our objective was to develop a method to extract and analyse MHC class I associated peptides presented only on the cell surface, since intracellular MHC/peptide complexes may not necessarily continue to the cell to become a immunological targets. The majority of research in the area of MHC restricted peptides employs total cell lysis followed by immunoprecitation,<sup>4</sup> which releases all intracellular and cell surface peptides, however mild acid elution of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides has been explored recently.<sup>1, 5</sup> The method developed for the mild acid extraction of cell surface peptides in this work was based on that reported by Storkus *et al.* using citrate phosphate buffer at pH 3.3.<sup>5</sup> Flow cytometry using antibodies raised against the  $\beta_2$ -microglobulin showed that it

5. 5. 1 A. 162 ...

was efficiently destabilized by mild acid treatment of cells, indicating that the MHC class I bound peptides are released from the cell surface by this procedure. Analysis of the acid elution by slot blot confirmed that the  $\beta_2$ - microglobulin was present in the acid eluate. Trypan blue was used to see if any cell lysis had occurred during the elution process and results showed that the cellular membrane had remained intact. Hence, cell surface MHC class I associated peptides may be eluted without cellular lysis and therefore presented peptides could be immunologically relevant *in vivo*.

and the second of the second of the second of the second of the

# 2.3.1.2 Trichloroacetic acid protein precipitation

Trichloroacetic acid protein precipitation was employed to separate the  $\beta_2$ microblobulin and other high molecular weight material derived from the cell surface, from the low molecular weight MHC class I restricted peptides. Other research groups have employed the use of membrane bound molecular sieves<sup>2</sup> to separate MHC class I related proteins from the 8-11 aa length peptides. However, with a sample volume of 20 ml after the mild acid elution it was not feasible to use these molecular sieves due to their low capacity and flow rates.

The procedure for determining the recoveries of three model peptides, using the TCA precipitation procedure is described in section 2.1 are shown in the Figure 2.6. The precipitation protocol was investigated with and without incorporation of ultrasonic dispersion. The results are shown in Figure 2.6. In the absence of ultrasonic dispersion of precipitated proteins and sample cooling during the precipitation, peptide recoveries were < 20% (Figure 2.6(a)). The recoveries of the

peptide mixture when an ultrasonication stage was introduced prior to centrifugation and when ultrasonication was employed both prior to and after centrifugation are shown in Figures 2.6 (b) and (c) respectively. The observed recoveries varied significantly for each of the methods investigated and also depending on peptide sequence. However, TCA precipitation gave a recovery rate of > 55 %, with an average recovery of 82%.



Figure 2.5: TCA precipitation recovery

Therefore the experimental protocol containing two stages of ultrasonication was used in the TCA protein precipitation method.

It is known that some acids, may cause ion suppression during electrospray ionization. An experiment was therefore conducted to investigate the suppression effects of triflouroacetic acid (TFA) on the ionisation of model peptides. Figure 2.5 compares the ionization of a mixture of synthetic peptides in TCA (72% w/v) with a mixture prepared in 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid when injected into a flow of 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid.



(a)

(b)

(c)

Figure 2.6: Recovery of peptide mixture using trichloroacetic acid protein precipitation; (a) no ultrasonication step, (b) with ultrasonication (10 min) carried out prior to centrifugation and (c) with ultrasonication (10 min) both before and after centrifugation.

Significant ion suppression was observed in the presence of TCA. Buffer salts remaining from the mild acid elution and also resulting from the TCA protein precipitation therefore needed to be removed before electrospray ionisation of the eluted peptides can take place. Both ion exchange and reverse phase chromatography columns were investigated for their potential to retain peptides while removing the majority of buffer salts.

#### 2.3.1.3 Ion exchange chromatography

Several methods have previously been described for the desalting of biological matrixes. These include the use of  $C_4$  or  $C_{18}$  resins to form a slurry in the presence of methanol in an eppendorf to concentrate the peptides, or by employing the use of on-line trap cartridges.<sup>8,9</sup> Recently Link et al reported the application of orthogonal two-dimensional separation of a complex mixture of proteins employing a strong cation exchange (SCX) chromatography column along with traditional RP-HPLC chromatographic columns.<sup>10</sup> Cation and anion exchange columns were therefore compared for their ability to retain peptides whilst washing the buffer salts from the citrate phosphate buffer to waste. Figures 2.7(a) and (b) below show the results of the UV spectrophotometric analysis of fractions collected after elution from both types of ion exchange column, after loading with the synthetic MHC class I associated A3 peptide in citrate phosphate buffer. The A3 peptide was shown to elute from the anion exchange column in several fractions. For the cation exchange however, the A3 peptide was observed to elute principally in the second fraction ( $\approx$ 80 %). These experiments were then repeated with other synthetic MHC class I peptides and similar high recoveries were obtained. Therefore it was decided to

South a start to see to see the second a start

the sea when when a hours

when when a state a summer a state when

121

employ cation exchange as the method for the separation of the peptides from the buffer and other salts.



Figure 2.7(a) Absorbance of fractions (1 ml) collected from the anion exchange column measured using spectrophotometry (214 nm).



Figure 2.7(b) Absorbance of fractions (1 ml) collected from the cation exchange column measured using spectrophotometry (214 nm).

# 2.3.1.4 Reverse phase-high performance liquid chromatography

Electrospray mass spectrometry is adversely affected by the presence of salts leading to signal suppression. RP-HPLC using an ODS RP guard column was therefore investigated as an alternative to cation exchange for the clean up stage to remove the citrate phosphate buffer used for peptide elution. Flame photometric analyses showed that the buffer salts were still present at a high concentration, despite extensive washing. The retention of the peptides was also found to be poor in the presence of the citrate phosphate buffer. This resulted in low peptide recovery and blockage of the electrospray heated capillary and loss of sensitivity during the electrospray-mass spectrometric analysis.

The effect of introducing a cation exchange step prior to HPLC clean- up in order to remove the buffer anions was investigated using the cation exchange protocol described in section 2.2.3. Elution of the peptides with sodium hydroxide was possible with good recovery and after adjustment of the pH to 8, the peptides were efficiently pre-concentrated at the head of the HPLC column, whilst the column was washed with water. An analysis was performed to monitor the salt concentration in the eluted fractions using a flame photometer, the results for which are shown in Figure 2.8. It can be seen that if cation exchange is used prior to RP-HPLC, the sodium ion concentration falls to  $< 10^{-5}$  M following a 20 min column elution with pH 8.5 water.

いち、この意見などない、ここのよういい、いたい、ここのない、このと、「たいてもしい



Figure 2.8: Flame photometric analysis measuring the sodium ion concentrations eluted after the citrate phosphate buffer- cation column eluate was loaded onto a RP ODS guard column during a 20 min wash with water pH 8.5.

# 2.3.1.5 Recovery of peptides through cation exchange and reverse phase - HPLC chromatography

Figure 2.9 shows the recovery of two model MHC class I synthetic peptides, A3 and  $\beta$ -gal after being subjected to cation exchange chromatography followed by HPLC on a reverse-phase guard and analytical column (4.6 x 150 mm). The overall recovery for the combined cation exchange/RP-HPLC clean-up was found to be 72% for the A3 peptide and 82% for the  $\beta$ -gal. This approach efficiently removes the salts that are detrimental to the electrospray, whilst reducing peptide losses to < 30%. Cation exchange chromatography was therefore employed to separate the peptides from the buffer salts, followed by separation of the peptide on the RP-

HPLC column. These two modes of chromatography allow a two dimensional mode of separation that is not achieved using multiple RP-HPLC steps alone. The use of cation exchange chromatography has not been previously applied to the biochemical clean-up of MHC class I or class II derived peptides, although other orthogonal chromatographic approaches have been employed. These include the use of hydrophobic interaction chromatography,<sup>3</sup> and anion exchange chromatography.<sup>2</sup> Herr *et al.* <sup>11</sup> reported the use of citrate phosphate buffer for the elution of cell surface MHC class I associated peptides derived from human blood infected with Epstein Barr virus. C<sub>18</sub> cartridges were used as a de-salting step following the crude centrifugation of the eluates to remove remaining cell fragments from the supernatant. Although these are viable methods for the separation of MHC class I peptides from the buffer salts, in our experience, cation exchange chromatography gave the most consistent recoveries of the desalting methods investigated.



Figure 2.9: Percentage recovery of 2 model MHC class I peptides through cation exchange and RP-HPLC chromatography.

# 2.3.1.6. Concentration of cellular extracts

The next part of the protocol needed to be designed to concentrate the RP-HPLC peptide extracts to a sample of a few microlitres so as to enhance the sensitivity of the mass spectrometric analysis. Many different volume reduction techniques were investigated based on lyophilization of the RP-HPLC fractions. Lyophilization is commonly used to reduce volumes of biological extracts and advantages and disadvantages of this technique and the effect of the major parameters involved in the freeze-dry process, product, container, equipment and process have been reviewed by Franks<sup>12</sup>. Figure 2.10 shows the percentage recovery for a mixture of four different nonamers that were dried down from 2 ml to 60  $\mu$ l in the freeze dryer under the best conditions achieved in this investigation. Freeze-drying was found to be a very inefficient method of sample volume reduction, and in many cases the recovery of some peptides was still less than 10%. L-lysine and poly-L-lysine were explored as carrier molecules, different ion-pairing reagents were employed to improve recovery of the peptide from the glass surfaces upon re-dissolving, and  $C_{18}$ Zip Tips (Millipore, Bedford, MA) were also investigated in an attempt to improve sample reduction. However, the percentage recovery could not be improved upon the results shown in Figure 2.10 are typical of the optimum and lyophilization/sample volume reduction methods employed.



Figure 2.10: Recovery of Peptides (Mixture) drying 2 ml to 60 µl.

The difficulties experienced with the lyophilization of extracts led to the development of a microbore RP-HPLC procedure that combined chromatographic separation with concentration of the peptides in the cation exchange column fractions.

2.3.1.7 Introduction of microbore reverse phase chromatography employing a 6port switching device The LC-MS profile of the model MHC class I peptides p53 and gp70 ( $\approx$  500 pmol) when subjected to the biochemical clean-up and chromatographic concentration and separation procedure outlined in the experimental section of this chapter are shown in Figure 2.11. The typical retention time for the MHC class II Hep B internal standard is also marked on the chromatogram. TFA was employed for use as the ion-pairing reagent during both loading and elution of peptides on the reverse-phase microbore column as it was found that retention times were more reproducible and recovery was higher. At pH values around 2-7, all basic peptidic residues and free amino termini will exist as cations and these ion-pairing reagents complex with the positively charged groups of the peptides. TFA in water can greatly increase the loading efficiency of the peptides onto a reverse-phase column and this ion-pairing reagent may be present in quite high concentrations (typically 0.1% v/v). For elution in LC-MS, however, the TFA concentrations should be at a level no higher than 0.02% v/v, as it is a major suppresser of ionisation if electrospray is employed.

· 10 . 20. " ... 21.

TFA was added to the cation exchange eluant (2-3 ml) which was loaded onto the RP-HPLC guard column at 200  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>. This was loaded over 20 minutes while the buffer salts were washed to waste. Once the NaOH was separated from the peptides, the elution solvents were then applied and the flow redirected from pumps B and C (Figure 2.1) through both the pre column and analytical column. Reducing the flow rate of the microbore column to  $\approx 20 \ \mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup> during the elution allows peptides in 2-3 ml of cation exchange eluate to be concentrated to a few microlitres (2-5  $\mu$ l). This protocol was performed using LC-ESI-MS to determine retention times for standard peptides, and for the analysis of MHC class I cell surface peptides, fractions were collected into glass vials for subsequent mass spectrometric analysis
using nano-electrospray ionisation. By collecting fractions every 20 seconds it is possible to collect the apex of the chromatographic peak and hence improve upon sensitivity further as this represents the most concentrated part of the eluting peptide.



Figure 2.11: Extracted ion current traces for synthetic MHC class I peptides p53 and gp70 after subjection to TCA precipitation, cation and reverse-phase chromatography.

### 2.3.1.8 Recovery of model MHC peptides

The MHC class I peptide gp70 and the MHC class II peptide Hep B were subjected to the analytical procedure outlined above for the analysis of MHC class I peptides. The average recovery was found to be 20%. From this predicted 20% recovery it was estimated that, with a typical limit of detection being 2-10 fmol  $\mu$ I<sup>-1</sup>, in the presence of a cellular matrix, that approximately 10<sup>9</sup> cells would be needed to

characterize cellular derived peptides. This figure is in accordance with the number of the cells typically used in the literature.

The Hep B peptide was chosen as the internal standard to monitor the recovery through the methodology employed for the analysis of cellular derived MHC class I eluted cell surface peptides. It not only acts as an internal standard for analyses, but also gives an indication of the chromatographic regions that are most likely to contain peptides because of the peptides late elution (see Figure 2.11). The Hep B peptide was also chosen, as it is a class II restricted antigen of viral origin, and would therefore not be expected to occur naturally in our cellular eluates since our target peptides are derived from tumour antigens. This methodology has been applied for the detection of MHC class I peptides from both transfected cell lines and clinical patient samples (Chapter 3).

### 2.3.2 Construction and optimisation of a nano-electrospray ionisation source.

#### 2.3.2.1 Construction of a nano-electrospray ionization source

Figure 2.12 shows a schematic diagram of the in-house constructed nanoelectrospray ionization source. Samples were introduced into the nano-electrospray ionisation source and were successfully ionized. Two different types of commercially available nanospray tips were employed (section 2.2.2.1). A reservoir consisting of a piece of teflon tubing was used for introducing solution into a New Objectives tip. As can be seen in Figure 2.3. the fused silica New Objective tips were precut with a defined spraying aperture diameter of  $5\pm1\mu m$ , whereas the tips from Protana (Figure 2.4) have a closed end due to the Au/Pd coating process and this has to be carefully broken in order for spraying to commence. This can be performed by gently breaking the tip against the heated capillary. The disadvantage of this process is that without a predefined I.D reproducibility of the flow rate for the tips from Protana will vary. The advantage of the Protana tips however is that they are much cheaper than those from New Objective.



Figure 2.12: Schematic of the in-house constructed nano-electrospray ionization source.

As a variety of commercial nanospray tips are available offering a variety of apertures and coatings, an investigation was performed to see which tips would be the most efficient for the purpose of analysing MHC class I derived peptides. Table 2.1. shows the i.d. of the tip orifices as determined by SEM, the corresponding flow rates and droplet size produced. The radius of the droplets was calculated using equation  $2.1^{13}$ :

$$R = 1.73 \times 10^{-5} 3 \sqrt{(F/I)^2}$$
 Equation 2.1

R= radius, F= flow rate in  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>, I= ion current.

The Protana tip, which gave rise to a much higher flow rate had, as expected, a wider diameter (30  $\mu$ m) than the tip, which gave rise to low flow rates (4  $\mu$ m, 26 nl min <sup>-1</sup>). Examination under the SEM, showed that the former tip had a very jagged break that extended much lower down the tip than the other tips. The low flow rate tip had been used for > 2 hours of peptide analysis and had a very flaky appearance under the SEM. This could have either been due to the gold/Pd coating flaking off due to the prolonged analysis time, or to the accumulation of sample residue at the tip. The New Objective tips proved difficult to load with sample solution as they are designed for on-line analysis with a microcapillary column. For off line analysis such as in this case, the system employed in these experiments required the use of a sample reservoir. It was therefore difficult to get an accurate flow rate as the volume of the reservoir was not clearly defined, however the flow rate was within the limits defined by Wilm and Mann.<sup>15</sup> The flow rate and spray current are determining factors in the diameter of the droplets produced. Typical figures reported by Wilm

and Mann are flow rates of 20-40 nl min<sup>-1</sup> with droplet diameter  $< 200 \text{ nm}^{14-17}$ , these are in accordance with the flow rates and droplet sizes shown in Table 2.1.

Table 2.1: Typical measured I.D, flow rate and calculated droplet size for commercial nanospray tips.

Tip	Tip i.d ( μm)	Flow rate (nl min <sup>-1</sup> )	Calculated average droplet radius (nm).
New Objective	5	30	100
Protana unbroken	3.5	-	-
Protana (low flow rate).	4	26	92
Protana (high flow rate).	30	5000	3000

Two different spray voltages 1.1 kV and 1.3 kV were applied to the Protana tips. When applying a spray voltage of 1.3 kV, flow rates were measured at an average of 200 nl min<sup>-1</sup>. This was repeated on several tips to ensure that analysis time and therefore the voltage and not the I.D of the tip were determining flow rate. When the experiment was repeated applying 1.1 kV, the average flow rate was 26 nl min<sup>-1</sup> (range 24-27 nl min<sup>-1</sup>) with a standard deviation of 1.5. From equation 2.1. the diameter of the droplets formed at 1.3 kV were 358 nm and those formed at 1.1 kV have a diameter of < 85.9 nm. By reducing the spray voltage, extended analysis times and greater sensitivity can be achieved. The droplet diameter for the New

1- 2 - 2 .

and we are written as we with the state such

. Vin 9 . . . .

Objective tips is approximately 100 nm, hence when spraying at the optimum spray voltage for each type of tip, the Protana tips show smaller droplet size.

### 2.3.2.2 Sensitivity and stability

The ion current observed for both types of nanospray tip was steady throughout the run with ion intensities being similar at the start and end of each run. However, the Protana tips gave slightly more stable TIC than the tips from New Objective. The sensitivity was similar for the two types of nanospray tip with limits of detection obtained by MS/MS analyses (LOD) in the range 6-50 fmol  $\mu\Gamma^1$  (see Table 2.2). These detection limits were obtained before the optimisation of other mass spectrometric parameters and have since been improved by nearly ten fold. The MS/MS spectra obtained from both tips for a solution of 25 fmol/ $\mu$ l gp70 were compared (Table 2.3) and the ion counts were found to be comparable, however the signal to noise ratios (S:N) were higher in most cases for the peptides analysed using the Protana tips.

Table 2.2: Comparison of limits of detection for various synthetic peptidesemploying MS/MS analyses with commercial nanospray tips.

	Limit of detection fm $\mu l^{-1}$ (a)					
Peptide	New Objective	Protana				
A3	47	50				
Gp70	25	10				
Hep B	6	6				

(a) The LOD was defined on the lowest concentration of peptide required to show at least three fragment ions with a S:N of greater than 3:1.

Table 2.3: Comparison of S:N ratio for product ions in the MS/MS spectrum of gp70 (25 fmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>).

Fragment ion	m/z	S:N Protana tips	S:N New Objective Tips
b8	962.2	16:1	8:1
y7	943.1	14:1	3:1
b7	834.3	4:1	5:1
y3	431.0	3:1	1:1

### 2.3.2.3 Matrix Effect

Although stated that matrix effects are rarely seen when using nano-electrospray ionisation,<sup>1</sup> some matrix effects were being observed when using nanospray to analyze a complex mixture of peptides. A BSA tryptic digest was diluted by varying factors and spiked with known quantities of synthetic nonamers to investigate this occurrence and the signal to noise ratios of their fragment ions were then investigated for a suppressive effect. Figures 2.13-2.16 show the variation in the signal to noise ratio of the product ions produced by tandem mass spectrometry for four model peptides (A3, gp70, p53 and  $\beta$ -gal) in the presence of different concentrations of a BSA tryptic digest. As can be seen from Figures 2.13 and 2.14 a matrix effect seems to occur at in the presence of 50 pmol  $\mu \Gamma^1$  of BSA, as the signal: noise ratio decreases significantly at this concentration. However this does not appear in Figures 2.15 and 2.16 as the signal to noise ratio remains constant at this dilution.



Figure 2.13: Matrix effect of BSA at various concentrations on the S:N for the  $y_6-y_8$  MS/MS product ions of A3



Figure 2.14: Matrix effect of BSA at various concentrations on the S:N  $y_5-y_7$  MS/MS product ions of gp70.



Figure 2.15: Matrix effect of BSA at various concentrations on the S:N of  $y_7$ ,  $b_7$  and  $b_8$  MS/MS product ions of p53.



Figure 2.16: Matrix effect of BSA at various concentrations on the S:N for the  $y_6$  and  $y_7$  MS/MS product ions of  $\beta$ -gal.

The S:N ratios for the MS/MS product ions of the A3 ( $y_6$ - $y_8$ ) and gp70 ( $y_5$ - $y_7$ ) peptides, both at approximately 200 fmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup> show significant suppression in the presence of a BSA concentration of 50 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>. The p53 and  $\beta$ -gal product ions were less affected at this concentration. This suggests that the presence of a matrix effect may dictated by the amino acids constituting the peptide, and may not be a general effect. However, for all of the peptides studied there is little suppression at BSA concentrations of less than 5 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>.

the start and all the

and the second state of the second se

Overall the capabilities of the two different brands of nanospray tips are very similar. However, the tips from Protana give rise to a more stable flow and are also cheaper in cost. The tips from New Objective do however have an advantage in that they have a predefined accurate I.D. However, this investigation suggests that the breaking of the Protana tip can be performed reproducibly to ensure low flow rates, therefore producing droplet sizes comparable if not smaller than those produced by the New Objective tips. Decreasing the spray voltage to 1.1 kV can further extend these analysis times. Voltages lower than 1.1 kV were also investigated, however this affected ion intensities and the range of optimum intensity was found to be using spray voltages of between 1.1 kV and 1.4 kV. The Protana tips gave slower flow rates and hence smaller droplet diameters, both of which increase sensitivity to the ionization process.

## 2.3.3 Investigation into the effect of mass spectrometric parameters

The A3 peptide was chosen for an investigation into the effect of capillary temperature on charge state as singly, doubly and triply charged species are usually observed in the ESI mass spectrum of this peptide. Figure 2.17 shows that by adjusting the temperature of the heated capillary, while the tube lens offset was set at -24 volts, significant differences were observed in the intensities of the charge status dominating the spectrum. In Figures 2.17 (b) and (c), the base peak ion count is ten fold less in intensity as for Figure 2.17 (a), where the heated capillary is set to 50°C and the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  is the most intense ion. The  $[M+H]^+$  cannot be seen in this spectrum but, is at approximately the same absolute intensity when the temperature of the heated capillary was set to 150 and 300°C in Figures 2.17 (b) and (c) respectively. A heated capillary temperature of 50°C favours the production of the triply charged species, whilst the singly charged species becomes the dominant ion when the temperature is raised to 300°C. By varying the temperature of the heated capillary it is therefore possible to enhance the abundance of a particular peptide ion charge state.

The effect of changing the voltage of the tube lens offset was then investigated. The results showed that by increasing the tube lens offset voltage the singly charged species is favoured and the decreasing voltage favours the triply charged state. The highest ion count was observed when the temperature was set at 100 °C and the tube lens offset voltage set to 0 volts, with the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  (m/z 349.5) species being favoured. When the heated capillary temperature was set at 200°C, the highest ion count was observed at +20 volts, were the  $[M+H]^+$  (m/z 1045.6) is dominant in the spectrum. Increasing the tube lens offset voltage to higher voltages results in the formation of fragments as a result of collisional activation of the protonated peptide ion, a process sometimes known as cone voltage fragmentation. These results were

also seen for other synthetic MHC class I peptides, although the majority of peptides investigated only showed singly or doubly protonated ions.



「それない」にはなんできた。 かったがったいにはない、ないかいないないないないないのである あまたいのです あいまたので いちょう

1 2 ... 14 ..... ... ....

Figure 2.17: Nano-electrospray spectra of the A3 peptide with the tube lens offset voltage set at -24V and the heated capillary set at (a) 50°C, (b) 150°C and (c) 300°C.

Therefore, higher heated capillary temperatures and tube lens offset voltages favour the higher abundance of singly charged species, and lower temperatures and tube lens offset voltages favour the multiply charged species. Cationised peptide species such as samples contaminated with sodium or potassium ions were also seen to behave in this manner.

The general trend is that raising the tube lens offset voltage and temperature of the heated capillary favours  $[M+H]^+$  but, peptides have different optimum values for the highest ion abundance. For example the highest ion intensities were observed at a tube lens offset of -10 volts for the Hep B peptide  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  ion, + 20 volts for the A3 peptide  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion and + 40 volts for the  $\beta$ -gal peptide  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  ion at a capillary temperature of 200 °C. Therefore in analysing a complex mixture of unknown peptides a compromise has to be made on the optimum operating conditions, as a peptide at a concentration near the limit of detection may not be seen under one set of parameters.

The investigation into the effect of tube lens offset voltage and temperature of the heated capillary of the LCQ were repeated using the conventional electrospray source with the same results. Hence the ionization process is not affecting the relative abundances of the different charge states of the peptide ions. There are several possible reasons why the tube lens offset voltage and heated capillary temperatures have such significant affects on ion intensities. The explanation may simply be the better transmission of the more highly charged species through the spectrometer interfaces, under certain parameters. Alternatively by raising the temperature of the heated capillary and the voltage of the tube lens offset,

fragmentation of higher clusters may be facilitated by interaction with ionic neutral species in the high-pressure interface region of the mass spectrometer. A charge stripping process could also be occurring where the peptide ion loses protons as a result of raising the voltage of the tube lens offset and the temperature of the heated capillary. However as nano-electrospray and conventional electrospray data behave in the same way this is unlikely. The reasoning behind the favouring of singly charged species being most abundant when the heated capillary is set at a high temperature could be due to a more efficient ion evaporation process during desolvation in the heated capillary.

A protein sample of cytochrome C (m/z 12360.0) was analysed by electrospray mass spectrometry to observe the effect of the temperature of the heated capillary and the voltage of the tube lens offset have on the higher charge states present in the protein spectrum. It was found that increasing the voltage of the tube lens offset (with the heated capillary temperature set at 100°C or 250°C) resulted in lower charge states being preferentially detected. Figure 2.18 shows the effect of an alteration in temperature and tube lens offset voltage on the charge states present in the cytochrome C spectrum. In Figure 2.18 (a) it can be seen that the charge states for cytochrome C range between +7 and +14 with the highest abundance for the  $[M+10H]^{10+}$  ion when the tube lens offset was set at +40 volts the heated capillary at 250°C, the charge state distribution has shifted to range from +9 to +16 with  $[M+13H]^{13+}$  being the most abundant. By comparing Figures 2.18(c) and (d) where the heated capillary is set at 100°C and the tube lens voltages are +40V and -40V, it can be seen that again there is a shift in charge state distribution. It can be concluded

that lower heated capillary temperatures favour the formation of more highly charged species, and that the tube lens offset voltage can be used to manipulate the charge state of the ions in the spectrum. あんち アームこ あっちい いい ないちい

Ions of a non-peptidic nature commonly observed in the LC-MS analysis of cell eluates were collected and subjected to nano-electrospray ionization to determine if these too were capable of undergoing an alteration in charge state. In all cases, transmission of a particular ion could be enhanced or decreased by changing the tube lens offset and capillary temperature, but the charge state could not be manipulated to become multiply charged.



Figure 2.18: Electrospray mass spectra of Cytochrome C (a) heated capillary 250°C, tube lens offset +40 volts, (b) 250°C, tube lens offset -40volts, (c) 100°C, tube lens offset +40 volts and (d) 100 °C, tube lens offset -40 volts.

### 2.4 Conclusions

In conclusion, a method has been developed to isolate cell surface MHC class I peptides, to separate them orthogonaly by employing cation exchange and reversephase HPLC, and to characterise low finol  $\mu$ I<sup>-1</sup> concentrations of peptides using nano-electrospray ion trap tandem mass spectrometry. The techniques developed in this chapter are used in chapter 3 for the isolation and characterisation of MHC class I associated peptides from both transfected cell lines and patient material.

Decreasing the heated capillary temperature and the voltage of the tube lens offset enhances the formation of multiply charged peptide ions and reduces the number of fragment ions caused by tube lens offset induced fragmentation in the interface. It was observed that for peptides (9-13 aa) and large proteins that the more highly charged species are more abundant at lower heated capillary temperatures and tube lens offset voltages. Higher ion counts offering higher sensitivity and lower limits of detection were also observed under these conditions. By alternating between conditions favouring singly or multiply charged ions and performing a high resolution scan it is possible to distinguish peptidic material from synthetic polymeric material since these background ions investigated did not change charge states in the same way as the peptides. This manipulation can therefore provide a useful analytical tool when characterising peptides at low levels in a complex mixture where the most abundant peaks may be due to non-peptidic impurities that mask the spectrum. By utilizing heated capillary temperatures and tube lens offset voltages that favour the formation of multiply charge peptides, limits of detection can be increased by up to 20 fold and ease of peptide identification can be improved greatly.

145

Spectra obtained from nano-electrospray and conventional electrospray were shown to be identical, hence the ionization process is not affecting the relative abundances of the different charge states of the peptide ions. There are several possibilities why the tube lens offset voltage and heated capillary temperatures have such drastic effects on ion intensities. This observation may simply be due to better transmission of the low or high charged species, under certain interface conditions. Alternatively, by raising the temperature or the heated capillary and the voltage of the tube lens offset, fragmentation of higher clusters may be encouraged by interaction with ion neutral species in the high pressure region of the mass spectrometer, or is deprotonated in the interface. The reasoning behind the favouring of singly charged species being most abundant when the heated capillary is set at a high temperature could be due to a more efficient ion evaporation process during desolvation.

- ちんちん しんし ないないない しろののたい

( alie & all a manual chan a la call the a second

Although the heated capillary temperature and the tube lens offset voltage are the easiest of mass spectrometer interface parameters to manipulate to get an increase or decrease in charge state, other mass spectrometric conditions are of vital importance for the sensitive detection of low level biologics. After the initial introduction of ions into the mass spectrometer *via* the heated capillary, a voltage applied to this capillary can affect optimal transmission of ions and therefore sensitivity. When the "tune" function of the LCQ is applied to a specific ion, the mass spectrometer selects a voltage on the capillary that is ideal for the transmission of that ion. The voltages applied to the octapoles and the octopolar lens can also be manipulated to increase or decrease sensitivity and selectivity for high or low m/z ions. Again through the tune function, voltages can be selected for optimum transmission for a

particular ion of interest. The number of ions entering the ion trap must be very carefully balanced. Too few ions entering means the limit of detection can be reduced significantly; too many ions and a space charge effect may be observed. Therefore, by keeping the number of ions in the trap during full MS at a reasonable level to avoid space charging and by increasing the number of ions to gain the sensitivity that is needed during tandem mass spectrometric analysis, a competent set of data can be acquired. If the automatic gain control is set at a maximum value during MS<sup>n</sup> and more sensitivity required, the AGC can be turned off and a function known as the injection wave form (IWF) can be switched on where by ions accumulate in the ion trap as a time function.

" have a set of a set of the set

By constructing a nano-electrospray ionization source, extended analysis of low concentrations of cellular derived peptides has been made possible. Low femtomole  $\mu I^{-1}$  levels of peptides can be detected with only a few nanolitres being consumed during analysis. By acquiring in centroid mode, sensitivity can be enhanced by 10 fold and through manipulation of the voltages of the ion optics and through adjustment of the temperature of the heated capillary the charge state of the peptides can be altered and enhanced. Through a combination of these ionization and ion transmission techniques and with careful monitoring of the number of ions entering the trap, optimal performance of the ion trap for the detection of cellular levels of MHC class I associated peptides can be obtained.

The investigations reported in this chapter have led to the development of a method to isolate cell surface MHC class I peptides, to separate them by employing cation exchange and microbore reverse-phase HPLC, and to characterise low fmol  $\mu l^{-1}$  concentrations of peptides using nano-electrospray ion trap tandem mass spectrometry. The techniques developed in this chapter are used in chapter 3 for the isolation and characterisation of MHC class I associated peptides from both transfected cell lines and patient material.

- C. - 35

### REFERENCES

- Marina, A., Garcia, M.A., Albar, J.P., Yague, J. Lopez de Castro, J.A., Vasquez,
  J., J. Mass Spectrom. 34, 17-27, (1999).
- [2] Pieper, R., Christian, R.E., Gonzales, M.I., Nishimura, M.I., Gupta, G., Settlage, R.E., Shabanowitz, J., Rosenberg, S.A., Hunt D.F, and Topalian, S.L., *J. Exp. Med.* 189, 757-765, (1999).
- [3] Brokman, A.H., Orlando, R. and Tarleton, R.L., *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectrometry*, **13**, 1024-1030, (1999).
- [4] Henderson, R.A., Michel, H., Sakaguchi, K., Shabanowitz, J., Appella, E., HuntD.F. and Engelhard, V.H., *Science*, 255, 1264-1266, (1992).
- [5] Storkus, W.J., Zeh III H.J., Salter, R.D. & Lotze, M.T., *J. Immunother.*, **14**, 94-103, (1993).
- [6] DeMaria, M.A., Johnson, R.P. Rosenzweig, M, Cytometry, 29, 178-181, (1997).
- [7] Sharma, K.K., and Ortwerth, B.J., *Experimental eye research*, **61**, 413-421, (1995).
- [8] Winston, R.L. and Fitzgerald, M.C., Analytical Biochemistry, 262,83-85, (1998).
- [9] Carrier, M., Upton, L. and Nugent, K., Proceeding of the 46<sup>th</sup> ASMS confernece on Mass Spectrometry and Allied Topics, Orlando, Florida, 230 (1998).
- [10] Link A.J., Eng, J., Schieltz, D.M., Carmack, E., Mize, G.J., Morris, D.R., Garvik, B.M. and Yates (III) J.R., *Nature Biotechnology*, **17**, 676-682 (1999).

[11] Herr, W., Ranieri, E., Gambotto, A., Kierstead, L.S., Amoscoto, A.A., Gesualdo, L. and Storkus, W.J., *PNAS*, 96, 12033-12038, (1999).

[12] Franks F., European Journal of Pharmaceutics and Biopharmaceutics, **45**, 221-229, (1998).

[13] Vestal M.L, in K.G. Standing and W.Ens, Ed., *Methods and Mechanisms for Producing ions from Large Molecules*, 1991, Plenum press, New York, NY, p157.

[14] Wilm M, Scevchenko A, Houthaeve T, Breit S, Schweigerer L, Fotsis T & Mann M. *Nature* 379, 466-469 (1996).

[15] Wilm M, Neubauer G & Mann M. Anal Chem. 68, 527-533 (1996).

[16] Wilm M & Mann M. Anal. Chem 68, 1-8, (1996).

[17] Wilm M.S, Mann M. International Journal of Mass Spectrometry and Ion Processes. 136, 167-180 (1994).

# CHAPTER THREE

# CHARACTERISATION OF CELLULAR DERIVED MHC CLASS I ASSOCIATED TUMOUR ANTIGENS

# 3.1 Analysis of Chronic Myeloid Leukemia patient white blood cells.

### 3.1.1 Introduction

Chronic myeloid leukemia (CML) is a myeloproliferative disorder characterized by the occurrence of the Philadelphia chromosome (Ph) which is expressed in about 95% of all CML patients (see section 1.1.4). This chromosome occurs due to a reciprocal translocation t(q:22)(q34:q11), resulting in the chimeric BCR-ABL gene, and is also present in other forms of leukemia including acute myeloid leukemia. The resulting BCR-ABL fusion protein is unique to this karyotype. Several class I HLA molecules have been reported to bind strongly to peptides spanning the BCR-ABL fusion region and several of these peptides were seen to elicit specific class I restricted CTL activity.<sup>1-4</sup> CML is treated currently with stem cell transplantation or interferon- $\gamma$  therapy; both having a high degree of risk.<sup>5</sup> The alternative strategy of immunotherapy, especially the use of peptide vaccines, is becoming one of the most successful and risk free treatments for malignancies. Successful immunization is reliant upon the identification of T cell epitopes from antigens specific to the tumour/ tumour antigens. This section describes the application of the protocol developed in chapter 2 for the isolation, biochemical clean up and mass spectrometric characterisation of cell surface MHC class I peptides associated with the break-point region of the BCR-ABL protein<sup>6</sup> derived from CML patient white blood cells and transfected cell lines.

### 3.1.2 Experimental

CML cells were collected by leucophoresis and subjected to cell surface elution at the University of Liverpool, UK, using the method described in Chapter 2. The samples were transported to Nottingham and frozen at -80°C. Prior to biochemical clean-up, the cells were rapidly thawed in a water bath (37°C) and a Hepatitis B MHC class II restricted synthetic peptide (TPPAYRPPNAPIL<sub>128-140</sub>; 900 fmol) was added as an internal recovery standard. The sample was subjected to TCA precipitation and the resulting supernatant was removed and loaded onto a cation exchange column (1 ml S catridge BioRad, UK) as described in Chapter 2. The eluant (2 ml) was collected and the ion pairing reagent triflouroacetic acid (TFA, 70 ul) was added. The acidified cation exchange eluate was then subjected to reverse phase HPLC using the chromatographic column switching configuration shown previously (Figure 2.1). The cation eluate was injected via an injection loop (3 ml) onto a pre-column (1 x 30mm, ODS, Jupiter, Phenomonex, UK) and washed with solvent A (0.1%TFA, 200 µl min<sup>-1</sup>). The column effluent, containing buffer salts from the TCA precipitation and the IEC, was directed to waste. After 20 minutes the six port valve was switched to allow the flow of mobile phase from pumps B and C to pass through both the pre-column and the analytical column (1 x 150 mm, ODS, Jupiter, Phenomonex, UK). An elution gradient was applied consisting of 20% solvent B (acetonitrile + 5% acetic acid + 0.01% TFA): 80% solvent C (water + 5% acetic acid + 0.01% TFA) to 90:10 solvent B:C (45 min, 20  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>). After 20 minutes fractions were collected (1-4  $\mu$ l) into silanized tapered glass vials (1.1 ml) and stored at 4°C until further analysis.

Prior to the analysis of cell eluate samples, method blanks consisting of the hepatitis B MHC class II spike (900 fmol) in TCA (2 ml) were subjected to biochemical clean-up, chromatographic separation and were analysed in the same manner as the eluates to ensure that no peptides relating to the BCR-ABL fusion protein were present. A solution consisting of HCl (0.1M, 2 ml) spiked with synthetic peptides gp70 (SPSYVYHQF<sub>454-463</sub> 500 pmol) and p53 (LLGRNSFEV<sub>264-272</sub> 500 pmol) was also prepared. This solution was subjected to cation exchange chromatography and RP-HPLC as described above to establish the correct chromatographic retention times for the collection of fractions. 14 1 m

Nano-electrospray analysis was performed with a quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometer (LCQ, Finnigan, UK) using the in-house constructed nanoelectrospray source. Samples (1-2  $\mu$ l) were introduced into a nanospray tip (Protana, Denmark) and analysed by applying a spray voltage (1.1 kV) to the tip. Spraying commenced once the tip had been gently broken against the heated capillary of the LCQ. Prior to the analysis, target masses corresponding to the [M+H]<sup>+</sup>, [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> and, where appropriate, the [M+3H]<sup>3+</sup> ion of predicted HLA class I alleles for the BCR-ABL fusion protein were calculated. Nano-electrospray ionization mass spectrometry was performed initially to search for the Hepatitis B class II synthetic spike, using the following mass spectrometric conditions; heated capillary 100 °C, capillary voltage – 46 V, tube lens offset voltage 20 V, octopole 1 –1.00 V, octopole 2 7.56 V and lens voltage – 46 V. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed by isolating the m/z 704.5, [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> ion for the Hep B peptide with an isolation width of 3u and relative collision energy 30%. Following confirmation of the presence of the Hep B class II recovery spike, analysis was performed in both MS (automatic gain control (AGC) 5 x 10<sup>8</sup>-1 x 10<sup>9</sup>, 3 microscans, m/z 300-1800) and MS/MS (ACG 5 x 10<sup>9</sup> or injection wave form (IWF) 1500 ms). Mass selected ions corresponding to the masses for singly, doubly and triply charged peptides predicted to be associated with specific HLA class I alleles were subjected to CAD and the product ion spectra were recorded. Other species observed in the full scan MS spectrum that had an isotopic distribution typical of a peptide were subjected to an alteration in charge state from +2 to +1 by changing typical mass spectrometric parameters from; heated capillary 100°C, capillary voltage 11 V, tube lens offset voltage 5 V, octopole 1 -1.25 V, octopole 2 -5.00 V and lens voltage -20 V, to heated capillary 150°C, heated capillary voltage 11, tube lens offset voltage 40 V. Zoom scans were performed before and after the change in the heated capillary and tube lens offset voltages to ensure correct assignment of the charge state. Where a charge shift occurred, the [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> ion, or where available the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion, of the suspected peptides were subjected to MS/MS for sequencing with an isolation width 3u, and relative collision energy 25-35%.

For the analysis of HLA-A3 restricted BCR-ABL peptides from the bcr-abl protein fusion region, cells from patient A of HLA type -A2, -A3, -B51, -B60 (equivalent to  $4 \ge 10^9$  cells) and patient B with a HLA-A3 positive haplotype (1  $\ge 10^{12}$  cells) were eluted and subjected to the protocol as described above. Both of these patients expressed the b3a2 exon variant of the Philadelphia chromosome BCR-ABL gene (see section 1.1.4). Cells from patient C of HLA type -A3, -B37, -B62 (8  $\ge 10^9$ cells) who expressed the b2a2 exon variant of the Philadelphia chromosome BCR- ABL gene and patient D, a HLA-A3 negative patient  $(10^{10} \text{ cells})$  expressing the exon variant b3a2 were analysed as the negative controls.

## 3.1.3 Results & Discussion

CML patient cells were extracted from HLA-A3 positive and HLA-A3 negative patients. These were subjected to biochemical clean-up and mass spectrometric analysis to characterize MHC associated and other eluted peptides from the cell surface, in particular the HLA-A3 restricted peptide derived from the BCR-ABL gene product.

# 3.1.3.1 Patient A: MHC class I type HLA-A2, -A3, -B51, -B60

Cells  $(4 \times 10^9)$  from CML patient A were extracted by leucophoresis and subjected to mild acid elution, TCA protein precipitation, cation exchange chromatography and microbore RP-HPLC as outlined in the method section 3.1.2. The MHC class II Hepatitis B synthetic peptide was detected in the expected HPLC fraction and the MS/MS spectrum is shown in Figure 3.1.

The Hepatitis B spike served both as an internal standard to confirm recovery through the biochemical clean-up and as an indicator of the elution window for peptides from the RP-HPLC column. This peptide was previously observed to have a retention time slightly longer than that for a mixture of peptides derived from a BSA digest and other synthetic MHC restricted peptides. Fractions prior to this spike were therefore analysed for the presence of peptides from the predicted MHC class I restricted BCR-ABL fusion protein. In this patient's sample, the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR (Figure 3.2(a)) was identified from the MS/MS spectrum of the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion, m/z 349.5, which matched the product ion spectrum obtained for the synthetic peptide of the same sequence (Figure 3.2(b)). The product ion spectrum showed an almost complete set of the expected y fragment ions, although several of these are doubly charged which does make it more complicated to sequence *de novo*.



Figure 3.1. Tandem mass spectrum of the Hepatitis B MHC class II restricted synthetic peptide in CML patient A cell extract.

Chromatographic clean-up and separation was performed on two synthetic peptides, gp70, SPSVYVHQF (1 pmol) and p53, LLGRNSFEV (1 pmol), prior to the analysis of the cell eluate and the retention times of these two peptides were used to confirm the chromatographic fractionations corresponding to the elution window for 9-mer peptides. A method blank that consisted of the MHC class II Hep B peptide (900 fmol) in the citrate phosphate elution buffer was analysed prior to analysis of the cell eluate. There was no evidence indicating the presence of the HLA-A3 restricted peptide in the method blank.

In the MS/MS spectrum of m/z 349.5,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion of the cellular derived HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR, a strong ion was also present at m/z 129.1 (indicated in Figure 3.2) which corresponded to the mass-to-charge ratio for the  $b_1$ ion. There has been much debate as to whether the  $b_1$  ion can be formed by low energy CAD, as the mechanism involved in the formation of b ions is thought to involve a nucleophilic attack on the carbonyl carbon of the peptide bond between two neighboring amino acids.<sup>7</sup> Since the K residue of this peptide sequence has no "neighbour" it is more likely that the ion at m/z 129.1 is due to an arginine residue immonium ion (section 1.4). However, immonium ions are not typically seen in the ion trap and are usually more readily associated with high energy CAD. MS<sup>3</sup> was performed on the m/z 395.2 ion corresponding to the  $y_7^{2+}$  ion of a synthetic version of this peptide, and the ion at m/z 129.1 ion was still present, confirming that it is not a b type ion and is most likely derived from the C-terminus. Often when analysing peptides in the doubly and singly charged region by MS/MS, the low mass cut-off of the ion trap mass spectrometer means that low m/z ions, such as the immonium ions, are not detected, resulting in incomplete or ambiguous sequence

data. However due to the low m/z of the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  precursor ion in these MS/MS experiments, all the low mass species above m/z 102 were detected allowing complete sequence information to be obtained.



Figure 3.2: (a) MS/MS spectrum of m/z 349.5,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion corresponding to the HLA-A3 restricted BCR-ABL breakpoint fusion region peptide, KQSSKALQR from CML patient A white blood cells; (b) MS/MS spectrum of m/z 349.5,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion of synthetic peptide KQSSKALQR.

The MS/MS data obtained for the cell eluate for patient A corresponded with a positive identification of the sequence KQSSKALQR in several Internet peptide databases, e.g. MS-Tag (Figure 3.3). Figure 3.4 identifies where this peptide is derived from in the b3a2 exon arrangement of the BCR-ABL translocation product.

Result Summary						
Sequence	MH <sup>+</sup> Calculated (Da)	MH <sup>+</sup> Error (Da)	Protein MW (Da)/pI	Species	NCBInr.6.17.2000 Accession #	Protein Name
(M)KOSSKALOR(P)	1045.6118	-0.6275	15814.5 / 5.50	HOMO SAPIENS	179385	(M25949) bcr/c-abl oncogene protein

Figure 3.3 Internet algorithm search result for the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR derived from CML patient white blood cells.



Figure 3.4: Predicted MHC class I restricted peptides derived from the BCR-ABL fusion protein.

The use of a fast gradient for the microbore RP-HPLC chromatography and the relatively high flow rates, resulted in the m/z 500 region of each full scan MS spectrum being extremely "noisy", with peptides and polymeric material present at a high abundance, making the spectra in this region difficult to analyse. However, the fact that the A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR can exist in a triply charged state and has relatively short RP-HPLC retention characteristics, due to the high abundance of basic amino acids residues, made it possible to detect and characterise this particular peptide with relative ease.

### 3.1.3.2 Patient B: MHC class I type, -A3.

Cells (1 x  $10^{12}$ ) from a CML patient expressing the HLA allele -A3, were collected by leucophoresis and subjected to the biochemical clean-up, separation protocol and mass spectrometric analysis as described above. A method blank was run prior to cellular analysis, which was free from contamination of the predicted MHC class I restricted BCR-ABL fusion region peptides. The Hepatitis B MHC class II spike was also detected at the correct retention time and at a detectable limit, indicating a satisfactory recovery through the biochemical clean-up. Ions at m/z 349.5 and m/z 523.5 corresponding to  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  and  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  of the HLA-A3 restricted BCR-ABL peptide KQSSKALQR were detected by full scan MS and the presence of this peptide in this sample was confirmed by tandem mass spectrometric analysis. Figure 3.4 below shows (a) the tandem mass spectrum of the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion m/z 349.5 and (b) the tandem mass spectrum of the  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  ion, m/z 523.5.



Figure 3.5: The tandem mass spectrum of (a) the  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion, m/z 349.5 and (b) the tandem mass spectrum of the  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  ion, m/z 523.5 from CML patient B white blood cells.

Each of the HPLC fractions analysed contained an abundance of peptides and in one of these an MS/MS spectrum was obtained which was tentatively assigned as the B8 restricted peptide GFKQSSKAL (Figure 3.6). This particular peptide is associated with the BCR-ABL breakpoint fusion region of the Philadelphia chromosome and was found in a single HPLC fraction at a very low concentration compared to the HLA-A3 peptide. The MS/MS data files were exported to Excel for background subtraction. Figure 3.6(a) shows the raw tandem mass spectrum before any subtractive analysis had been performed and 3.6(b) shows the data after the spectrum obtained from a neighbouring fraction was subtracted from the original mass spectrum. The Internet search algorithm results using MS-Tag are shown for this tandem mass spectrum in Figure 3.7.

The MS/MS spectrum for the B8 restricted BCR-ABL fusion region peptide, indicated the presence of a second peptide of the same precursor mass, which fragmented (Figure 3.8) to give completely different peptide sequence ions overlapping with the B8 restricted peptide. This peptide of [M+H]<sup>+</sup> m/z 965.5, was found to correspond to the sequence PTI/LTSGCRM, from a comparison of the fragment ions generated in the peptide fragmentation algorithm of the Ludwig ProteinProspector database with those ions observed upon fragmentation of the molecular ion at m/z 483.3. The ions labeled TITS-28 and ITSGC correspond to internal fragment ions. However, a positive identification for the protein from which this peptide is derived was not possible on any of the databases employed. The subsequences TSGCR and TITSG both gave a positive identification for a Myeloid/lymphoid or mixed lineage leukemia translocated to chromosomes 2 and 3 respectively. Although there is no clear indication that these two peptides are indeed

derived from a CML specific protein, it is possible that a novel translocation event may have occurred due to the instability of the karyotype during disease progression (see section 1.1.4) giving rise to a novel protein. This may have occurred as a patient specific event.



Figure 3.6: Tandem mass spectra of m/z [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> 483.27 ion, of peptide GFKQSSKAL derived from CML patient B white blood cells (a) before subtractive analysis and after subtractive analysis. (b)
1

1/9

(T)GFKOSSKAL(Q) 965.5420 -0.0098 17118.0 / 5.47 HOMO

(M25946) bcr/c-abl oncogene

Figure 3.7 Internet algorithm search result for the HLA-B8 restricted peptide GFKQSSKAL derived from the white blood cells of CML patient B.

Peptides ions of between 5-6 amino acids were also identified in this cell eluate and Figure 3.9 shows a zoom scan of one such peptide. The tandem mass spectrum of a pentameric peptide assigned the sequence TSQYR is shown in Figure 3.10. In the NCBI and SwissProt databases this peptide was identified to be derived from a viral entity directly correlating to a sequence found in human herpesvirus (HSV), and human cytomegalovirus (CMV). This may be a reasonable assignment since CML patients can be severely immunocompromised allowing dormant viruses to reactivate. These smaller peptides may arise from the citrate phosphate cell surface elution process in which non-covalent cell surface interactions are disrupted during the elution. It has been reported in the literature that pentameric peptides have been found associated with MHC class I derived from Listeria monocytogenes, however these results were from murine subjects and not of human origin.<sup>8</sup> It may be therefore that these smaller peptides can be presented via the major histocompatibility complex for immune surveillance. It is also possible that these smaller peptides are derived from cleavage of larger peptides due to the elution process or during storage. However, none of the synthetic peptides investigated prior to these analysis showed signs of degradation and it seems unlikely that the elution, biochemical clean-up or storage has such a significant cleavage effect.



Figure 3.8: Tandem mass spectrum  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  ion, m/z 483.27 of the peptide assigned as PTI/LTSGCRM from CML patient B white blood cells.



Figure 3.9: Zoom scans of the  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  and  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  regions of pentapeptide TSQYR derived from CML patient B white blood cells.



Figure 3.10: MS/MS of m/z 328.3, [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> ion for pentapeptide TSQYR derived from CML patient B white blood cells.

The presence of two peptides of the same mass that fragment to give completely different sequences, as seen in the tandem mass spectrum for the B8 restricted peptide, is a common event and may be quite problematic in ascertaining correct characterisation of a peptide sequence. For example Figure 3.11 shows the zoom scan for ions in the region of m/z 726.0,  $[M+H]^+$  and m/z 364.6,  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  present in a single HPLC fraction. From these two zoom scans it might be supposed that a single peptide is present in both singly and doubly protonated states. However on performing tandem mass spectrometry on each of these ions, completely different tandem mass spectrometric data were obtained. Figure 3.12 shows the tandem mass spectrum of the m/z 726 ion, which gives rise to fragment ions corresponding to the amino acid sequence DKGAYT. This peptide was however, found to be associated

with a silanizing agent adduct which is discussed in more detail in section 3.3. This sequence matches by database search a transcriptional regulatory protein homologous to several types of bacteria. Fragmentation of the m/z 364.1 [M+2H]<sup>2+</sup> ion, yields product ions corresponding to the amino acid sequence CASK/OL/ICC (Figure 3.13). This sequence when entered into the databases did not correspond to any known protein, although, ASKLC is part of the core antigen from the hepatitis B virus. This data provides a good example of the power of nanoelectrospray/tandem mass spectrometry to resolve and characterise overlapping peptides present in a single chromatographic fraction without the need for improved chromatographic separation. Table 3.1 lists peptides characterised from the cell eluate derived from CML patient B. Many of the peptides contain the isomers leucine/isoleucine (I/L) and glutamine/lysine (Q/K), therefore complicating characterisation. Sequences corresponding to virally derived peptides and also those derived from hemoglobin were found in several of the patient cell eluates analysed, regardless of HLA haplotype. This would suggest that these peptides are not MHC-

and the strate of the second of the second of the second states in a second of the second of the second second the second s



Figure 3.11: Zoom scans of overlapping peptides in HPLC fraction SJRL1176 (a) m/z 364.1  $[M+2H]^{2+}$  and (b) m/z 726.0  $[M+H]^{+}$  from CML patient B.



and a speed of in a chine

of the state internet above a the a state

Figure 3.12: MS/MS spectrum of m/z 726.0



Figure 3.13: MS/MS spectrum of m/z 364.1

MS/MS precursor (m/z)	$[M+H]^+$	Assigned sequence	Protein of origin
577.3	1153.6	VSTVLTSK/QYR	α chain hemoglobin
453.3	905.6	HMVCVTCI/L	Unknown
429.7	859.4	(N)FK/QGPNGK	Mitochondrial
431.8	862.6	K/QI/LATPLYG	Unknown
483.3	956.6	K/QNRSMR	Translation initiation factor/ homologue to vitamin B12 receptor
400.1	799.2	SPCQAMY	Human herpes virus U53 protease assembly protein
466.7	932.4	VPMTTA	Unknown
328.3	655.6	TSQ/KYR	HSV or HCM protein
654.2	654.2	ASK/QLC	Hepatitis B core antigen
371.3	1111.9	K/QYI/LI/LAPRG	Unknown

Table 3.1 Peptides characterised from the cell surface of HLA-A3 positive CML patient B cell sample.

## 3.1.3.3 Cellular negative controls: Patients C and D

Cells ( $4 \times 10^9$ ) from CML patient C of HLA type –A3, -B37 and -B62 expressing the b2a2 exon arrangement of the Philadelphia chromosome BCR-ABL gene product was used as a cellular blank to see if the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR was being processed and presented by MHC class I. No HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR was detected from these cells above the limit of detection of the LCQ, after subjection to the biochemical and mass spectrometric protocol described in 3.1.2. This was as expected, as the b2a2 exon variant of the Philadelphia chromosome expresses a different set of amino acids and hence peptide sequence to the b3a2 exon. A further cellular blank was analyzed consisting of HLA-A3 negative cells ( $10^{10}$ ) derived from CML patient D, expressing the b3a2 exon arrangement of the Philadelphia chromosome BCR-ABL gene product. Again, no peptides corresponding to the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR were observed above the instrumental limit of detection. This data provides evidence that cells need to express both the b3a2 exon arrangement of the BCR-ABL protein and the MHC class I haplotype HLA-A3 in order to process and present the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR.

### 3.2 Analysis of peptides derived from the HLA-A3 transfected cell line K562

## 3.2.1 Introduction

The lymphoblastoid cell line K562 is a mutated cell line that does not express any HLA molecules on its surface. Due to its lack of MHC expression it is susceptible to natural killer (NK) cell attack,<sup>8</sup> but once the genes for the cell surface MHC class I molecules have been transfected these cells become less prone to NK killing. The K562 cell line naturally expresses the Philadelphia chromosome and so this cell line, transfected with an expression construct for HLA-A3, was investigated to see whether this too presents any peptides derived from the BCR-ABL protein fusion region at the cell surface.

### 3.2.2 Method

Transfected K562 cells  $(2 \times 10^9)$  (donated by A. Dodi and A. Madrigal from the Anthony Nolan Bone Marrow Trust, London) were harvested and subjected to mild acid elution, biochemical clean-up and mass spectrometric analysis as described for the CML patient samples (section 3.1.2). Method blanks (HCl, 0.1M containing the Hep B spikes (900 fmol) and cellular blanks (5 x 10<sup>8</sup>) were also analysed, the

cellular blanks being non-transfected K562 cells which were subjected to the same protocol as the transfected cellular samples. Synthetic Hepatitis B MHC class II restricted peptide (900 fmol) was added to the samples as the internal recovery standard and was detected by nano-electrospray tandem mass spectrometry at the expected retention time in both the method blank and the K562 cell extract cellular blank.

## 3.2.3 Results and Discussion

The A3 peptide KQSSKALQR, was specifically sought in the cleaned-up extract from the transfected K562 cell line to see if the antigen processing and presenting machinery of the transfected cell lines behave in the same manner as the clinical samples. No molecular ion corresponding to the peptide could be identified when the extract was analysed in full scan MS. However a positive identification was made through the MS/MS spectrum obtained from m/z 349.5 ( $[M+3H]^{3+}$ ) ion for the A3 peptide that contained fragment ions with masses matching the peptide sequence KQSSKALQR (Figure 3.14(a)). The method and cellular blanks were found to contain the Hep B internal recovery standard and were free from this BCR-ABL fusion protein MHC class I restricted related peptide above the limit of detection. In order to gain an estimate of how much material was present in this sample an HPLC fraction that was negative for the HLA-A3 restricted peptide was spiked with a synthetic version of the peptide KQSSKALQR to a final concentration of 2.5 fmol  $\mu \Gamma^{-1}$  (Figure 3.14(b)).



Figure 3.14: (a) MS/MS spectrum of the m/z 349.5,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion from HLA-A3 transfected K562 cells (2x10<sup>9</sup>) and (b) MS/MS spectrum of the m/z 349.5,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion of peptide KQSSKALQR (2.5 fmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) spiked into a K562 cellular HPLC fraction.

The product ion spectra in Figures 3.14 supports the assignment of the A3 peptide sequence and suggests that the amount of peptide KQSSKALQR in the K562 cellular fraction present was in the low femtomole  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup> range. By spiking the cellular HPLC fraction with a standard addition of the A3 peptide, the matrix effects that may be occurring due to the cellular and other extracted components will have a similar ion suppression effect on the MHC presented and synthetic peptide, therefore allowing a clearer estimation of the concentration of peptide present. It must be pointed out, however, that quantitative analyses of complex biological samples by nano-electrospray ionization presents problems because of matrix and interference effects, and therefore any estimation of concentration must be viewed with caution. No other peptides were found in the triply charged region (m/z 300-400) of the K562 cellular HPLC fractions containing the targeted A3 peptide. The background mass spectrum "noise" was quite high around the m/z 500 region, and therefore it was much easier to sequence a triply charged peptide from the m/z 300-400 region where interferences were significantly lower.

This data is the first direct mass spectrometric proof that a haematological malignancy can express leukemia-specific peptides on the cell surface, in association with class I HLA. These results are in accordance with the observations made by our collaborators at the University of Liverpool, whereby patients are shown to mount a CTL response *in vitro* against BCR-ABL peptides expressed by their CML cells.<sup>6</sup> The demonstration that BCR-ABL peptides can be eluted directly from CML cells is also consistent with observations that appropriate synthetic 9-mer b3a2 peptides can bind to HLA-A3 and B8 molecules.<sup>1,4</sup> Eluates obtained from b3a2 positive HLA-A3 negative patients lacked the KQSSKALQR peptide,

providing further proof that this peptide was derived from endogenously processed BCR-ABL protein presented in the HLA peptide binding groove in HLA-A3 positive cells. This provides evidence that CML cells express surface BCR-ABL junctional peptides in association with HLA class I.<sup>6</sup>

3.3 Adduct formation of cellular derived peptides in the presence of a silylating reagent.

### 3.3.1 Introduction

Silvlation via substitution of an active hydrogen by a trimethylsilyl group is a widely used method for the derivatisation of non-volatile biological analytes to aid their detection by gas chromatography (GC),<sup>9,10</sup> or GC-MS<sup>11</sup> and to improve their distillation properties. These silvlating techniques have been applied to the derivatisation of flavonoids,<sup>12</sup> biles,<sup>13</sup> sugars<sup>14</sup> and amino acids<sup>15,16</sup> employing a variety of silvlating agents including hexamethyldisalazane<sup>17</sup> (HMDS). trimethylchlorosilane<sup>17</sup> (TMCS) and trimethylsilyldiethylamine<sup>18</sup> (TMSDEA). Polar solvents such as acetonitrile<sup>19</sup> or pyridine<sup>19</sup> are traditionally employed along with high temperatures to achieve efficient silvlation. Carboxyl groups are silvlated more readily than hydroxyl groups which are, in turn, more easily silvlated than amino groups.<sup>19</sup> Due to the requirement for the silvlated products to be sufficiently volatile for GC analysis, this area of derivatisation has focused on simple amino acids and has not been generally employed for the analysis of peptides or proteins. These derivatisation methods have now generally been superceded by the introduction of biologically compatible liquid chromatography-mass spectrometric techniques that allow these analytes to be analysed without prior derivatisation.

Although silulation of peptides is rarely employed in the modern laboratory, one research team purposefully employed this technique in protein analysis. Goldblum<sup>20</sup> *et al.* used silulated bovine serum albumin (BSA) as a control in their enzyme linked immunosorbant assays (ELISA), which was performed to show that patients who have undergone silicone elastomer implants may undergo an immune response

against these prostheses. Harsh conditions and two different silylating agents had to be employed for silylation. In this section, preliminary evidence is presented for the formation of peptide adducts when MHC associated peptides come into contact with silylating reagents commonly used to deactivate laboratory glassware. 1. 1 Mar

### 3.3.2 Method

### 3.3.2.1 Silylation of synthetic MHC class I associated peptides

The following peptides were synthesized at the Queens Medical Centre, Nottingham, UK; gp70, SPSVYVHQF; p53(2), RMPEAAPPV; and A3, KQSSKALQR. Mass spectrometric analysis was performed using a quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometer (LCQ, Finnigan, UK).

An aliquot of each of the above peptides ( $\approx$  500 pmol in 5 µl 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 5% v/v acetic acid) was transfered to both a non-silanised 1.1 ml tapered glass vial and also to a vial that had been pre-treated with the silanising agent, Sigmacote (Sigma, UK) by adding 2 µl of the reagent to the vial and immediately removing the excess reagent using a glass syringe (25 µl, Hamilton, SGE, UK). The peptides were left in contact with the silylating agent for 1 hour, before the solution was withdrawn from the vial and loaded into a nanospray tip (NanoES, Protana, Denmark) and subjected to nano-electrospray ion trap mass spectrometry using the in-house constructed nano-electrospray ionization source. MS was performed on the sample to identify ions corresponding to adducts in the singly, doubly and, where present, triply charged mass regions. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed with an isolation width of 3u and a relative collision energy of 30-45%. Mass spectrometric conditions employed included a heated capillary temperature of  $100^{\circ}$ C (expect where stated), a spray voltage of 1.1 kV and the automatic gain control set at  $1 \times 10^8$ .

The effect of temperature was investigated by storing the A3 peptide solution in freshly silylated vials at 4°C, room temperature and 60°C for 1 hour prior to analysis. The solutions were then analysed using nano-electrospray MS and tandem mass spectrometry as described above. The effect of the temperature of the heated capillary on adduct formation was also investigated by varying the temperature by 50°C increments from 50-300°C.

### 3.3.3 Results and Discussion

## 3.3.3.1 Silylation of naturally derived cellular peptides

During the nano-electrospray mass spectrometric analysis of cellular derived MHC class I peptides, unidentified ions showing isotopic abundances characteristic of peptides were fragmented to identify the peptide sequence. An example of such an ion is the peak at m/z 373.7 observed in the full scan MS spectrum of an RP-HPLC fraction from patient B (Figure 3.15). Inset is the zoom scan of this triply charged ion present in the cell eluate. The ion at m/z 373.7 was subjected to CAD and the MS/MS spectrum is shown in Figure 3.16.



Figure 3.15: A full scan MS spectrum of an RP-HPLC fraction from CML patient B in the m/z 300-450 region. Inset, a zoom scan of the triply charged ion, m/z 373.7.



Figure 3.16 MS/MS spectrum of ion m/z 373.7 derived from an HLA-A3 positive CML patient sample.

The tandem mass spectrum shows a full complement of product ions corresponding to the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR, derived from the BCR-ABL fusion region of the Philadelphia chromosome, despite the fact that the m/z 373.7 ion corresponds to a molecular weight 72 Da higher than that for the protonated A3 peptide. The same phenomenon was observed for several other peptides derived from the cell eluate, including a cell surface hexameric peptide sequence DKGAYT arising from the tandem mass spectrometric fragmentation of an ion at m/z 726.0 (Figure 3.17), although the sequence information corresponded to a peptide with a molecular weight of 653.2 Da. These observations suggest the formation of an adduct that is readily lost under CAD to reveal the sequence of the original peptide. The mass difference of 72 Da does not, however, corresponded to any commonly observed adduct such as a post-translational modification or a cationised species. One common process leading to an increase in molecular weight of 72 Da, however, is the substitution of a hydrogen by a trimethylsilyl group. The only source of a trimethylsilyl group in this experimental protocol was the Sigmacote reagent used to treat the glassware used for the storage and clean-up of cell extracts. Further investigations were therefore carried out on synthetic MHC class I associated peptides to investigate this hypothesis.



Figure 3.17: MS/MS spectrum of m/z 726.0, a silylated cellular derived peptide of sequence DKGAYT.

## 3.3.3.2 Silylation of synthetic MHC class I associated peptides

The synthetic peptide KQSSKALQR was exposed to Sigmacote and analysed mass spectrometrically. In addition to the expected  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  ion at m/z 349.5, the resulting spectrum contained an ion at m/z 373.7,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  which was not observed when the peptide was analysed without exposure to Sigmacote. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed on this ion and the resulting spectrum is shown in Figure 3.18. Several ions in the spectrum correspond to product ions of the pure triply protonated A3 peptide when the m/z 349.5 is selected and dissociated. It is known that carboxyl groups are the most readily silylated group<sup>19</sup> belonging to peptidic species, and this is therefore the most likely site for the substitution of a

hydrogen by a trimethylsilyl group to occur. This is supported by the observation that the serine analogue *N-tert*-butoxycarbonyl serine methyl ester  $(H_2NCH(CH_2OH)COOCH_3)$  does not form an adduct corresponding to  $[M+73]^+$  in the presence of Sigmacote, hence suggesting that the TMS group is not associated with the amino terminus of the amino acid/peptide. Further evidence is that the A3 peptide only formed a mono-silylated adduct, which may be due to this peptide containing only one COOH group, located at the carboxyl terminus.

In order to investigate the idea that this TMS group is forming an adduct with the carboxyl residue further, a peptide of sequence RMPEAAPPV, p53(2), was chosen, which contains an additional carboxyl group at the fourth amino acid residue from the N-terminus, glutamic acid (E). Mass spectrometric analysis of this peptide prior to exposure to Sigmacote, resulted in an ion being observed at m/z 967.6, corresponding to the [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ion and no ions were observed corresponding to any possible TMS adducts. After exposure to the silylating reagent however, two peaks corresponding to the mono and disubstituted TMS derivatives [M+73]<sup>+</sup>, m/z 1039.6, and [M+145]<sup>+</sup>, m/z 1112.6 were observed. Figure 3.19(a) shows the zoom scan of the m/z 1039.6 mass range before exposure to Sigmacote and 3.19(b) after exposure. This data provides strong evidence that the TMS group was indeed forming an adduct with the carboxyl group of these peptides.

An analysis was performed on a further MHC class I restricted synthetic peptide, gp70, SPSYVYHQF. Once more, before exposure to Sigmacote, only a strong peak corresponding to the  $[M+H]^+$  ion at m/z 1127.5 was observed. However. analysis of the peptide solution after exposure to the silylating reagent, showed peaks at m/z

1199.5 and m/z 1271.5 corresponding to  $[M+73]^+$  and  $[M+145]^+$ . This was not expected as this peptide contains only one COOH group located at the carboxyl terminus. However, gp70 does contain two serine residues and two tyrosine residues and is therefore rich in OH side chain amino acids. It may be due to this high number of hydroxyl residues that this peptide is able to form the disubstituted TMS adduct. Two of these OH containing serine residues are located either side of a proline residue, which may bend the peptide promoting exposure of the serine residues and therefore encouraging formation of TMS adducts with these side chain groups. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed on the ion at m/z 1199.50,  $[M+Si(CH_3)_3]^+$  in the gp70 samples which had not been exposed to Sigmacote and also to a sample of equal concentration and volume after exposure to the silylating reagents. Figure 3.20 shows (a) the MS/MS spectrum before exposure to Sigmacote and (b) after exposure.



Figure 3.18: Tandem mass spectrum of the ion m/z 373.7,  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  in a sample containing the synthetic peptide KQSSKALQR in the presence of Sigmacote.



Figure 3.19 (a) Zoom san of m/z 1039.6 mass range before exposure of the MHC class I peptide RMPEAAPPV to Sigmacote and (b) after exposure.



Figure 3.20 (a): MS/MS of the ion m/z 1199.5 in a synthetic MHC class I peptide gp70 not exposed to Sigmacote and (b) after exposure to Sigmacote.

Figure 3.20(a) reveals only background noise, whereas in Figure 3.20(b), fragmentation of m/z 1199.5,  $[gp70+Si(CH_3)_3]^+$  ion, results in both the  $[M+H]^+$  and a series of both protonated and silylated fragment ions. MS<sup>3</sup> was performed on the suspected  $[M+H]^+$  ion, m/z 1127.5 and sequence information confirmed that this ion does indeed correspond to the singly protonated gp70 peptide.

It has been reported in the literature that high temperature plays an important role in producing these trimethylsilyl adducts.<sup>19</sup> It was therefore decided to see if the high temperature of the heated capillary was in some way enhancing the production of these adducts, an experiment was conducted in which the heated capillary temperature was set at 50°C, 100°C, 150°C, 200°C, 250°C and 300°C during the nano-electrospray mass spectrometric analysis. It was found that the ratio of protonated to silvlated peptide did not alter with changing the heated capillary temperature and remained constant at approximately 300:1 [M+H]<sup>+</sup>: [M+Si(CH<sub>3</sub>)<sub>3</sub>]<sup>+</sup>. A further investigation into the role of heat in producing these silyl adducts was performed on the synthetic A3 peptide, in which the peptide was stored in a freshly silanised vial for 1 hour at either 4°C, room temperature or 60°C. Both of these temperatures resulted in the same degree of adduct formation, and hence it would seem that temperature does not play a significant role in the formation of these silvl adducts. This is surprising for, as stated above, the literature reports on the need for high temperatures for the encouragement of these TMS adducts to form with biological compounds.<sup>16</sup> However, the ratio of the protonated to silylated biological products observed in these investigations suggests that small amounts of the TMS adducts may be formed even under mild conditions. Further work is required to clarify the mechanism and site of silvlation.

## **3.8** Conclusion

The HLA-A3 restricted peptide sequence KQSSKALQR and the B8 restricted sequence GSKQSSKAL have been identified in cell eluates derived from CML patient white blood cell samples. This is the first evidence of a direct analysis of cell surface MHC class I peptides derived from an *in vivo* human malignant sample. It is also the first evidence that peptides derived from the break-point region of the Philadelphia chromosome are being processed (by the proteasome) and presented by different MHC class I alleles to the cell surface. The analysis of peptides eluted from the transfected K562 cell line shows that when cells deficient in cell surface MHC are transfected with the gene for HLA-A3, the processing and presentation of these fusion region peptides occurs in the same manner as cells naturally expressing this HLA allele.

The absence of the HLA-A3 restricted peptide in the HLA-A3 negative patient sample suggests that this peptide was being eluted from the cell surface and not derived through total cell lysis. Killing *via* cytotoxic T lymphocytes has been demonstrated for the HLA-A3 restricted peptide proving the immunogenicity of this break-point fusion protein MHC class I epitope. Tetrameric MHC class I complexes have also been made specifically for the HLA-A3 allele and are proving to induce a high percentage of killing. These HLA-A3 and B8 restricted BCR-ABL fusion protein derived peptides show potential as an immunotherapeutic agent for the treatment of this malignancy.

Other peptides have been identified in patient white blood cell extracts, which correspond to house keeping proteins that are thought to be non-immunologically relevant. Pentameric peptides have also been found in the CML patient eluates that represent viral epitopes, specifically from cytomegalovirus and herpes simplex virus. Since these patients are in an immunocompromised state, particularly after transplantation, it is highly likely that the "natural" load of these peptides is increased.

Preliminary evidence is presented that trimethylsilyl adducts of peptides may occur when exposed to silylating reagents. Mass spectrometric analysis of synthetic peptides suggests that trimethylsilylation may be associated with the terminal carboxylic acid or hydroxyl side chain amino acid residues of the peptides. These TMS adducts may cause ambiguity when analysing cell surface eluted MHC class I peptides.

It can be concluded that cell surface MHC class I bound tumour antigens may be extracted and identified using mild acid elution, TCA precipitation, cation exchange chromatography and microbore RP-HPLC with nano-electrospray tandem ion trap mass spectrometry. The MHC class I peptides derived from the break-point region of the Philadelphia chromosome are molecularly unique and are therefore strong immunological candidates for immunotherapeutics for the treatment of the leukemias expressing this translocation product.

## References

- Bochia, M., Wentworth, P.A., Southwood, S., Sidney, J., McGraw, K., Scheinberg, D.A. and Sette, A. *Blood*, 85, 2680-2684, (1995).
- [2] Bochia, M., Korontsvit, T., Xu, Q., MacKinnon, S., Yang, S.Y., Sette, A. and Scheinberg, D.A. *Blood*, 87, 3587-3592, (1996)
- [3] Berke, Z., Andersen, M.H., Pedersen, M., Fugger, L., Zeuthen, J. and Haurum,J.S. Leukaemia, 14, 419-426, (2000)
- [4] Buzyn, A., Ostankovitch, M., Zerbib, A., Kermula, M., Connan, F., Varet, B., Guillet, J.G. and Choppin, J., *European Journal of Immunology*, **27**, 2066-2072, (1997).
- [5] Fardel, S., Talpez, M., Estrov, Z and Kantarjian, H.M, Ann Intern Med. 131, 207-219, (1999)
- [6] Clark, R.E., Lill, J.R., Aubert, G., Hill, S.C., Macintyre, A.R., Bonner, P.L.R., Wang, L., Travers, P.J., Christmas, S.E., Creaser, C.S., Madrigal, J.A., Rees, R.C. and Dodi, I. A., *Submitted for publication Nature Medicine*, (2000).
- [7] Summerfield, S.G., Bolgar, M.S. and Gaskell, S.J., *J. Mass Spectrom.* 32, 225-231, (1997).
- [8] Gulden, P.H., Fischer III, P., Sherman, N.E., Wang, W., Engelhard, V.H., Shabanowitz, J., Hunt, D.F. and Pamer, E.G., *Immunity*, 5, 73-79, (1996).
- [9] Pocklington, R., Anal. Biochem., 45, 403-421, (1972).
- [10] Mason, P, and Smith, E.D., Journal of Gas Chromatography, 398-400, (1966).

[11] Biemann, K. and Vetter, W., Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, 3, 578-584, (1960). [12] Waiss, A.C., Lundin, R.E., and Stern, D.J., Tetrahedron Letters, 10, 573, (1964).

[13] Makita, M. and Wells, W.W., Anal. Biochem., 5, 523, (1963).

[14] Sprung, M.M., and Nelson, L.S., J. Org. Chem., 20, 1750, (1955).

[15] Birkofer, L., and Ritter, A., Chem. Ber., 93, 424, (1960).

[16] Ruhlmann, K., IBID, 94, 1876, (1961).

[17] Langer, S.H., Connell, S. and Wender, I., J. Org. Chem., 23, 50, (1958).

[18] Friedman, S., Zahn, C., Kaufman, M., and Wender, I., *Bur of Mines Bull.* 609, (1963).

[19] Journal of Chromatography Library Volume 19, "Chemical derivatisation in gas chromatography". J Drozd. Elsevier Scientific Publishing Company. Oxford 1981.

[20] Goldblum, R.M., Pelley, R.P., O'Donell, A.A., Pyron, D. and Heggers, J.P., *The Lancet*, **340**, 510-513, (1992).

## **CHAPTER FOUR**

# NANO-ELECTROSPRAY AND MICROBORE LIQUID CHROMATOGRAPHY ION TRAP MASS SPECTROMETRY STUDIES OF TRANSITION METAL COMPLEXATION WITH MHC RESTRICTED PEPTIDES

## 4.1 Introduction

Interactions of peptides with alkali metal,<sup>1,2</sup> alkali earth metal<sup>3,4</sup> and transition metal ions <sup>5-9</sup> have been demonstrated using ESI-MS and MALDI-MS,<sup>10</sup> and molecular modeling<sup>8, 11</sup> has played an important part in predicting metalation sites. Copper ion/peptide complexation has also been explored for model peptides using ESI-MS <sup>7, 12-16</sup> because of the important role of copper in biochemical systems. <sup>17</sup> These metal/peptide interactions have been exploited for the selective separation of peptides from complex mixtures via metal chelate affinity chromatography 9, 11, 18 and iron complexation has been employed for the selection and isolation of phosphorylated peptides and proteins from complex mixtures. Silver is well known as a stain on SDS polyacrylamide gels for the detection of peptides and proteinaceous material.<sup>19</sup> Tandem mass spectrometric studies have indicated that histidine containing peptides have a particularly strong affinity for transition metals, although copper can bind to other amino acids through association with the Cterminus of the peptide. <sup>11,20</sup> Mass spectrometric analysis of metal/peptide complexation has however not been extended to naturally occurring peptides in the range of 8-22 amino acids. This chapter describes an investigation into the formation of transition metal-peptide complex ions of MHC class I and class II restricted peptides with copper, nickel and silver salts using nano-electrospray ionization and micro-bore LC/MS with post-column complexation.

## 4.2 Experimental

All experiments were performed on a Finnigan LCQ ion trap mass spectrometer (Finnigan MAT, Hemel Hempstead, UK) under the following conditions: heated capillary 200°C, AGC  $1 \times 10^8$ , maximum ion injection time 400 ms, 3 microscans/scan, tube lens offset 40 V and capillary voltage 38 V. Spectra were acquired in full scan mode in the range of m/z 300-1700 or in high resolution scan mode.

## 4.2.1 Nano-electrospray

The standard electrospray source was removed and replaced with the in-house constructed nano-electrospray source (Section 2.1.1). An Au/Pd coated nanospray tip (Nano-ES tip, Protana, Denmark) supported in a PTFE holder was attached to an adjustable platform allowing movement along all three axes for the precise positioning of the tip near the heated capillary inlet. The tip was gently broken against the heated capillary to initiate spraying. The nano-electrospray tip was maintained at voltages in the range of 0.9-1.1 kV by connection to the instrumental high voltage power supply.

The following human or murine derived MHC associated peptides were supplied by the Queens Medical Centre, Nottingham: HLA-A3 restricted *bcr-abl* fusion peptide, KQSSKALQR<sub>33-41</sub> (A3); Tumour antigen p53, LLGRNSFEV<sub>264-272</sub> (P53); H2-kd restricted murine glycoprotein, SPSYVYHQF<sub>454-463</sub> (gp70); H2-kd restricted murine  $\beta$ -galactosidase, TPHPARIGL<sub>377-386</sub> ( $\beta$ -gal) and the MHC class II restricted Hepatitis B HBVc, TPPAYRPPNAPIL <sub>128-140</sub> (Hep B).

## 4.2.2 Copper/Peptide complexation

An aliquot (5µl) of the murine MHC class I restricted peptide gp70 (500pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) or a mixture of human and murine MHC class I and class II restricted peptides (gp70, A3, Hepatitis B, and p53 each at ~300 pmol/µl) in 50:50 acetonitrile (BDH, UK):water + 5% glacial acetic acid (Fisher Scientific, Loughborough, UK) was introduced into a nanospray tip. A molar excess of copper (II) acetate solution in deionised water (5µl of a 5mM or 32 mM solution adjusted in the range pH 3.5 - 11.5 with ammonium hydroxide) was added to the tip and the two solutions were allowed to mix during the nano-electrospray analyses. Data were acquired in full scan MS mode with a spray voltage of 0.9 kV applied to the nanospray tip.

## 4.2.3 Copper complexation with a peptide derived from a clinical cell eluate

Chronic myeloid leukemia cells  $(10^{12})$  were eluted, subjected to biochemical cleanup and analysed using the methodology described in Chapter 3. After positive identification of the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR<sub>33-41</sub> by nanoelectrospray ionization/tandem ion trap mass spectrometry, the scan mode was returned to full MS and an aliquot (2µl) of copper acetate solution (20 molar excess, pH 8.8) was introduced into the back of the nanospray tip. Data was acquired while the peptide and copper solutions mixed and a spray voltage of 1.1 kV was applied to the tip during analysis.

## 4.2.4 Nickel/Peptide complexation

An aliquot (5  $\mu$ l) of an equimolar solution of MHC class I restricted peptides p53 and gp70 and the MHC class II restricted peptide Hep B (1nmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) in 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 1% acetic acid was mixed with an aliquot (5  $\mu$ l) of nickel acetate (20 molar excess, pH 8.8) and analysed in full MS scan mode with a spray voltage of 0.9 kV applied to the tip.

### 4.2.5 Copper/Nickel mixed metal complexation

An aliquot (2 µl) of the histidine containing peptide gp70 (1.2 nmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) in 50:50 acetonitrile:water + 5% acetic acid was mixed with an aliquot (2µl) of an equimolar solution of nickel acetate:copper (II) acetate (20 x molar excess, adjusted in pH range 2.7 – 9.6 with ammonium hydroxide or acetic acid). The solutions were allowed to mix prior to analysis and data was acquired in full scan MS mode with a spray voltage of 1.1 kV applied to the tip.

### 4.2.6 Silver/Peptide complexation

An aliquot (2µl) of the non-histidine containing peptide p53 (2.6 nmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) in 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 1% acetic acid was mixed with a molar excess of silver sulphate solution in deionized water (2 µl, 20 x molar excess, pH 10). The solutions were allowed to mix prior to analysis and data was acquired in full MS scan mode with a spray voltage of 1.1 kV applied to the nano-electrospray tip. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed on the  $[p53+^{107}Ag(I)]^+$ , m/z 1140.5 ion, and the  $[p53+^{109}Ag(I)]^+$ , m/z 1142.5 ion respectively (isolation width 1-2 u, relative collision energy 40%).

The procedure was repeated with the histidine containing MHC peptide gp70 (1.2 nmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>). An aliquot (2 $\mu$ l) in 50:50 acetonitrile: water + 1% acetic acid was mixed

with an aliquot (2  $\mu$ l) of silver sulphate (20 x molar excess, pH 10). Data was acquired in both full MS and MS/MS mode on the [gp70+<sup>107</sup>Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup>, m/z 1233.5 ion and the [gp70+<sup>109</sup>Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup>, m/z 1235.5 ion under the same mass spectrometric conditions as above.

## 4.2.7 Copper/Silver mixed metal complexation

An aliquot (2µl) of the histidine containing peptide gp70 (1.2 nmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) or the nonhistidine containing peptide p53 (2.6 nmol µl<sup>-1</sup>) in 50:50 acetonitrile:water + 1% acetic acid was mixed with an equimolar solution of silver sulphate:copper acetate (7nmol µl<sup>-1</sup>, pH 8.8) prior to analysis. Data was acquired in full scan MS mode with a spray voltage of 1.1 kV applied to the tip. Tandem mass spectrometry was performed on the [M-2H+Cu(II)+Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup> ion for both gp70 (m/z 1269) and p53 (m/z 1201). An isolation width of 3u was applied with 35-40% relative collision energy.

ESI-MS (5µl min<sup>-1</sup>) of p53 and gp70 copper/silver complexes was also performed on an FT-ICR-MS instrument (IonSpec, UK, courtesy of the Rademacher Group, London, UK). The peptide gp70 (4 nmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) was mixed with an equimolar solution of silver sulphate/ copper acetate at 20 molar excess (pH 9). The peptide p53 (2.58 nmol/µl) was mixed with the silver/copper solution again to 20 molar excess (pH 9). Data was recorded in full-MS with a mass range of ± 10 Da for the peptide/metal complexes.

## 4.2.8 Microbore LC/MS with post-column metal complexation

The instrumental arrangements for the HPLC/ESI-MS analysis of MHC associated peptides are shown schematically in Figure 4.1. Post column addition of copper was carried out using either a T-piece located between the column and the ESI source (Fig. 4.1a) or via the ESI source sheath liquid inlet (Fig. 4.1(b)). The LCQ syringe pump was used in both configurations to introduce the copper (II) acetate solution (32 mM adjusted to pH 10.3 with ammonium hydroxide) into the HPLC eluant at a flow rate of 5  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>. MHC class I and class II peptides (A3, gp70, Hepatitis B and p53 each at ~ 700 pmol  $\mu$ l<sup>-1</sup>) were separated by microbore reverse phase-HPLC using an ODS column (1x150mm, Jupiter, Phenomonex, UK). Samples were introduced using an injection valve (Rheodyne 7010) fitted with a 5 µl injection loop. The eluant was delivered to the column by two HPLC pumps (Milton Roy, Constametric 300) connected to a microflow splitter (SGE, UK) fitted with a fused silica restrictor (50 $\mu$ m I.D x 20cm) which reduced the flow to 40-60  $\mu$ l min<sup>-1</sup>. Peptides were eluted using a gradient consisting of water (pH 8.6) for 5 min followed by 20-70% acetonitrile + 5% (v/v) glacial acetic acid + 0.01% (v/v) TFA: water + 5% (v/v) glacial acetic acid + 0.01% TFA over 60 min. Three different electrospray conditions were employed for the formation of copper adducts; (i) spray voltage 2.5 kV, nebulizing gas 140 (arb units); (ii) spray voltage 4.2kV, nebulizing gas 100 (arb units); (iii) spray voltage 7.0 kV, nebulizing gas 20 (arb units).

Tandem mass spectrometry was carried out following microbore HPLC separation and post-column addition of copper *via* the T-piece. A multiple scan monitoring routine <sup>25</sup> was used to isolate the  $[M-H+Cu(II)]^+$  ion (where M= peptide) of each peptide in turn for collision activated dissociation (CAD). Electrospray ionization conditions were; spray voltage 7 kV and nebulizing gas, 20 (arb) units. CAD was performed with a 40% relative collision energy and an isolation width of 3 u.

2 + 1 & . 6 . 4 d.

and the second second and the second

1 2.2.5



Figure 4.1: Schematic diagram of the experimental configuration for microbore LC/MS with of the post-column addition of copper (a) *via* a T-piece situated between the HPLC column and the ESI source and (b) *via* the ESI source sheath liquid inlet.

## 4.3 Results and Discussion

## 4.3.1 Nano-electrospray ionisation studies of copper/peptide complexation

The formation of copper/peptide complex ions was investigated initially for the murine MHC class I peptide gp70 using the nano-electrospray source. In the absence of copper a strong [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ion is observed under nano-electrospray conditions. Addition of a molar excess of copper (II) acetate solution (100 fold excess, pH 10.3) to the peptide solution in the nano-electrospray tip resulted in a decline in the intensity of the protonated peptide ion and a corresponding increase in the intensities of copper adduct ions over a period of approximately fifteen minutes as the solutions mixed (Figure 4.2). The principal copper adduct ions correspond to [gp70-H+Cu(II)]<sup>+</sup> (m/z 1188.5 and 1190.5) and [gp70+Cu(II)]<sup>2+</sup> (m/z 594.7 and 595.6) for the  ${}^{63}$ Cu and  ${}^{65}$ Cu isotopes (Figure 4.3).  $[gp70+Cu(I)]^+$  and  $[gp70+Cu(I)+H]^{2+}$  ions are also present at m/z 1189.5/1191.5 and m/z 595.1/596.0 as a result of reduction of copper (II) to copper (I) by electron capture during the nano-electrospray process. Reduction of Cu(II) to Cu(I) has also been reported by Lavanant et al.<sup>10</sup> in an ESI source and forms the basis of the biuret reaction for peptides and proteins.<sup>18,21</sup> The characteristic copper isotope pattern can be seen in detail in the high resolution scan (Figure 4.3 inset). The other peaks in the spectrum are assigned to alkali metal/peptide adduct ions.

The nano-electrospray spectra of a mixture of MHC class I and class II restricted peptides in the singly charged region (m/z 1000-1500) obtained before and after mixing of the peptides with a molar excess of copper (II) acetate solution, (100 fold, pH 10.3) is shown in Figure 4.4. The spectrum acquired at the start of the analysis, immediately after the peptide and copper solutions were loaded into the nano-

electrospray tip, shows [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ions for each of the peptides (Fig. 4.4(a)). A weak copper/gp70 adduction cluster is also present in this spectrum, which is formed as soon as copper ions come into contact with this peptide. Copper adduct ions are observed for all the peptides after complete mixing of the solutions in the nanoelectrospray tip (Fig. 4.4 (b)) and the intensities of the singly charged copper adduct ions are significantly more intense than the corresponding protonated ions for the gp70, A3 and p53 peptides. Reducing the concentration of copper acetate solution from a 100 to a 20 fold molar excess at the same pH, still led to the formation of these conditions, the copper/peptide complex ions. However. under protonated/peptide ions dominate the spectrum with the copper adducts being relatively less intense.



Figure 4.2: Variation of ion intensities with time for the protonated and copper adduct ions of gp70 peptide using nano-electrospray ionization.


Figure 4:3 Nano-electrospray spectrum of the copper adducts of the murine MHC class I gp70 peptide.



Samo Course

Figure 4.4: Nano-electropray mass spectra of an MHC class I and II peptide mixture (a) immediately following addition of copper acetate solution (pH 10.3, 100 fold molar excess) (b) after mixing of peptide and copper acetate solutions.

If the relative copper adduct/protonated peptide ion intensity ratios for the MHC peptides are taken as an indication of the copper ion affinity, gp70 appears to have the highest copper affinity followed by the A3 and p53 peptides. Gp70 peptide contains a histidine residue which is known to promote transition metal complexation,<sup>20</sup> whilst the complexation of the A3 and p53 peptides may be promoted by the significant number of basic residues present in these peptides. The MHC class II peptide Hep B was observed to undergo complexation, but to a much lesser extent than the other peptides. The poor association of the Hep B peptide with copper may be due to the unusually high number of proline residues present in this sequence, since peptides containing proline near the amine terminus are known to have a lower affinity for copper ions.<sup>18</sup> This is supported by the observation that the  $\beta$ -gal derived MHC class I peptide (TPHPARIGL), which contains a histidine residue located between two proline residues at the N-terminus, also shows weak copper ion affinity.

The effect of pH on the formation of copper/peptide complex ions was investigated by adjusting pH of the copper (II) acetate solution (20 fold molar excess) in the range pH 3.4 to 11.5. The spectra obtained at pH < 11 showed similar protonated ion/copper complex ion ratios and the most abundant copper/peptide ion intensities were observed on addition of copper acetate solution at pH 11.5. Under these conditions deprotonation of the C-terminus is facilitated and the copper peptide ion intensities were greater than the protonated species for all the peptides except Hep B, which reached a maximum relative intensity of 75%. Increasing the molar excess of copper (II) acetate solution at this pH resulted in suppression of all ion responses. Optimized conditions for the analysis of copper/peptide complexes were therefore observed in the presence of a 20 fold molar excess of copper (II) acetate solution at pH 11.5.

Immobilized metal affinity chromatography was also previously investigated and the same results were seen on the column as in the gas phase. These columns may therefore be suitable for separating out histidine or sulphur containing proteins and polypeptides, it is not however, specific enough for peptides of smaller amino acid chain lengths such as those used in this study.

# 4.3.2 Copper complexation with a clinical cell eluate derived peptide

The ability to detect trace levels (< 1 nmol) of MHC peptides in microlitre sample volumes by nano-electrospray and to obtain ion shifts associated with copper complexation in the same experiment, without interrupting the run or switching off the HT, suggests that this technique has analytical potential for peptide characterization. This was investigated for a native peptide from a clinical cell eluate. Figure 4.5 shows the mass spectra obtained from the nano-electrospray analysis of a HPLC fraction containing the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR<sub>33-41</sub> [M+3H]<sup>3+</sup>, isolated from CML patient white blood cells ( $10^{12}$  cells) (a) before addition of copper acetate solution and (b) after addition of copper acetate. In Figure 4.5(b) an additional ion cluster is observed at m/z 390.7, corresponding to [M+2Cu(II)-H]<sup>3+</sup>. These spectra show that copper complexation can be used on a cellular derived peptide even in the presence of a cellular matrix to help confirm the assignment of a peptide peak in the mass spectrum.



Figure 4.5: Mass spectra for the HLA-A3 restricted peptide KQSSKALQR<sub>33-41</sub>  $[M+3H]^{3+}$  isolated from CML patient white blood cells (a) before the addition of copper and (b) after complexation with copper.

the state of the

Figure 4.6 shows the mass spectrum in the singly charged region for the Hep B, p53, and gp70 peptides in the presence of a 20 fold molar excess of nickel acetate. A peak is observed at m/z 1183.4, corresponding to the  $[gp70-H+Ni(II)]^+$  ion, but the presence of weak peaks at m/z 1090.5,  $[p53-H+Ni(II)]^+$ , and m/z 1463.5,  $[HepB-H+Ni(II)]^+$ , ions, suggests that nickel does not bind strongly to these two peptides. Nickel is capable of forming a chelation complex with histidine containing peptides such as gp70 and this is supported by the presence of the stronger  $[gp70-H+Ni(II)]^+$  ion, Figure 4.7(a) shows a zoom scan of the  $[gp70-H+Ni(II)]^+$  ion region confirming the presence of  $^{58}$ Ni and  $^{60}$ Ni isotopes in the singly charged region. Only Ni (II) is present in these spectra, the isotopic distribution of the peptide/nickel complex therefore differs from that observed for the copper complexes where both copper (I) and (II) isotopes were observed.



Figure 4.6: Mass spectrum of a mixture of MHC class I and class II peptides in the presence of a 20 x molar excess of nickel acetate.



Figure 4.7: High resolution scan of  $[gp70 - H+Ni(II)]^+$  (a) singly charged region and (b) doubly charged region.

## 4.3.4 Mixed metal complexation studies-copper/nickel.

The complexation of copper and nickel with the peptide gp70 was further studied by mixing equimolar amounts of nickel and copper (20 molar excess) with gp70 at different pH in the range 2.7-9.6. Figure 4.8 shows the mass spectrum resulting from conducting this experiment at pH 5.2. The [gp70-H+Cu(II)]<sup>+</sup> (m/z 1188.2) dominates the spectrum, and is representative of the results obtained throughout the pH range investigated. The corresponding nickel complexed ion is not detected above the background. Similarly, in the doubly charged region,  $[gp70+Cu(II)]^{2+}$ , (m/z 594.7) is formed, but not the nickel complex. It can therefore be concluded that the relative affinity of nickel is weaker than that of copper for this histidine containing peptide. In Figure 4.8, ions corresponding to  $[gp70+Cu(II) +Ni(I)]^{2+}$ , (m/z 622.8) and  $[gp70-2H+Cu(II)+Ni(II)]^+$ , (m/z 1244.3) can also be seen indicating that it is possible for mixed copper/nickel complexes to be formed with the gp70 peptide. For this to occur, the nickel or copper is likely to be binding to the histidine residue as it has been shown that nickel in particular, forms only a weak complex with the non-histidine containing peptides. The higher affinity of the copper compared to nickel suggests that copper may bind preferentially to the histidine of the gp70 in these mixed metal complexes in order for both these complexation events to be occurring.



Figure 4.8: Complexation competition between gp70 in the presence of a 20 x molar equimolar solution of nickel acetate and copper acetate.

## 4.3.5 Silver/Peptide complexes

Silver is used commonly to stain polyacrylamide gels for the detection of peptides and proteins and the investigation was expanded to the nano-electrospray analysis of MHC peptides with silver salts. Silver(I):peptide complexes in the gas phase have previously been explored for methionine and non-methionine containing peptides (2-11 aa) and proteins using electrospray ionization.<sup>23</sup> Tandem mass spectrometric analyses have also been performed on these silver (I) peptide complexes yielding silver associated product ions.

Silver is known to form a strong bond with the sulphur containing amino acid methionine. However, none of the peptides used in this investigation contained this residue and so specific binding to the side chains of sulphur containing amino acids was not expected with these particular MHC peptides. The results for the copper and nickel complexation experiments reported in this work showed that pH > 9facilitated deprotonation at the C-terminal carboxylate group and N-terminal amine group of the peptide, increasing the affinity of metals for this terminus. Experiments were therefore carried out at higher pH values to ensure binding of the silver to the peptide. Figure 4.9(a) shows the spectrum of the p53 peptide complexed with silver (I) at pH 10. Adducts corresponding to [p53+<sup>107/109</sup>Ag]<sup>+</sup>, (m/z 1140.5/1142.5), [p53- $H+2^{107/109}Ag]^+$ , (m/z 1246.3/1248.3) [p53-2H+3<sup>107/109</sup>Ag]<sup>+</sup> and (m/z 1354.1/1356.1) were observed in the spectrum following addition of silver ions. Ions corresponding to the doubly charged adducts  $[p53+H+Ag(I)]^{2+}$  and  $[p53+2Ag(I)]^{2+}$  were also present, but at low abundance. Figure 4.9(b) shows a high resolution scan of the  $[p53+Ag(I)]^+$  region around m/z 1142.5. The isotopic peaks for the silver 107 and 109 are clearly detected. Figure 4.10 shows the full MS spectrum of the histidine containing peptide gp70 complexed with silver at pH 10. Ions corresponding to  $[gp70+Ag(I)+H]^{2+}$ ,  $(m/z \ 616.3/618.3)$  ion,  $[gp70+2Ag(I)]^{2+}$ ,  $(m/z \ 669.3/671.3)$  ion, 1233.4/1235.4) ion  $[gp70-H+2Ag(I)]^{+},$  $[gp70+Ag(I)]^{+}$ , (m/z)and (m/z)1339.3/1341.3) for the <sup>107</sup>Ag and <sup>109</sup>Ag isotopes are observed. Comparing Figures 4.9 and 4.10 it can be seen that the  $[M+Ag]^+$  ion intensity is similar to the  $[M+H]^+$ intensity for gp70, whereas the sum of the intensities corresponding to all of the metallated ions for p53 is much weaker than the protonated ion. This suggests that silver binds more strongly to the gp70 peptide than p53 peptide, which may be due to the presence of the histidine residue in gp70.



Figure 4.9: (a) Mass spectrum of the non-histidine containing peptide p53 complexed with silver and (b) a high resolution scan of the  $[M+Ag(I)]^+$ , m/z 1142.5.



Figure 4.11 shows the tandem mass spectrum for  $[p53 + {}^{107}Ag(I)]^+$ , m/z 1140.5. A sequence of  $[b-H+ Ag(I)]^+$  ions associated with the N-terminus of the peptide dominate the spectra. This suggests that the silver is binding predominately at the N-terminus of the p53 peptide.



Figure 4.11: Tandem mass spectra for  $[p53 + {}^{107}Ag]^+$ , (m/z 1140.5)

Figure 4.12 shows the tandem mass spectra for  $[gp70 + Ag(I)]^+$ , m/z 1233.5 ion. In contrast to the p53 peptide, silver containing product ions corresponding to both *b* and *y* fragment ions,  $([b_n-H + Ag(I)]^+$  and  $[y_n-H+Ag(I)]^+$ ) are observed in the tandem mass spectrum. Two *a* type fragment ions were also present at m/z 775.2 and 912.3 corresponding to  $[a_6-H+Ag(I)]^+$  and  $[a_7-H+Ag(I)]^+$ , which were not expected as these are not formed when CAD is performed on the  $[M+H]^+$  of this peptide.

the second secon



Figure 4.12: Tandem mass spectrum for  $[gp70 + {}^{107}Ag]^+$ , (m/z 1233.5).

٠,

211

Figure 4.13 shows zoom scans for the  $b_7$  –H+Ag(I) and  $y_6$ -H+Ag(I) fragment ions isolated during MS/MS of both [gp70+Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup> isotopes with an isolation width of 3u.



Figure 4.13: Zoom scans for the  $b_7$ -H+Ag(I) and  $y_6$ -H+Ag(I) ions isolated from MS/MS of both [gp70 +Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup> isotopes.

The tandem mass spectrometry data for the silver complexes of p53 and gp70 clearly demonstrates that the complexation influences the fragments observed. The tandem mass spectrometric results for silver complexation with the p53 peptide shows the tandem mass spectra is composed solely of b ion silver adducts, suggesting N-terminal binding. This is supported by cesium-ion bombardment studies of solid peptide samples deposited on silver suggesting that silver was likely to form a chelated bond with the N-terminal nitrogen and the carbonyl oxygen of the

second amino acid residue. <sup>24</sup> However, the tandem mass spectrum of the silver/gp70 peptide complexes shows metallated ions corresponding to both b and y series fragments, which suggests that metallation is not exclusive to the N-terminus. This may be due to binding with histidine or with the N and O atoms of the peptide backbone C-terminus, which is a strong binding site for nickel and copper as proposed by Li *et al.* <sup>25</sup>

### 4.3.6 Mixed metal complexation studies- copper/silver

An experiment was carried out to investigate the relative binding affinities of copper and silver to the MHC class I peptide, gp70. Equimolar concentrations of the two metal solutions (silver (I) sulphate and copper (II) acetate) were mixed in a 20 fold molar excess with the peptide gp70 and the mixed solution was loaded into a nanospray tip and analysed in full MS scan mode. Figure 4.14 shows the resulting MS spectrum in the singly charged region. The [gp70–H+Cu(II)]<sup>+</sup> ion, (m/z 1188.5) and [gp70+Cu(I)]<sup>+</sup> ion, (m/z 1189.3) dominate the spectrum, whereas only a very small adduct can be seen corresponding to [gp70 + Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup>, (m/z 1235.3). This suggests that copper has a stronger affinity than silver for this histidine containing peptide, if electrospray ionization, ion introduction and detection efficiencies are the same for both metals. This is probably due to its ability to form a strong chelating complex with the histidine residue at amino acid position 7 of this peptide. A cluster of ions centered at m/z 1296.1 corresponding to [gp70–2H+Cu(II) +Ag(I)]<sup>+</sup> was also detected, demonstrating that it is possible for both Cu(II/I) and Ag(I) to bind to the same peptide.



Figure 4.14: Full scan MS spectrum of gp70 in the presence of a 20 x molar excess solution of silver sulphate and copper acetate.

For the non-histidine containing peptide p53, silver and copper, when present in equimolar concentrations, are shown to bind to the peptide with similar affinity. Figure 4.15 shows the full scan spectrum in the singly charged region containing ions corresponding to  $[p53 - H+Cu(II)]^+$ ,  $(m/z \ 1095.3)$ , [p53+Ag(I)],  $(m/z \ 1142.5)$ ,  $[p53 - 2H+Cu(II) + Ag(I)]^+$ ,  $(m/z \ 1203.2)$  and also  $[p53-H+2Ag(I)]^+$ ,  $(m/z \ 1248.3)$ . In the absence of a histidine residue, the interaction of both copper and silver with the p53 peptide must be non-specific, with silver showing a strong affinity for the

N-terminus group of this peptide. The ion at m/z 1203.2, which corresponds to  $[p53 -2H+Cu (II) +Ag(I)]^+$ , indicates that both silver and copper can also bind to this peptide at the same time at different binding regions. These two sets of results indicate that copper has a higher binding affinity for histidine than silver when this residue is present in the peptide. However, without the presence of this amino acid, the non-specific interactions appear to be of approximately equal affinity.



Figure 4.15: MS spectrum of p53 in the presence of a 20 x molar excess of silver sulphate: copper acetate.

1

:

These copper/silver p53 peptide complexes were also analysed using FT-ICR mass spectrometry at higher resolution (18,000). Figure 4.16 shows the FT-ICR high resolution mass spectrum for  $[p53 -2H + Ag(I) + Cu(II)]^{2+}$  in the region m/z 1200-1206. The isotopic distribution was clearly resolved at this resolution. The same isotopic distribution for this metallated p53 peptide observed in full scan MS mode on the LCQ are observed in Figure 4.17. The predicted isotopic distributions (<u>http://www.sisweb.com/cgi-bin/masses</u>) correspond to those observed in our mass spectral zoom scans obtained on the ion trap mass spectrometer and the high resolution data obtained on the FT-ICR (Figures 4.18 and 4.19).



Figure 4.16: FT-ICR-MS spectrum for  $[p53 - 2H + Cu(II) + Ag(I)]^+$ 

216



Figure 17: Full scan MS spectrum isotopic distribution of  $[p53 -2H +Cu(II) + Ag(I)]^+$  using the LCQ ion trap mass spectrometer.



Figure 4.18: Predicted isotopic distribution of  $[p53 - 2H + Cu(II) + Ag(I)]^+$  using the Internet based program.



Figure 4.19: Predicted isotopic distribution of  $[gp70 - 2H + Cu(II) + Ag(I)]^+$  using the Internet based program.

### 4.3.7 Microbore LC/MS with post-column metal complexation

On-line copper complexation in microbore LC/MS was explored using post-column addition of copper acetate. The configuration shown in Figure 4.1(a) employed a zero-dead volume T-piece located between the microbore column and the ESI source. In the alternative configuration (Figure 4.1(b)) post-column addition of copper was achieved by introduction of the copper solution *via* the ESI source sheath liquid inlet. The single ion chromatograms obtained for the LC/MS analysis of the MHC class I and II restricted peptides with post-column addition of copper acetate solution (70 fold molar excess, pH 9 post-mixing) using the T-piece configuration are shown in Fig. 4.20.



Figure 4.20: Single ion chromatograms of MHC class I and II peptides separated by microbore LC/MS with post column addition of copper acetate *via* a T-piece, (70 fold molar excess, pH 9).

The LC/MS results correlate well with those obtained using nano-electrospray, with copper adducts being observed for all the MHC associated peptides. As with the nano-electrospray data, the relative ion intensities indicate that gp70 peptide has the highest copper ion affinity and a much weaker response is observed for the Hep B peptide/copper complex. The copper (II) acetate solution concentration used in the LC-MS experiments (32mM) was the highest that could be used for post-column addition, since higher concentrations resulted in blockage of the heated capillary. The relative intensities of the protonated versus the copper adduct ions for the gp70 peptide (copper was added via the T-piece) under different ESI source conditions are shown in Figure 4.21. For post-column addition of copper *via* the T-piece, an increase in spray voltage and a decrease in nebulization gas flow promoted the formation of copper adducts (Figure 4.21 (a)).

Copper/peptide ions were also observed for the gp70, A3 and p53 derived peptides when copper solution was added *via* the sheath liquid inlet, but complexation was not observed for the Hep B peptide under these conditions. Figure 4.22 shows the spectra obtained under various ESI source conditions for the gp70 peptide introduced *via* the sheath liquid inlet. In this configuration, the formation of copper containing ions requires efficient mixing of the HPLC eluant and the liquid sheath flow. The nebulization gas flow is a critical parameter in this mixing process and metal/peptide complex ion formation is favoured by a high nebulization gas flow and low spray voltage (Figure. 4.22(a)). This is in contrast to the case for the postcolumn addition of copper *via* the T-piece, where the copper solution has an extended mixing time with the HPLC eluant and nebulization gases are therefore not required to promote the mixing process, but high electrospray voltages favour the overall ionization event. In the extreme case, when a copper/peptide solution was introduced into the ESI source through the sheath liquid inlet in the absence of an applied spray voltage, complex ions could still be detected if a sufficiently high gas flow was applied in combination with a low sample flow rate ( $<10 \ \mu l \ min^{-1}$ ). The detection of copper/peptide ions in the absence of an ESI voltage, but in the presence of a nebulizing gas, has also been reported by Bayer *et al.* <sup>26</sup> However, at the higher flow rates used for LC-MS with post-column addition used in this work, it was not possible to detect copper adduct ions without applying a minimum voltage of 2.5 kV and nebulizing gas was necessary for electrospray ion formation even at the higher needle voltages.

Surad.

in.

Suit



Figure 4.21: LC/MS spectra of gp70 peptide with post addition of copper acetate *via* a T-piece; (a) spray voltage 2.5 kV, sheath gas 80 (arb) and auxiliary gas 60 (arb), (b) spray voltage 4.2 kV, sheath gas 80 (arb) and auxiliary gas 20 (arb) and (c) spray voltage 7 kV, sheath gas 20 (arb) and auxiliary gas 0 (arb).



Figure 4.22: LC/MS spectra of the gp70 peptide with post addition of copper acetate *via* the LCQ sheath liquid inlet; (a) spray voltage 2.5 kV, sheath gas 80 (arb) and auxiliary gas 60 (arb), (b) spray voltage 4.2 kV, sheath gas 80 (arb) and auxiliary gas 20 (arb) and (c) spray voltage 7 kV, sheath gas 20 (arb) and auxiliary gas 0 (arb).

Tandem mass spectrometric analysis of copper/peptide complexes yields evidence about the location of copper complexation on the peptide.<sup>7, 11-14</sup> The use of tandem mass spectrometry to generate peptide sequence information for the copper/peptide complex ions was therefore investigated in combination with microbore LC/ESI-MS of the MHC associated peptides using post-column complexation. Figure 4.23 shows the tandem mass spectrometric data for the gp70/copper ion  $[M-H+Cu (II)]^+$ at m/z 1188.5 (isolation width 3u). The product ion spectrum is dominated by copper adducts of the characteristic *a*, *b* and *y* peptide fragment ions, suggesting that the copper ion is associated predominately with the histidine residue of gp70 rather than to the C-terminus. If binding were only due to interactions at the carboxyterminus, the tandem mass spectrum would be expected to consist of predominately copper adducts of *y* fragment ions. The product ion of spectra for the three nonhistidine containing peptides supports this observation since these showed mainly copper adducts of *y* fragment ions, together with some non-complexed *b* and *y* fragment ions, suggesting C-terminal binding.

224



Figure 4.23: LC/MS/MS product ion spectrum of the  $[M-H+Cu(II)]^+$  ion of gp70 peptide (m/z 1188.5) with post-column addition of copper acetate (spray voltage 7kV, sheath gas 20 (arb), no auxiliary gas).

#### 4.3 Conclusion

Copper complexation with MHC class I and class II associated peptides has been demonstrated using nano-electrospray ionization and microbore LC/electrospray mass spectrometry with post-column addition of copper. Post-column mixing using a T-piece was found to be much less susceptible to changes in ESI source conditions than mixing via the sheath liquid inlet of the ESI source. Tandem mass spectrometry of Cu/peptide ions indicates that binding occurs preferentially at histidine residues or non-selectively at the C-terminus in the absence of a histidine residue. Postcolumn addition of copper in LC/MS and the use of nano-electrospray ionization in the mass spectrometric analysis of peptides suggests that copper complexation may be a useful analytical tool for the characterization and sequencing of peptides particularly those containing a histidine residue. Nickel has also been shown to bind to peptides, but with a much weaker affinity than for that for the copper: peptide complexes. Silver has been used in the identification of proteinatious material on polyacrylamide gels for many years and complexation was also observed using nano-electrospray ionisation. Tandem mass spectrometry was used to determine the sites of metallation.

#### REFERENCES

- [1] Hu, P. and Gross, M.L., J Am Soc Mass Spectrom., 1994, 5, 137.
- [2] Wang, J., Guevremont, R. and Siu, K.W.M., Eur. Mass. Spectrom., 1995, 1, 171.
- [3] Giorgi, G., Ginanneschi, M., Chelli, M., Papini, A.M., Laschi, F. and Borchi, E., *Rapid. Commun. Mass Spectrom.*, 1996, **10**, 1266.
- [4] Teesch, L.M. and Adams, J., J. Am Chem. Soc., 1990, 112, 4110.
- [5] Hu, P. and Gross, M.L., J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1993, 115, 8821.
- [6] Allen, M.H and Hutchens, T.W., Rapid. Commun. Mass Spectrom., 1992, 6, 308.
- [7] Reiter, A., Adams, J. and Zhao, H., J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1994, 116, 7827.
- [8] Loo, J.A., Hu, P. and Smith, R.D., J Am Soc Mass Spectrom., 1994, 5, 959.
- [9] Porath, J., Carlson, J., Olsson, I.& Belfrage, G., Nature, 258, 598-599 (1975).
- [10] Shields, S.J., Bluhm, B.K. and Russel, D.H., J. Am. Soc. Mass. Spectrom. 11, 626-638, (2000).
- [11] Nag, B., Mukku, P.V., Armilli, S., Kendrick, T., Deshpande, S.V. and Sharma, S.D., *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 1994, **169**, 273.
- [12] Lavant, H., Virelizier, H. and Hoppilliard, Y., J. Am. Soc., 1998, 9, 1217.
- [13] Volz, J., Bosch, U., Wunderlin, M., Shumacher, M., Melchers, K., Bensch, K., Steinhilber, W., Schafer, K.P., Toth, G., Penke, B. and Przybylski, M., *Journal of Chromatography A*, 1998, **800**, 29.
- [14] Gatlin, C.L., Rao, R.D., Turecek, F. and Vaisar, T., Anal. Chem, 1996, 68, 263.
- [15] Nemirovskiy, O.V. and Gross, M.L., JAm Soc Mass Spectrom, 1998, 9, 1020.
- [16] Grese, R.P., Cerny, R.L. and Gross, M.L., J. Am. Soc., 1989, 111, 2835.
- [17] Huches, M.N., *The inorganic chemistry of biochemical processes*, John Wiley & Sons, London, 1975.
- [18] Hu, P. and Loo, J.A., J. Am. Chem. Soc., 1995, 117, 11314.
- [19] Silver ref
- [20] Hensen, P. and Lideberg, G., Journal of Chromatography A, 1994, 662, 235.
- [21] Creaser, C. S., Mitchell, D.S., O'Neill, K. E., Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom., 1990, 4, 217.
- [22] Chen, J.G., Logman, M. and Weber, S.G., *Electroanalysis*, 1999, **11**, 331-336.
  [23] Hongbo, L., Siu, K.W.M., Guevremont, R. & Yves Le Blanc, J.C., *J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom.* **8**, 781-792, (1997).

[24] Tang, X., Ens, W., Standing, K.G. and Westmore, J.B., Anal. Chem. 60, 1791-1799, (1988).

[25] Li, H., Siu, K.W.M., Guevremont, R. and Le Blanc, J.C.Y., J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom., 8, 781-792, (1997).

[26] Gornall, A., Bardawill, C.J., David, N.M., J. Biochem. 1949, 177, 751.

## **PUBLICATIONS. PRESENTATIONS & AWARDS**

- Characterisation of MHC class I bound tumour antigen peptides using RP-HPLC and electrospray ionisation quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometry. C S Creaser, <u>J R Lill</u>, J W Stygall, R C Rees, S C Hill & P L R Bonner. Presented at the 35<sup>th</sup> Royal Society of Chemistry Annual congress 1998.
- Identification of MHC class I bound tumour peptides using HPLC and a quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometer: a comparison of nanospray (NSI) and electrospray (ESI).
   C S Creaser, <u>J R Lill</u>, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Proceedings of the 23<sup>rd</sup> Annual meting of the British Mass Spectrometry Society, 1998.
- Procedures for the characterisation of cell surface MHC class I bound tumour antigens.
   C S Creaser, J R Lill. P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Presented at the 36<sup>th</sup> Royal Society of Chemistry Annual congress 1999.
- Characterisation of cell surface MHC class I bound tumour antigens. <u>C S Creaser</u>, J R Lill, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Presented at SAC 1999.
- Metal complexation studies of MHC associated peptides by electrospray ion trap mass spectrometry. C S Creaser, <u>J R Lill</u>, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Proceedings of the 24<sup>th</sup> Annual meeting of the British Mass Spectrometry Society, 1999.

Awarded the Michael Barber prize for best presentation at the 24<sup>th</sup> Annual meeting of the British Mass Spectrometry Society.

Nano-electrospray and microbore liquid chromatography ion trap mass spectrometry studies of copper complexation with MHC restricted peptides. C S Creaser, J R Lill, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. *Analyst*, 125, 599-604 (2000).

- Copper complexation with MHC restricted peptides using microbore liquid chromatography/ion trap mass spectrometry. C S Creaser, <u>J R Lill</u>, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Presented at the 37<sup>th</sup> Royal Society of Chemistry Annual congress 2000.
- Identification of MHC class I derived peptides from *in vivo* malignant material and transfected cell lines using nano-electrospray quadrupole ion trap mass spectrometry. C S Creaser, <u>J R Lill</u>, P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Proceedings of the 48<sup>th</sup> American Society of Mass Spectrometry Annual Conference, 2000.

# Awarded the ProteoMetrics Student Travel Award at the 48<sup>th</sup> American Society for Mass Spectrometry Annual Conference 2000.

- Characterisation of MHC class I restricted peptides from transfected cell lines and malignant cells using nano-electrospray ion trap mass spectrometry. C S Creaser, <u>J R</u> <u>Lill.</u> P L R Bonner, S C Hill & R C Rees. Presented at the International Mass Spectrometry Conference, Barcelona, 2000.
- Direct evidence that leukaemic cells present HLA-associated immunogenic peptides derived from the BCR-ABL b3a2 fusion protein. Richard E Clark<sup>1\*</sup>, I Anthony Dodi<sup>2\*</sup>, Seran C Hill<sup>3\*</sup>, Jennie R Lill<sup>4\*</sup>, Geraldine Aubert<sup>2</sup>, Andrew R Macintyre<sup>1</sup>, Jose Rojas<sup>3</sup>, Audrey Bourdon<sup>2</sup>, Philip LR Bonner<sup>3</sup>, Lihui Wang<sup>1</sup>, Stephen Christmas<sup>5</sup>, Paul J Travers<sup>2</sup>, Colin S Creaser<sup>4</sup>, Robert C Rees<sup>3</sup>, J Alejandro Madrigal<sup>2</sup>. Accepted for publication *Blood* (2001).